MASARYK UNIVERSITY

Faculty of Social Studies

Department of Sociology

Mgr. Martin Lakomý

**Role dynamics of older adults and their consequences**

Dissertation thesis

Supervisor: prof. Martin Kreidl, Ph.D.

Brno 2018

Table of Contents

[Chapter 1: Introduction 5](#_Toc512687718)

[Demographic development in Europe 5](#_Toc512687719)

[Concept and policy of active ageing 7](#_Toc512687720)

[*Perspectives on ageing and inception of active ageing paradigm* 7](#_Toc512687721)

[*Development of active ageing and activities promoted by this approach* 10](#_Toc512687722)

[*Prevalence of activities in the data* 13](#_Toc512687723)

[*Criticism of active ageing* 21](#_Toc512687724)

[*Congruence of active ageing with role theories* 22](#_Toc512687725)

[Context-dependency of active ageing outcomes 23](#_Toc512687726)

[*Theoretical alternatives expecting various outcomes of roles and activities* 24](#_Toc512687727)

[*Influential sociological theories and their implications for the active ageing paradigm* 25](#_Toc512687728)

[*Individual factors shaping outcomes of activities* 32](#_Toc512687729)

[*Macro-factors shaping outcomes of activities* 34](#_Toc512687730)

[Aims and questions of the dissertation 36](#_Toc512687731)

[Chapter 2: Data and methods 37](#_Toc512687732)

[Data 37](#_Toc512687733)

[Methods 39](#_Toc512687734)

[Chapter 3: The consequences of prolonged working life for a subjective quality of life across Europe 43](#_Toc512687735)

[Introduction 44](#_Toc512687736)

[The relationship between labour force participation and QoL 46](#_Toc512687737)

[Different meaning and value of work across Europe 48](#_Toc512687738)

[Data and methods 50](#_Toc512687739)

[*Data* 51](#_Toc512687740)

[*Method* 52](#_Toc512687741)

[*Outcome variable* 54](#_Toc512687742)

[*Treatment variable* 54](#_Toc512687743)

[*Covariates* 55](#_Toc512687744)

[Results 56](#_Toc512687745)

[*Description of the outcome variable* 56](#_Toc512687746)

[*The process of matching* 56](#_Toc512687747)

[*The results of average treatment effect (ATT)* 59](#_Toc512687748)

[Conclusion and discussion 60](#_Toc512687749)

[Chapter 4: Is Providing Informal Care a Path to Meaningful and Satisfying Ageing? 64](#_Toc512687750)

[Introduction 65](#_Toc512687751)

[Literature Review 66](#_Toc512687752)

[*Costs and Benefits of Informal Caregiving* 66](#_Toc512687753)

[*Factors Affecting Caregiving Outcomes* 67](#_Toc512687754)

[*Subjective QoL and Related Concepts* 69](#_Toc512687755)

[Data, Measurement, and Methods 71](#_Toc512687756)

[*Data* 71](#_Toc512687757)

[*Dependent Variables* 73](#_Toc512687758)

[*Main Explanatory Variables* 74](#_Toc512687759)

[*Control Variables* 75](#_Toc512687760)

[Results 76](#_Toc512687761)

[Conclusion and Discussion 80](#_Toc512687762)

[Chapter 5: Unequal accessibility of social participation in later life across European welfare regimes 84](#_Toc512687763)

[Introduction 85](#_Toc512687764)

[Literature review 86](#_Toc512687765)

[*What is active ageing and social participation?* 86](#_Toc512687766)

[*Effect of social participation and its conditioning* 88](#_Toc512687767)

[*Three concerns with support of social participation* 89](#_Toc512687768)

[Data, measurement, and methods 91](#_Toc512687769)

[*Data* 91](#_Toc512687770)

[*Dependent variable* 93](#_Toc512687771)

[*Independent variables* 94](#_Toc512687772)

[*Methods* 95](#_Toc512687773)

[Results 96](#_Toc512687774)

[Conclusions and discussion 102](#_Toc512687775)

[Chapter 6: Individual consequences of activities prescribed by active ageing and their differences based on value orientation 106](#_Toc512687776)

[Introduction 107](#_Toc512687777)

[Literature review 108](#_Toc512687778)

[*Activities supported by active ageing approach and their measurement* 108](#_Toc512687779)

[*Role complementarities and conflicts among supported activities* 110](#_Toc512687780)

[*Meaning of activities based on social position* 112](#_Toc512687781)

[*Theory of postmaterialism and its assumptions about benefits of activities* 113](#_Toc512687782)

[Data, methods, and variables 115](#_Toc512687783)

[*Data and sample* 116](#_Toc512687784)

[*Method* 118](#_Toc512687785)

[*Dependent variable* 119](#_Toc512687786)

[*Main explanatory variables* 119](#_Toc512687787)

[*Control variables* 120](#_Toc512687788)

[Results 121](#_Toc512687789)

[*Comparison of REM and FEM* 121](#_Toc512687790)

[*Differences in FEM between education groups* 122](#_Toc512687791)

[*Differences in FEM across Europe* 124](#_Toc512687792)

[Conclusion and discussion 125](#_Toc512687793)

[Chapter 7: Conclusions and discussion 128](#_Toc512687794)

[Bibliography 136](#_Toc512687795)

[List of tables and figures 153](#_Toc512687796)

# Chapter 1: Introduction

## Demographic development in Europe

The whole world currently faces unprecedented demographic changes, which include raising longevity, dropping fertility levels, and subsequent changes in age structure. These changes are most profound in Europe as a frontrunner of demographic and cultural development in many areas (Sobotka 2008a; Timonen 2008). Since the central claim of modernization theory says that “economic, cultural, and political changes that go together in coherent patterns are changing the world in predictable ways” (Inglehart 1997: 7), demographic development of European societies also shapes many types of societal changes. Many of contemporary economic, cultural, political and other changes connected to demographic development are outlined in theory of Second Demographic Transition (van de Kaa 1997; Lesthaeghe 2010, 2011; Sobotka 2008b) and related theory of value change towards post-materialism (Inglehart 1977, 1990). However, many practical implications of demographic changes and newly developed discourses have not been conclusively determined. The thesis aims to examine these practical implications in area of ageing and changing roles in later life.

All demographic changes in Europe most often labelled as population ageing, demographically speaking, are a consequence of two interrelated processes – declining mortality followed by even more profound decline of fertility (Sobotka 2008a; Timonen 2008). One seems to be a consequence of the other – people invest more resources to fewer children under condition of their almost certain survival (Becker and Lewis 1974; Brand and Davis 2011). Reduced mortality and increasing longevity are one of the largest achievements of human kind (Timonen 2008), but resulting ageing of population is often interpreted as a large challenge or even a thread (Grundy 2008; Sobotka 2008a). The risk of economic, welfare, and societal unsustainability is not formulated only in academic literature, but also in popularizing book *The empty cradle: how falling birth rates threaten world prosperity* by Phillip Longman. In contrast, Phil Mullan presents the same topic from different perspective in *The imaginary time bomb: why an ageing population is not a social problem* (Grundy 2008). In any case, population ageing in Europe brings many practical changes in workforce and welfare systems (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Maltby et al. 2017), family structure, and availability of informal care (Bengtson and Martin 2001; Grundy 2008), but also changes of values and perceptions of ageing itself (Antonucci, Jackson, and Biggs 2007; Bengtson 2001; Foster and Walker 2015; Hyde et al. 2003).

Importance of population ageing of European societies has been also reflected by many initiatives at a level of EU politics and political initiatives. EU labelled year 1993 as European Year of Older People and Solidarity between Generations (McInerney 1993) and year 2012 as European Year for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations (EU Council 2012) to raise an issue of societal ageing and its sustainability. These initiatives contained many projects and innovations supporting active and healthy life style among older adults at supranational, national, regional, and local level (Commission of the European Communities 2002; EU Council 2012; European Commission 2013; European Union 2012). The main aims of the years devoted to ageing were “mobilising the full potential of people of all ages” (Commission of the European Communities 2002: 5), respectively “Enhancing and highlighting the useful contributions that older people make to society and economy, improving their independence, as well as strengthening solidarity between generations” (EU Council 2012: 2). Apart from these initiatives, the principle of solidarity between generations is even a part of Lisbon Treaty (EEPA 2013). Finally, EU addresses population ageing in cooperation with other supranational organizations, such as World Health Organization (WHO 2002, 2012) or United Nations (UN 2002; UNECE 2013). For instance, Madrid International Plan of Action on Ageing has been developed by UN in cooperation with European Commission (Commission of the European Communities 2002; UN 2002). Nevertheless, this dissertation focuses solely on European context.

Population ageing in Europe can be illustrated by a relative increase of older age groups or an increase of dependency ratio. Population over 65 years of age comprised about 19 percent of EU population in 2016, while the same indicator is projected to 29 percent in 2050. The group of people over 80 years would grow even faster – from 5.4 percent to 12.7 between 2016 and 2050 (Eurostat 2017b). Finally, the number of centenarians worldwide is even projected to increase from 167,000 in 2000 to 3.3 million in 2050 (Timonen 2008). The so-called Old-age Dependency Ratio is defined by the number of people 65+ divided by the number of people 18-65. The value of this indicator is expected to double until half of the century – today the income of one pensioner depend on four people in supposedly productive age, while it would be 1:2 in 2050 (Eurostat 2017a; Harper 2014).

## Concept and policy of active ageing

### *Perspectives on ageing and inception of active ageing paradigm*

Understanding of later life reflected in theories of ageing also substantially developed over the recent decades. The first major gerontological theory formulated by Cumming and Henry (1961) was called Theory of disengagement. This theory was driven by empirical findings and stated that “normal ageing is a mutual withdrawal or ‘disengagement’ between the ageing person and others in the social system” (Cumming 1963: 377). The theory of disengagement considered abandonment of social roles and relationships as functional for both older people and society – older adults adapt to their limited capacity and prepare for the end of their life this way, while the society provides productive roles to younger generations (Cumming 1963; Cumming and Henry 1961). These statements provoked immediate criticism and started debates about various ways of ageing that have not been finished yet.

Robert Havighurst (1961) reacted on the formulation of disengagement theory by an essay on what does it mean to age successfully. He reflects the opposite views of successful ageing from the position of disengagement theory and newly formulated activity theory. The activity theory extends previous findings that some roles are reduced and some intensified in later life (Havighurst 1954) and define successful ageing as “the maintenance as far and as long as possible of the activities and attitudes of middle age”, while the disengagement theory defined successful ageing as “the acceptance and the desire for a process of disengagement from active life” (Havighurst 1961: 8). “The Activity Theory is favoured by most of the practical workers in the field of gerontology” (Havighurst 1961: 8), as maintaining or replacing roles makes later life enjoyable. This theory refers to empirical reality, but focuses more on ageing that is beneficial than ageing that is more prevalent. The notion of gerontology as a science “helping people to enjoy life” (Havighurst 1961: 8) contains normativity important for further discussion.

The activity theory as more positive alternative received the higher attention of academics and practitioners, even though it has not retained its dominant position and lead to several reformulations. Conceptual frameworks and approaches to social policy inspired by the activity theory contain positive, healthy, productive, optimal, successful, and active ageing among others. Each of these approaches has its specifics, but they are all intertwined using activity, health, resources, and quality of life as either determinants or outcomes (Cosco, Stephan, and Brayne 2013; Foster and Walker 2015; Timonen 2016). All of them also prescribe right or beneficial ways of ageing well. As (Timonen 2016: 87) puts it, “all these concepts attempt to *model* ageing as a phenomenon and a stage of life that is perceived to be in need of direction, reshaping and control”.

Successful ageing and active ageing are most influential concepts of all approaches modelling ageing, though each of them is applied in different context – successful ageing have become dominant in the US, while active ageing approach formerly developed by WHO has been an official approach to ageing in EU (Foster and Walker 2015; Paúl, Ribeiro, and Teixeira 2012; Timonen 2016).

Successful ageing formulated by Rowe and Kahn (1987) was a reaction to notions of ageing as a process connected to losses and health problems. In opposition to this, successful ageing reflects the heterogeneity of older adults and their agency in achieving more positive outcomes. Model of successful ageing contains three components of this concept: “low probability of disease and disease-related disability, high cognitive and physical functional capacity, and active engagement with life” (Rowe and Kahn 1997: 433) – the last item is composed of intergenerational relationships and productive activities. This definition of the model has been holding and receiving institutional support until the present, though the authors reflect a large amount of critique the model has received (Rowe and Kahn 2015). Rowe and Kahn (2015: 593) perceive the critique in calling for “greater consideration of subjective components (…), other expansions to the model, (…and) a more inclusive definition of successful aging”. While the authors this that successful ageing can oppose the criticism or incorporate it to the model, some authors believe the drawbacks of this concept are too serious (Bowling 2007; Foster and Walker 2015; Holstein and Minkler 2003; Liang and Luo 2012; Timonen 2016; Walker 2005a). This critique addresses normativity, individualism, and ethnocentrism of this concept, its objective conceptualization based on outcomes beyond individual control, or ignorance towards a context in terms of “gender, class, ethnicity, neighbourhood and other social location” (Timonen 2016: 17).

Active ageing is a proclaimed successor of successful ageing, which “presents a more holistic, life course–oriented approach than successful aging” (Foster and Walker 2015b: 83) now representing “a multi-layered policy-oriented model with a strong life course perspective” (Zaidi and Howse 2017: 7). The active ageing approach focuses both on the promotion of employment in the third age and health and community participation prioritized in the fourth age (Walker 2005a). From this point of view, active ageing is much more inclusive and sensitive to diverse needs of the older adults, though this potential of active ageing is usually not successfully translated to particular social policies (Foster and Walker 2015). In contrast, Timonen (2016) claims that active ageing is successful ageing translated into the policy sphere and share the same drawbacks and unintended consequences – in other words, these approaches are just two examples of model ageing. Therefore, active ageing and successful ageing are similar approaches, but the first has much more profound implications in the ageing experience of European older adults.

### *Development of active ageing and activities promoted by this approach*

Active ageing as an approach addressing ageing has been developed within cooperation of United Nations (UN 2002; UNECE 2013), World Health Organization (WHO 1999, 2002), and EU (Commission of the European Communities 2002; EU Council 2012; European Commission 2013) – all these supranational bodies develop active ageing framework as their official approach to population ageing. The EU have gone further in cross-national measurement (Eurobarometer 2012; European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015) and implementation (Ebbinghaus 2012b; EU Council 2012; Foster and Walker 2015) of active ageing practices since it possesses a real executive power amid the continent with the oldest demographic structure.

Active ageing in EU consists of three main pillars – employment, social participation, and independent living – as defined in the Guiding Principles for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations (EU Council 2012) or other official documents (AGE platform Europe 2011; European Commission 2013; European Union 2012; Eurostat 2012). The pillar of employment contains support of older people in labour market via increasing the retirement age, fighting age discrimination, and providing education and training. This domain of active ageing aiming for economic sustainability of population ageing is often criticized for domination over the whole discourse (Boudiny 2013; Foster and Walker 2015). The pillar of social participation consists of various activities (volunteering, lifelong learning, caregiving, political participation, and networking generally) and the pillar of independent living of health, autonomy, consumption, housing, transportation, and house-friendly environment (AGE platform Europe 2011; EU Council 2012; Eurostat 2012). The EU supports these three dimensions of active ageing by various means at different geographical levels of the country members (AGE platform Europe 2011; European Union 2012; Zaidi and Howse 2017).

The EU regularly evaluates a fulfilment of the active ageing goals and the recent progress in its countries via Active Ageing Index (AAI). The AAI, which is one of the outcomes of the European Year for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations in 2012, consists of quantitative indicators from several sources representing main three domains and subdomains of active ageing (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). Hence, the overview of the AAI can show which specific outcomes at the country-level are desirable amid this social policy approach. The indicators are employment levels for four older age groups in the area of employment, volunteering, two types of caregiving, and political participation representing social participation, and physical exercise, lifelong learning, access to health services and independent living, and physical and financial security in a group of independent living. Additionally, the AAI has a fourth dimension – capacity and enabling environment – indicating a capacity to age actively through indicators of life expectancy, well-being, use of ICT, social connectedness, or educational attainment (European Commission 2013).

The AAI is used extensively in areas of research and social policy (Hess, Nauman, and Steinkopf 2017; Perek-Białas et al. 2017; Zaidi 2015; Zaidi and Howse 2017), while its content is criticized from several points of view. The critique addresses methodological and statistical issues of AAI, its applicability to regional levels, fit to specific subpopulations, its mix of conditions and outcomes, desirability of and potential conflict between some promoted activities, and its too narrow conceptualization (Dykstra and Fleischmann 2016; Karpinska and Dykstra 2014; Petrová Kafková 2016a; São José et al. 2017; Zaidi and Howse 2017). Irrespective of validity and usefulness of the AAI, this tool shows what outcomes of active ageing are assessed at the national level. The most emphasized is employment, caregiving, and financial security (each represented by more indicators) followed by several activities, individual outcomes, and environmental factors (European Commission 2013). This composition implies that social policies should to these outcomes in any country-specific ways, while the availability of these outcomes or their contribution to older adults is often not considered. Nevertheless, these are some of the drawbacks of the active ageing approach generally, which are reflected after the presentation of its main statements.

The main claims of the active ageing concept overlap with assumptions of activity theory and successful ageing approach. The basic statement is that creating opportunities for continuing engagement and preventing dependence in later life is beneficial both for older adults and the society. Older people can improve health and quality of life through keeping themselves active, while the society profit from their paid and unpaid work in a form of an additional workforce and lower burden for social and health systems (Foster and Walker 2015; Walker and Maltby 2012; Zaidi and Howse 2017). The beneficial effect of activities in later life is not doubted within the active ageing paradigm, while an agreement upon promoted activities does not exist (Timonen 2016). On the one hand, more subjectivist approach is presented by Bowling (2008, 2009) or Walker and Maltby (2012: S126) stating “that ‘activity’ should comprise all meaningful pursuits that contribute to the well-being of the individual concerned, his or her family, local community or society at large”, which is repeated by Foster and Walker (2015). On the other hand, other resources (some of them more connected to social policy) elaborated earlier provide a list of supported activities and Foster and Walker (2015: 87) themselves write about “obligations to take advantage of education and training opportunities and, wherever possible, to remain active in other ways”. Therefore, this dissertation works with a set of activities supported rhetorically and via various programmes, initiatives, and legislation, which has a real impact on the citizens of the EU.

### *Prevalence of activities in the data*

A description of the prevalence of activities among older adults in respective countries provides an important outlook to the topic. How often are activities supported by active ageing performed within the target population? The question should be answered on the same data used by other parts of the dissertation. Thus, the following tables use data from wave 6 of the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) collected in 2015 (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Börsch-Supan 2017e) – data source described more in the methodological chapter. The sample from wave 6 consists of 65,036 respondents from 17 countries over 50 years of age with the mean age 68.0 and median age 67 years and prevalence of women with a ratio 55:45. The mean age moderately varies across countries from 65.4 (Croatia) and 70.4 (Spain) due to differences in demographic structure and sampling methods. Thus, the figures provide more general tendencies than precise information for the whole populations – in fact, this is true for the whole dissertation. Countries in all figures are sorted into four regions used later in the thesis. These regions are Nordic countries (Denmark and Sweden), Western Europe (Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Luxembourg, and Switzerland), Southern Europe (Greece, Italy, Portugal, and Spain), and Post-communist countries (Croatia, Czechia, Estonia, Poland, and Slovenia). The regions are most of all defined geographically, but also based on a typology of European welfare regimes (Ebbinghaus 2012b, 2012a; Esping-Andersen 1990; Fenger 2007) and empirical similarities and differences in contextual factors and individual behaviours of older adults (Albertini and Kohli 2013; Borges Neves et al. 2013; Gierveld and Tesch-Römer 2012; Hank 2011; Hofäcker 2015; Igel and Szydlik 2011; Di Novi, Jacobs, and Migheli 2015).

All following statistics use sample weights correcting for both nonresponse factor and sampling procedure, and thus the results can be generalized to regional and national populations. Figure 1 shows the share of respondents participating in a labour market. Orange colour illustrates that older adults work most often in Nordic countries (34 percent of people over 50 years of age), while their unemployment is the lowest in the same region (about 2 percent from all of them, respectively 5 percent those economically active). While the ratio of permanently sick or disabled is similar across regions, the category of homemakers is by far most prevalent (20 percent compared to 0, 8, and 3 percent) in Southern Europe with more traditional gender norms. The differences in current working status across European regions could be attributed to pension systems, economic situation, the health status of older adults, values connected to work or ageism on the labour market (Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Hofäcker 2015; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Petrová Kafková and Rabušic 2010; Radl 2013). In any case, these differences are nonnegligible.

**Figure 1: Distribution of population 50+ by current working status in four European regions**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

Figure 2 displays prevalence of three types of care provided by older adults. The first type is caregiving for grandchildren without a presence of parents provided monthly or more often. This indicator varies between 17 and 23 percent among regions for all older adults including those without children or grandchildren and is slightly higher in Nordic and Post-communist countries. The second type is care provided monthly to any person outside household except grandchildren. This type of caregiving is more prevalent in Northern and Western Europe. The third type of care is a more personal daily care for a person within a household – typically spouse or parent with limitations in daily life. Caregiving within a household is in contrast more prevalent in Southern Europe and Post-communist counties, though this prevalence is only between 3 and 7 percent.

Overall, the patterns of care provision across Europe seems inconsistent, but they are congruent with the previous research usually comparing Northern and Southern Europe (Albertini and Kohli 2013; Albertini, Kohli, and Vogel 2007; Hank 2011; Hank and Buber 2009; Igel et al. 2009; Igel and Szydlik 2011). On the one hand, Southern Europe evinces low prevalence of occasional care and high prevalence of regular care due to strong familial norms and intergenerational transfers based on co-residence, which lead to intensive interactions based on functional dependence without motivating towards more casual and voluntary interactions. On the other hand, strong welfare states and weak familial norms in Nordic countries reduce a burden of caregiving and create an environment enabling occasional interactions including a provision of care. Western countries are somewhere between these ideal types and a situation in Post-communist countries has not been examined much so far (Albertini and Kohli 2013; Albertini et al. 2007; Hank 2011; Hank and Buber 2009; Igel et al. 2009; Igel and Szydlik 2011). Nevertheless, Figure 2 suggests that Western Europe is closer to Nordic countries and Post-communist countries to Southern Europe in this regard.

**Figure 2: Prevalence of three types of care provided by population 50+ in four European regions**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

The active ageing policy supports also other activities than work and caregiving. This concerns most of all physical and social activities; the prevalence of the most important examples is displayed in Figure 3. SHARE contains questions ‘Which of the activities (…) have you done in the last twelve months?’ and ‘How often do you engage in vigorous physical activity, such as sports, heavy housework, or a job that involves physical labour?’. The question on the activities is followed by the items ‘Done voluntary or charity work’, ‘Attended an educational or training course’, ‘Gone to a sport, social or other kind of club’, and ‘Taken part in a political or community-related organization’, which are the only options present in all waves. Figure 3 contains only activities performed at least monthly as positive answers. Clearly, vigorous physical activity is the most prevalent of the five activities among older adults, as it includes demanding sports, labour, and housework. Prevalence of participation in sport or social club together with volunteering are also not negligible, while taking educational courses and active political participation are rare.

Still, Figure 3 contains large regional differences. On the one hand, Nordic countries have the highest participation in most of the activities, followed by Western Europe. On the other hand, the participation in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries is lower in all included indicators except rather high physical activity in the Post-communist region, which could still contain physical labour or housework rather than some enjoyable activity. The differences striking especially for some activities like participation in sport or social club, which is performed by 48 percent older people from Nordic countries, 29 percent from Western Europe, and equally 10 percent from Southern Europe and Post-communist countries. These statistics are congruent with the highest AAI scores in Nordic countries, followed by Western-European countries and then by members South-Central-East macro-region (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). In summary, the results indicate a) substantial regional differences across Europe and b) similarities between two pairs of regions, which may form some North-West/South-East axis.

**Figure 3: Prevalence of five activities promoted by the active ageing approach in population 50+ within four European regions**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

The differences in heterogeneous European context are easier to describe than explain. This part of the thesis does not follow such difficult goal; it rather aims to present some examples of relationships between contextual factors and aggregated individual behaviour in the forms of later life activities. Some of the relationships are then more elaborated in empirical chapters of the thesis.

Economic situation and development provides an important context for many areas of human existence (Alvard 2004; Inglehart 1977; Marx and Engels 1952) and the process of ageing is not an exception (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Hofäcker 2015; Phillips, Ajrouch, and Hillcoat-Nallétamby 2010; Timonen et al. 2013; Zaidi and Howse 2017). GDP per capita or another indicator of economic situation can be connected to many aspects of living in a given country and its connection to the situation on the labour market seems straightforward. Figure 4 shows this relationship on the country level using GDP per capita in dollars from 2015 (World Bank 2018) and the same indicator of the current job situation as Figure 1.

The relationship in Figure 4 is slightly positive with all Southern-European and Post-communist countries having lower GDP per capita and lower participation of older adults on the labour market (about 30 percent). The only outlier is Slovenia with substantially higher labour force participation. The pattern is not strong, as we would expect much higher labour force participation in the richest country Luxemburg or in relative rich Austria. Nevetherless, the country group across regions in quite a predictable pattern.

**Figure 4: The relationship between GDP per capita and participation of older adults on the labour market for 17 European countries**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

Figure 5 elaborates the impact of the strength of familial norms in a society examined in a previous research (Kalmijn 2010; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Di Novi et al. 2015) on the provision of daily care within a household. This description shows if a bit higher tendency of Southern and Post-communist regions towards the daily care from Figure 2 holds on the country-level and if it is connected to some social norms labelled as familial.

The index of familialism was constructed from two items used in the last wave of European Values Study in 2008. Respondents evaluated items ‘Parents’ duty is to do their best for their children even at the expense of their own well-being’ and ‘Adult children have the duty to provide long-term care for their parents even at the expense of their own well-being’. Figure 5 displays proportion of adults in each country, who agree to both of these statements. The strongest familial norms seem to be in Portugal (81 percent) and Italy (76 percent) with Denmark (17 percent) and Sweden (26 percent) at the opposite end of the distribution. The level of familialism expectedly relates to the provision of daily care within a household and four European regions are distinguishable in the two-dimensional space with overlap of Southern Europe and Post-communist countries.

**Figure 5: The relationship between the strength of familial norms and prevalence of daily care within a household for 17 European countries**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

Finally, Figure 6 presents the relationship proposed by Hank (2011) between a level of societal freedom and a prevalence of volunteering among older adults. The Human Freedom Index, which is published annually, indicates personal, civic, and economic freedom in each country (Vásquez and Porčnik 2017). The index has low variation among included countries with the highest value of 8.9 for Switzerland and the lowest value 7.21 for Greece. Despite this low variation, the level of freedom is related to the prevalence of volunteering with clear North-West/South-East division. Apart from some outliers like Estonia (higher freedom than expected) and France (lower freedom than expected), this relationship between the macro-context and activity supported by active ageing is clear. Therefore, it seems from the presented figures that some longterm economic and cultural conditions shape the ageing process substantially.

**Figure 6: The relationship between Human Freedom Index and prevalence of volunteering among older adults in 17 European countries**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

### *Criticism of active ageing*

The active ageing approach despite its dominance in social gerontology and social policy (at least) in European context faces an extensive criticism. The most comprehensive critique of active ageing presents Virpi Timonen (2016) in her book *Beyond Successful and Active Ageing: A Theory of Model Ageing*. The author even formulates “a new theory of meso-level dynamics in ageing societies where particular sets of policy and marketing scripts are supposed to shape the lives of other people” (Timonen 2016: 5), in which active ageing represents one of the most important sets of these scripts. The main point of the critique is that active ageing is one of a group of model ageing approaches, which prescribe how to age well and perceive later life “as a phenomenon and stage of life that is perceived to be in need of direction, reshaping and control” (Timonen 2016: 87). Furthermore, active ageing serves most of all the goals of three groups of actors – academics, selling their concept, companies selling products, and policymakers this way “justify the shift in responsibility towards older adults and their families” (Timonen 2016: 86). The active ageing approach is formulated by the privileged group of professionals following own mean, while it also serves to more well-off older people, who incline more to participate in prescribed activities and benefit from them. Finally, by neglecting dependence, contextuality, and all sources of inequalities, active ageing does bring anything positive (only exclusion) to groups that cannot or do not want to fulfil the goals of active ageing, and thus the approach increase inequalities in later life (Timonen 2016).

The normative dimension of active ageing as a tool excluding and stigmatizing older adults that do not age in a prescribed way is stressed by other authors too (Hasmanová Marhánková 2013, 2014; Moulaert and Paris 2013; Rozanova, Keating, and Eales 2012). Rozanova et al. (2012) present qualitative findings regarding older adults from Canadian rural areas, which are compatible with Timonen’s theory of model ageing. The results indicate that availability of activities promoted by active ageing is strongly shaped by structural factors (class, gender, age, health, location), as disadvantaged groups are often preoccupied with one not freely chosen activity or face constraints in a form of ageism, scarcity of resources, and available opportunities (Rozanova et al. 2012). Moreover, active ageing ends where the loss and dependency begin (Timonen 2016), as this policy is oriented only towards third age and “tends to bring all the negative stereotypes of old age into the fourth age” (Kafková 2016: 637).

### *Congruence of active ageing with role theories*

Active ageing face extensive critique referring to many problematic aspects, but it still holds a dominant position within social policy and social gerontology. One of the main reasons for this paradox is quite strong empirical evidence of the beneficial outcomes of activities in later life – for instance, Adams, Leibbrandt, and Moon (2011) present a review of 42 studies on this relationship and conclude that the effect of a whole range of social and leisure activities is consistently positive. The findings addressing other types of activities do not lead to clear conclusions, which is elaborated in specific parts of this thesis. The question is a) how additional roles in later life alter the subjective quality of life and b) in which direction this effect leads. First, the impact of additional activities has a physical, social, and psychological dimension with the satisfaction of needs, expansion of resources and identity formation as the main benefits, while the role conflict, strain or burden are potential drawbacks (Adams et al. 2011; Kim and Moen 2002). Second, the activities defined by active ageing are basically performances of roles – defined as a standardized behaviour shaped by social norms and positions, which (re)produces social structure (Eagly 1987; Merton 1957) – and thus theories specifically addressing the effects of roles may elucidate the central question.

A group of theories addressing the structure and interaction of roles within individual contains two opposing perspectives. William Goode (1960) formulated the theory of role strain “accepting dissensus, nonconformity, and conflicts among norms and roles as the usual state of affairs” (Goode 1960: 495). This theory describes how individuals bargain and organize incompatible role demands and perceive role conflicts under normal – one of a few exceptions in this can be a situation after retirement (Goode 1960). The theory of role strain opposing the main assumption of active ageing approach is also in contrast to the theory of role accumulation built as a direct reaction to Goode by Sieber (1974). This view claims “that role accumulation tends in principle to be more gratifying than stressful” (Sieber 1974: 577), even though the importance of role strain and conflict has been dominant in sociological literature, because professional sociologists this way reflect their own experience of a high dedication to work resulting in perceived role strain (Marks 1977). Therefore, same roles can be both beneficial and harmful, depending on the situation and individual preferences (Marks 1977; Moen, Robison, and Dempster-McLain 1995).

## Context-dependency of active ageing outcomes

### *Theoretical alternatives expecting various outcomes of roles and activities*

The increasing share of publications – both theoretical and empirical – reflects that outcomes of additional roles in later life depend on many factors in terms of role content and (individual, group, and societal) context (Adams et al. 2011; Bronfenbrenner 1986; Kim and Moen 2001, 2002; Di Novi et al. 2015). (Phillips et al. 2010) write about this relativization of formerly absolute expectations as one of the key changes in the theory of social gerontology. The following overview of perspectives explicitly or implicitly expecting differing outcomes of activities in later life provides a theoretical framework for the rest of the dissertation.

The ecological perspective introduced by Urie Bronfenbrenner (1986) distinguish three environmental systems as a context of human development: mesosystem (e.g. school), exosystem (family), and chronosystem (individual transitions). This approach connecting individual transitions to “the social contexts of other roles, relationships, and developmental processes” (Kim and Moen 2001: 84) partly overlaps with the life-course perspective reflecting similar factors, but elaborating them into more detail.

The life-course perspective is oriented around themes of lives and historical time, the timing of lives, linked lives, and human agency (Elder 1994). Generally, all events in an individual life are connected to – and thus need to be interpreted in – the context of other individual events, a situation in a network of other people, and specific socio-historical conditions (Elder 1994; Kim and Moen 2002). If these principles apply to the activities promoted by the active ageing approach, both the performance and effect of these activities should differ across the decisive factors. In fact, some studies of roles in later life have already found this perspective useful (Lowenstein 2007; Moen, Kim, and Hofmeister 2001; Szinovacz and Davey 2006).

The life-course perspective and ecological perspective are closely interlinked. Both state that individual transitions, such as retirement, are located situated in the contexts of other roles, relationships, and processes, and in the contexts of social and historical circumstances (Bronfenbrenner 1986; Elder 1994; Kim and Moen 2001, 2002). The dissertation tests these two approaches applicable to roles in later life against the theory of role strain (Goode 1960) and the theory of role accumulation (Sieber 1974), which expect the more consistent impact of roles.

### *Influential sociological theories and their implications for the active ageing paradigm*

The assumption of differences in perceptions of reality, tendencies to act, and outcomes of the same behaviour are present in an amount of sociological theory. Pierre Bourdieu (1984) coined the term habitus defined as “the systems of dispositions characteristic of different classes and class fractions” (Bourdieu 1984: 6). This means that position in a social field – dependent on magnitude of economic and cultural capital, gender, age, and geographical location – shapes social practices such as political opinions or cultural consumption, which “is an acquired disposition to differentiate and appreciate” (Bourdieu 1984: 266) that “fulfil a social function of legitimating social differences” (Bourdieu 1984: 7). These assumptions would make active ageing a product of habitus (*i.e.* a tendency in behaviour) that is defined and preferred by higher classes (Rozanova et al. 2012; Timonen 2016) possessing the potential to legitimize differences in later life. Furthermore, active ageing could be just a reproductive strategy of dominant classes setting the fitting rules that enable to sustain or increase inequalities among older adults. In words of Thorstein Veblen (2003), members of dominant classes conspicuously perform more socially visible activities and consume products of active ageing in order to present their social position.

Bourdieu’s assumption that human behaviour and perception of reality is shaped by formative environment including educational process, and then by social position is shared by Ronald Inglehart (1990). Inglehart has spent most of his career by formulating the theory of value change from materialist to postmaterialist value orientation, its causes, and consequences of this change (Alexander, Inglehart, and Welzel 2016; Inglehart 1971, 1977, 1990, 1997, 2008; Inglehart and Norris 2003). The change is supposedly caused by the unprecedented era of prosperity, safety, and stability within developed societies, which creates conditions for a shift of priorities from lower towards higher values at the Maslow’s pyramid of needs (Inglehart 1977; Maslow 1943). Under these conditions, prioritized values shift from concerns with economic stability and economic safety to stress on quality of life, political and human rights, gender equality, self-realization, and self-fulfilment. As Inglehart (1990: 5) puts it, ‘economic and physical security continue to be valued positively, but their relative priority is lower than in the past’. The so-called ‘silent revolution’ transforms values in society via intergenerational exchange (Inglehart 1971, 2008), as the individual value system is shaped in formative years and remains stable for the rest of the life (Inglehart 1977, 1981, 1985; Rokeach 1979; Schwartz 2005). In short, macro-conditions shape individual values, perceptions, and tendencies for certain behaviour, which simultaneously reproduce and change macro-conditions. Some of these thoughts on individual value systems as an important building block of stable society are present in classical sociology (Elster 1989; Goode 1960; Parsons 1951), though the shift from materialist to postmaterialist value orientation is Inglehart’s contribution.

The Inglehart’s theory of value change has received critical responses addressing both its conceptual (Todosijević 2014; Warwick 1998) and methodological part (Ippel, Gelissen, and Moors 2014; Knutsen 1990; Moors and Vermunt 2007). Some researchers oppose the assumption of importance of formative years and stability of value orientation during life course (Bardi et al. 2009, 2014; Davis 1996; Lesthaeghe and Moors 2002; Rokeach 1985; Warwick 1998), while others doubt that there are some coherent value systems (Davis 2000; Ippel et al. 2014; Rossteutscher 2004) – see Abramson (2011) for overview of the critique. Nevertheless, many researchers find the theory valid and invest substantial energy in its application and development (Abramson 2011; Aguila et al. 2008; Basáñez 2015; Promislo et al. 2010). Furthermore, the theory of value change is compatible to other theories of modernization and post-modernization processes, such as the theory of SDT, development towards post-industrial societies (Bell 1973) based on liquid identities (Bauman 2006) and intimate relationships (Giddens 1997) that can be diagnosed as narcissistic societies (Lasch 1991). Finally, the theory of change towards postmaterialist value orientations provide a useful framework for this dissertation.

The assumption that formative conditions shape values, perceptions of reality, and behaviour has important implications for the active ageing approach. If differences in life experience influence lifestyle, life aspirations and types of adaptation to a deprivation of some needs (Inglehart 1990, 1997, 2010), the uniform approach in social policy across countries and generation cannot be fully successful. As Timonen (2016) states, active ageing was formulated by a privileged group of actors, which are younger, wealthier, and more educated than the target group of the active ageing policy. Hence, it is possible to label them as more postmaterialist, with different formative experience, values, aspirations, living conditions, etc. Ultimately, the active ageing approach may be compatible only with the worldview of privileged groups that can much more profit from the policy approach produced by these groups themselves. The application of Inglehart’s work to active ageing approach thus leads to similar conclusions as works of Bourdieu (1984) or Timonen (2016).

Is active ageing a postmaterialist approach? Three points support this claim, though the third one only partially. First, active ageing is formulated in a gender-neutral way – neither supported activities nor their outcomes are expected to differ between sexes (Foster and Walker 2013, 2015). Similarly, shift from materialist to postmaterialist societies is also shift from strict traditional gender norms and behaviours towards gender equality, tolerance of deviations from traditional gender norms, and generally convergence of expectations placed on men and women in terms of roles, aspirations, and opportunities (Alexander et al. 2016; Inglehart 1997; Inglehart and Norris 2003).

Second, the most profound aim of active ageing approach is the higher subjective quality of life in older ages (Commission of the European Communities 2002; Walker 2005b; WHO 2002; Zaidi and Howse 2017). This outcome is labelled as subjective well-being, life satisfaction, meaning in life or generally quality of life, which are related concepts (Katz 2009; Mcilvane, Ajrouch, and Antonucci 2007; Roll and Litwin 2013) that are also prioritized by postmaterialist value orientation in a form of subjective well-being, quality of life, and self-realization (Inglehart 1990, 1997; Promislo et al. 2010). Additionally, subjective quality of life of older adults is often measured by the CASP scale, which is partly grounded on the theory of postmaterialist value orientation (Higgs et al. 2003a; Hyde et al. 2003). CASP is an acronym for control, autonomy, self-realization, and pleasure, which are four theoretically grounded and empirically tested domains of subjective quality of life in old age. CASP was designed in opposition to a former practice to measure QoL by health or longevity. This scale contains ontologically grounded domains based on the pyramid of needs (Maslow 1943) and aspire for a scale that can be used universally – at least for people in the third age – and provide comparable scores across contexts (Higgs et al. 2003a; Hyde et al. 2003). However, CASP is applicable mostly for third age as a specific life stage – ‘the time of personal self-realization and fulfilment, comes after our children left us’ (Laslett 1991: vii). In contrast, older people experiencing fourth age are concerned rather with securing basic needs, such as health (Hyde et al. 2003). The arguments imply that subjective QoL and its prevalent measurement is connected to postmaterialism and more well-off older adults, while it does not seem a priority for people with health limitations, financial problems or materialist value orientation.

Third, roles promoted by active ageing are closer to postmaterialist than materialist value orientation. Prolonged working career is a seemingly materialist aim, since income is the strongest incentive to paid work (Promislo et al. 2010) and materialism is a strong motivator towards entrepreneurship (Uhlaner and Thurik 2004). However, paid work is also motivated by a need of appreciation (Promislo et al. 2010), belonging, meaning, and other intrinsic motivators (Adams et al. 2011; Kim and Moen 2002) contained in the postmaterialist orientation. Activities like volunteering, lifelong learning, doing sports, and active political participation are more postmaterialist (Aguila et al. 2008; Barrett and Zani 2015; Bekkers 2005; Inglehart 1990), while physical activities in agriculture and participation in religious organization seems materialist (Aguila et al. 2008; Inglehart 1990, 1997, 2010). Then, provision of care and help to others can be motivated both by traditional family norms (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014) and by willingness to improve interpersonal relationships and individual quality of life (Promislo et al. 2010), which makes it an activity ‘in between’. Generally, most of the activities can be based on either materialist or postmaterialist motives, so the context is always crucial. Nevertheless, the way of promoting these activities within the active ageing framework, its gender-neutrality, and the stress on subjective quality of life as the most desirable outcome reflect postmaterialism as the relatively more prevalent value orientation among creators of this approach.

In terms of Maslow’s hierarchy of needs, Inglehart gives the value changes from career pursuit and tradition norms towards the struggle for appreciation and self-realization rather positive connotations, while the interpretation of these phenomena by Christopher Lasch (1991) is opposite. Lasch (1991) diagnose the contemporary US society as the *Culture of Narcissism*. This diagnosis is based on a shift of the most prevalent psychological and psychiatric individual diagnosis from obsessions and neuroses towards narcissism. Lasch (1991) supposes that the most prevalent diagnosis is the most prevalent type of personality in a society as well as the characteristic of the whole society. These levels of social reality are interconnected, because ‘new social forms require new forms of personality, new modes of socialization, new ways of organizing experience’ (Lasch 1991: 50), while each society shapes its members in a desirable way in the process of socialization. The new social form requiring narcissist personality is most of all the late capitalism, which benefit from a spread of narcissism both in production and consumption. Firstly, the narcissist is an ideal employee for an unstable labour market dominated by large corporations and bureaucratic organizations, since he is flexible, good in manipulation with others, entering an only shallow relationship, driven more by external condition than own corruptible personality, and longing for appreciation from others. Secondly, increasing consumption in a narcissistic society aims for escape from work, fulfilling inner self by the satisfaction of new needs invented by advertising, and getting an appreciation of others for a consumption of the right products in the right way (Lasch 1991).

Apart from describing cultural processes in the capitalist society, Lasch (1991) also makes some provocative statements about groups of people involved in the production and consumption. First, one of the consequences of a shift from paternalism towards individualism and gender equality is enabling women and children to be emancipated producers and consumers. Second, the same can be said about older people, though Lasch (1991) does not mention that explicitly. Old age and death are the largest dread of the society, in which members long for appreciation from others based on youth, charm, and beauty. A sense of generational discontinuity leads each generation to struggle for its own preservation and each individual to avoid ageing through keeping themselves active, starting new life projects, and striving for quality of life instead of meaning and acceptation of new roles (Lasch 1991).

The accusation of the system from taking increasingly more control over individual lives has a strong tradition in the field of sociology. More recent examples are colonization of the lifeworld (Habermas 1987), systematization and categorization of the world in a process of modernization (Bauman 1993) or disciplination by power and knowledge (Foucault 1979). Even the classical piece *The protestant ethic and the spirit of capitalism* (Weber 2001) describes how every aspect of life among working population has become shaped by rationality connected to self-discipline. Max Weber (2001) illustrates how new vigorous working ethic emerged from religious ethic, which consequently drove lives of working population without a further need of religious foundations and became an iron cage of rationalism. This working ethic brought principles of rationality, control, effectiveness, and standardization that determined foundations of modern societies in the 20th century (Ritzer 1993), until they have become deteriorating under the emergence of the value shift (Bell 1976; Inglehart 1990; Lasch 1991; Ritzer 1993).

The system became with control of the workforce as a crucial part of the early capitalism. Afterwards, it took process of socialization from families and started to shape needs of consumers of various age and gender (Fromm 1965; Lasch 1991). Currently, the system has devoted increasing attention to a colonization of older age as a stage of life, which was omitted for a long time but became important with its increasing potential to deliver new producers and consumers (Liu and Lou 2016; Timonen 2008, 2016; Zaidi and Howse 2017). The process of colonization of the lifeworld is connected to increasing importance of experts for all areas of life (Giddens 2003; Lasch 1991). Consequently, these social processes lead to the interpretation of active ageing approach as another tool for retaking control by system represented by various experts, which draws on the current dread from ageing and death.

*The Culture of Narcissism* (Lasch 1991) was written in the 70s before the formulation of active ageing approach by international bodies, but the resemblance is striking. This illustrates how active ageing is the product of a certain socio-cultural context or a segment of people living in this context (Inglehart 1990; Lasch 1991; Timonen 2016). Moreover, this specific segment of people located in a social structure possesses own goals and worldviews (Bar-Tal 2000; Inglehart 1977; Mannheim 1936) that can be expressed and followed through active ageing approach more than any needs of older adults or other external actors (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Rozanova et al. 2012; Timonen 2016). Proponents of active ageing disagree with similar accusations by referring to beneficial effects of promoted activities (Adams et al. 2011; European Commission 2013; Marsillas et al. 2017; Zaidi 2015) or by presenting similarities between the expert and lay notions of a good later life (Foster and Walker 2015; Timonen 2016; Walker 2005a).

Regardless of the question whether creators of active ageing approach follow more their own interests (Rozanova et al. 2012; Timonen 2016) or interests of older adults (Avramov and Maskova 2003; Foster and Walker 2015; Marsillas et al. 2017; WHO 2002), this approach is strongly context dependent. This effort to change the perception of ageing and ageing experience itself emerged in the era of material prosperity, population ageing, and a shift in understanding of life and its meaning (Alexander et al. 2016; Inglehart and Norris 2003; van de Kaa 2001; Lesthaeghe 2010; Surkyn, Deboosere, and van Bavel 2008). Active ageing is a partly ideational and partly pragmatic approach adapting societies to changing conditions. Its ideational part relates to increasing stress on quality of life represented for instance by social indicators movement (Diener and Suh 1997; Noll 2004) and cultural shift in understanding of the old age (Laslett 1991; Petrová Kafková 2016b). The context-dependence of active ageing policies brings a question in which contexts and to which people it is applicable. The policy approach generally ignores this question and spreads throughout geographical and cultural contexts, and thus it puts in doubt its proclaimed beneficial effects. In sum, the consequences of any policy tool can be anticipated only if we know for under which (individual and societal) conditions this tool works as expected.

### *Individual factors shaping outcomes of activities*

The dependence of the effect and prevalence of specific activities on context have been illustrated both by theories and own descriptive results. Figures 1 to 6 show how are activities promoted by active ageing approach unequally distributed across countries. Moreover, the chance of devoting to particular activities in later life is also shaped by individual and relational characteristics, such as class, gender, age, geographical location, education, and social capital (Galenkamp and Deeg 2016; Holstein and Minkler 2003; Rozanova et al. 2012; Serrat, Villar, and Celdrán 2015; Siegrist and Wahrendorf 2009; Timonen 2016). The same characteristics also shape the outcomes of activities (Adams et al. 2011; Ho, You, and Fung 2012; Maier and Klumb 2005), as the same role can have different meaning for different people (Adams et al. 2011; Bourdieu 1984; Inglehart 1990; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Timonen 2016).

First, the effect of prolonged employment versus retirement as the most central role (George 1993) is formed by characteristics of individual, activity, situation, and activity partners (Adams et al. 2011). Individual characteristics influencing the effect are gender, health, income, education, and marital status (Bender 2012; Clark and Fawaz 2009; Kim and Moen 2002; Pinquart and Schindler 2007; Wong and Earl 2009). The voluntariness of retirement and type of job are some of the intervening characteristics of activity (Bender 2012; Börsch-Supan and Jürges 2009; Clark and Fawaz 2009; Kubicek, Korunka, and Raymo 2010). Finally, examples of situational factors are pension characteristics, level of QoL before retirement, marital satisfaction, family situation, and retirement phase (Atchley 1989; Bender 2012; Horner 2014; Kim and Moen 2002; Pinquart and Schindler 2007; Schulz et al. 2004).

Second, a similar division of intervening factors as for the effect of prolonged employment can be applied to the effect of caregiving in later life. The more positive effect of providing care concerns women, those with a lower level of education, religiously involved older adults, and individuals occupying fewer roles (Broese van Groenou, de Boer, and Iedema 2013; Kim and Moen 2002). Regarding characteristics of caregiving, the less intensive (Broe *et al.* 1999; Broese van Groenou *et al.* 2013; Colombo *et al.* 2011) and more voluntary (Broese van Groenou *et al.* 2013; Lowenstein *et al.* 2008) provision of care seems to have more positive outcomes, while the effect of multiplicity of care remains unclear (Chassin et al. 2010; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008). Another important factor is the relationship to a receiver of care, since the effect is more beneficial if there is a strong bond between caregiver and receiver, but also if they are not partners and if the exchanges of help are close to balanced (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008).

Third, the effect of social activities is shaped by various circumstances as well (Adams et al. 2011). The literature review of Adams et al. (2011) focus on the mediators and moderators of the impact of social and physical activities in later life and conclude “that the activity/wellbeing relationship must take into account background variables or moderators, the type of activity, including its content and context, and potential mediators in the form of cognitive appraisals of the activity’s benefits to the individual” (Adams et al. 2011: 706). Ho et al. (2012) add another study and conclude that volunteering is more beneficial for younger and middle-aged than older volunteers. Finally, as the life course perspective assumes (George 1993; Kim and Moen 2002; Szinovacz and Davey 2006), outcomes of one activity can be shaped by presence or absence by other activities. This is supported by Potočnik and Sonnentag (2013), who found the positive effect of volunteering, going to sports, and providing help for retirees but not for working individuals of comparable characteristics.

### *Macro-factors shaping outcomes of activities*

The outcomes of activities promoted by active ageing approach are also influenced by macro-factors. This area of research is not so developed as both cross-national data and techniques for its analysis has become broadly available only recently. Hence, this thesis capitalizes on the current opportunities for quantitative analysis in this area and takes the impact of macro-factors on activity outcome as one of its crucial aims. Still, some more or less direct findings that can inspire future research already exist for each type of the most important activities in later life.

First, the importance of paid work in later life may depend on several economic, institutional, and cultural factors. Older adults with a higher risk of poverty, long-term unemployment, unstable job situation, and those living alone financially depend more on a paid job (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Hofäcker 2015; Hofäcker and Naumann 2015). This may be a factor motivating them to work longer and benefit from the employment by maintaining some living standard, though the prolonged working career is rather forced by circumstances in such cases. The outcomes of working versus retirement can be also shaped by institutional settings including pension system and official retirement age, which vary considerably in the European context (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Horner 2014; Trading Economics 2017). Finally, important parts of the cultural framework are in this case value of work in a society and meanings connected to a paid job (Inglehart 1990; Moulaert and Biggs 2013; Rabušic 2004).

Second, outcomes of caregiving depend on social norms, and subsequently on the availability of formal care in a given country (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Di Novi et al. 2015). Neuberger and Haberkern (2014) identified the more beneficial provision of care in countries with stronger familial norms, because caregivers more comply both to individual and social values, but also because reference category of people not providing care fail to follow the norm in such a case. Similar effect as strong familial norms has a weaker welfare state and lower availability of formal care, as the latter is a consequence of the former (Sobotka 2008a). Thus, lower availability of formal care creates an environment, in which intensive caregiving leads to higher feelings of pleasure and self-realisation, but also to lower control and autonomy (Di Novi et al. 2015).

Third, Hank (2011) illustrates that volunteering and informal help is more prevalent in societies with higher civil and political liberties and in countries with the stronger welfare state. He concludes that ‘both longstanding cultural elements of a society, such as its religious tradition, as well as contemporary welfare state interventions constitute reference frames’ (Hank 2011: 536) for social participation of older adults. The research directly examining the contextual differences of the effect of social participation is missing. Nevertheless, we may assume that the outcome of particular activities depends on individual/social values, their congruence with the activity, and its meaning under given conditions (Inglehart 1990; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Paúl et al. 2012; Timonen 2016).

## Aims of the dissertation

The thesis *Role dynamics of older adults and their consequences* aims to utilize the existing knowledge and the current possibilities of quantitative analysis in several ways. First, it focuses only on roles (performed in a form of activities) supported by active ageing policies, as these roles are most relevant for contemporary older Europeans. Second, each part of the text is devoted to a different set of activities, their benefits and detriments according to existing research. Third, the dissertation examines the effect of each type of activity by the most appropriate method statistical analysis in order to improve current knowledge and inspire future research to a use of less orthodox and more beneficial methods. In this way, the dissertation tries to make its best from the prescribed format by providing as complex picture of consequences produced by an implementation of active ageing as possible.

# Chapter 2: Data and methods

## Data

This dissertation tests the assumption that the roles supported by active ageing approach are beneficial for older adults in the European context. Employing contextual approach (Bronfenbrenner 1986; Marks 1977), the study also examines in more detail which supported roles are beneficial under what circumstances. The assumed associations are tested within a quantitative paradigm on a cross-national panel data from the project Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE).

SHARE is a panel survey conducted since 2004 in many European countries. Overall, 21 countries participated in at least one wave of data collection and 9 countries participated in all six waves. labelled as ‘one of the crucial pillars of the European Research Area’ (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013: 993) and listed on the roadmap of the European Strategy Forum on Research Infrastructures the as the only project devoted to population ageing (ESFRI 2016). The project provides data on health, employment, family, cognitive skills, activities, quality of life, and other areas of life connected to ageing. Data are collected on the national samples of the 50+ population through a method of Computer-Assisted Personal Interviews repeated over time. Wave 3 contains a different set of questions, while other five waves conducted between 2004 and 2015 contain the same questions (Malter and Börsch-Supan 2015), which enables to study individual changes over time.

Six waves of SHARE were conducted in 2004, 2007, 2009, 2011, 2013, and 2015 with potential overlap to the next year in some countries. 9 countries participated in six waves – Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Italy, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland – and two countries in five of them – Czechia and the Netherlands. In a prospect of time, especially countries from Post-communist part of Europe joined the project, which now provides the data from countries representing main European regions.

Countries participating in SHARE use their own methods of sampling, but each of them uses household as a sample unit and interviews all household members 50+ and their spouses within a randomly chose households. Details on national-specific sampling, sample sizes, response rates, and other methodological details are presented in Bergmann et al. (2017). Sample sizes differ across waves and countries, as the shared methodological approach is developed successively. Nevertheless, the general approach of the project is refreshing the panel samples whenever possible and interviewing a few thousands of respondents for each country (Bergmann et al. 2017) to enable more complex statistical procedures performed also on specific subsamples.

The goal of this study is to inquire the effect of each examined activity/set of activities in a way that seems the most beneficial for a current state of the knowledge. Therefore, various analytical methods address various specific problems and data from SHARE are used both in cross-national and longitudinal form. While it is a usual practice to analyse SHARE data together as one sample of European populations (Arpino and Bordone 2017; Litwin and Stoeckel 2013; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013), this study aims to examine the impact of macro-context on the central relationship of activities and subjective quality of life. Hence, it is suitable that SHARE comprises countries from all European regions – this fact makes possible to study the relationship within specific economic, structural, and cultural contexts.

19 countries participating in SHARE are members of the EU (Israel is dropped from all analyses, while West-European Switzerland constitutes the 20th country). Thus, social policies, public discourse, and social norms of all included countries are influenced by active ageing policies as the official approach of EU to the topic of sustainable ageing (Commission of the European Communities 2002; EU Council 2012). Furthermore, active ageing approach usually set up no upper age limit its target population (EU Council 2012; Foster and Walker 2015; Marsillas et al. 2017), while the bottom age limit can be 50 (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Sonnega et al. 2014) or 55 (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). Based on this geographical and age definition of active ageing as the official approach, data of the national samples representative for populations 50+ provided by SHARE suits to the goals of this thesis. SHARE does not include all EU members, and even if it did, it would not be possible to reach something as results representative for EU population. This is not possible even more, since the whole sample is rarely analysed together and the results for subsamples usually vary. Hence, the results refer to national populations involved in a particular analysis and the findings of the dissertation provide evidence on difference within EU and within national states, so a higher level of generalization would be inadequate.

The main topic of this work is the effect of roles supported by the policy of active ageing in later life on subjective quality of life and it obviously needs indicators of the main concepts. SHARE asks on performance and its frequency of all main activities connected to active ageing, as mentioned in the main documents (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012; Eurostat 2012; Sidorenko and Zaidi 2013) or measured in Active Ageing Index (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). The activities are namely labour force participation, caregiving (more types), volunteering, political participation, educational courses, participation in religious, sport or social organization, and physical activities.

## Methods

The thesis uses only the quantitative methods of data analysis, while its empirical parts are both led by and contrasted with existing theories and qualitative studies. The analyses are processed with the help of two statistical programmes – Stata 12 and IBM SPSS Statistics 24 – as a) each of them is suitable for other statistical techniques and b) some analyses could be replicated in the second software to check errors in coding.

This work contains different forms of comparative analysis, which is omnipresent in the sociology in its broader form but forms a specific area of social research in its narrower form. The narrower conception of comparative analysis in social sciences can be defined as ‘the description and explanation of similarities and differences (mainly differences) of conditions or outcomes among large-scale social units, usually regions, nations, societies and cultures’ (Smelser 2003: 645). Comparative analysis in this sense contains mostly quantitative studies of cross-national phenomena. This type of research should avoid both radical positivism in a form of an irreflexive use of the same indicators across different contexts and radical relativism seen by Smelser (2003) as ‘a misguided extension of a valid critique to a point of anti-scientism and methodological paralysis’ (Smelser 2003: 649). This dissertation takes a position of post-positivism reflecting potential biases of human knowledge, but also considering quantitative analysis as the best technique for understanding certain questions, if it is used cautiously and connected to theory and qualitative studies. The comparative analysis here employs the existing data collected by international experts, the presence of some unifying features of the European context, and also the methodologically sensitive approach of the author using a different type of analysis for each research question.

The four main empirical parts capitalize on four different statistical techniques, which all aim to answer a research question in possibly the most precise and comprehensible way. Each of these techniques is briefly overviewed. The chosen methods and procedures of statistical analysis have several aims:

1) to bring a valuable contribution to the existing literature

2) examine the relationship between roles and quality of life in a methodologically vigorous way

3) reflect the role of individual characteristics and inequalities within societies

4) reflect the role of macro-conditions and inequalities between societies

5) build a causal relationship, if possible

Chapter 3 uses multilevel logistic regression with one macro-variable and one cross-level interaction. Multilevel modelling in this analysis enables to control for both individual and national factors and their interaction (Rabe-Hesketh and Skrondal 2008). More specifically, it is a mean towards establishing the effect of availability of formal care on a) QoL and b) on the effect of informal care itself. The method produces valuable empirical findings, though the number of available SHARE countries enables to have only one macro-predictor (Hank 2011). Further, Bryan and Jenkins (2016) argue that coefficients are generally unstable with less than 25 countries. Therefore, other chapters of the dissertation explore other methods of determining the effect of macro-context.

Chapter 4 does not estimate any macro-effect directly, but it produces separate results for four socio-culturally distinguishable European regions. Economically active and inactive respondents are matched into pairs in each region by propensity score matching to produce pairs comparable in all known characteristics except the treatment variable – prolonged working career (Guo and Fraser 2010; Rosenbaum and Rubin 1983). After reducing bias by a successful matching, the expected effect of staying in a labour force on four domains of QoL is produced. This procedure, very similar to procedure applied by Di Novi, Jacobs, and Migheli (2015) for estimating the effect of caregiving, set the differences in the key effect across Europe and their possible explanations.

The differences in the effect of social participation are presented in a more descriptive way in chapter 5. The analysis capitalizes on a consistent beneficial effect of social participation in later life from previous research (Adams et al. 2011; Cattan, Hogg, and Hardill 2011; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013) and examines who can benefit from these activities most often. Prevalence of social participation and its development over time is graphically displayed for five countries representing 5 welfare regimes (Ebbinghaus 2012a; Esping-Andersen 1990; Fenger 2007). Moreover, the chapter present inequalities of the access to social participation based on education, financial situation, and health, and intersections of the inequalities for the selected countries. Hence, description of the key indicator over time and theoretically grounded contexts are preferred here to more complex analysis.

Finally, chapter 6 aims to unify separate analyses of particular roles into one model controlling for interactions and intersections between the activities. Additionally, this last statistical section follows changes in activities and QoL within respondent over time. These goals are reached by using fixed effects regression, which controls for all (un)observed relatively stable characteristics (Allison 2009) including macro-context, family structure, or value orientation of a respondent. The analysis contains separate results for two European regions and two educational groups to illustrate different effects of role across these factors. The fixed effects models provide less efficient estimates, but they produce complex results that are unlikely biased or spurious (Allison 2009).

This section provides a basic overview of the used data, statistical methods, addressed topics, and most of all – goals that are intended to be achieved by these means. It also outlines the main structure of empirical chapter. The other details of these issues, as well as the results and their contribution to the state of the art, are developed in the rest of the thesis.

# Chapter 3: The consequences of prolonged working life for a subjective quality of life across Europe

**Abstract**

This paper examines the effect of prolonged working careers on a subjective quality of life (QoL) in four European regions. The basic assumption of the role accumulation theory and the active ageing approach that additional roles – including prolonged working careers – are beneficial for the quality of life of older people is tested. The method of propensity score matching is conducted on SHARE data for four European regions with distinctive economic, institutional, and cultural context connected to paid work. The results show different effects of prolonged working for different European regions and different domains of the subjective quality of life, which indicate a context-sensitivity of this effect. On the one hand, the effect of prolonged labour force participation on QoL as a whole, control over life, and pleasure is positive in regions with a financial need as more important motivation to work than some nonmaterial needs. On the other hand, the effect on QoL and autonomy is negative in wealthier and more developed European regions. The paper concludes that the main motivation for prolonged working careers seems avoidance of deteriorated living standard, and thus satisfactory conditions of retirement should be an aim complementary to working incentives for those, who are willing and able to work longer.

**KEY WORDS:** prolonged working careers, quality of life, active ageing, ecological perspective, European regions

## Introduction

The population development of the last decades has been characterized by two main features: declining fertility and declining mortality. These two global processes, often labelled as demographic transitions, are the key sources of the global phenomenon of population ageing. Population ageing is marked as a significant success of humankind, as more people live longer and potentially healthier lives, but also as a challenge and potential threat to economies, social systems, and societal development (Timonen 2008). Hence, many theoretical and practical reactions aim to address the challenge of population ageing. The concept and policy of active ageing is the dominant perspective addressing population ageing at both theoretical and practical level (Timonen 2016). The active ageing approach is especially pronounced in Europe, which as the oldest continent tries to develop a joint solution to this challenge (Foster and Walker 2015).

The main motto of the active ageing initiative is to ‘add life to years’, which is the idea proclaimed by the World Health Organization and European Union (Walker 2002a; WHO 2012). Active way of ageing is presented as a source of many benefits for both older people and societies. The guiding principles of active ageing – employment, participation in society, and independent living – should contribute to creating more inclusive societies with a sufficient amount of labour force at the societal level and healthier older people with higher quality of life (QoL) at the individual level (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012; European Commission 2013).

One of the crucial sources of the beneficial prospects presented by proponents of active ageing is prolonged labour force participation of older people, which is claimed to be a source of financial security, identity, social contacts, prestige, and physical activity (Andersson 2004; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Horner 2014; Walker 2004). On the contrary, retirement is also empirically connected to many beneficial effects of withdrawal from demanding employment and increase of free time, represented by a temporary improvement in health and life satisfaction (Andersson 2004; Horner 2014; Weidekamp-Maicher and Reichert 2004). Generally, some studies stress the beneficial effect of working longer (Daatland, Veenstra, and Lima 2010; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013), while other papers present the opposite message (Gorry, Gorry, and Slavov 2015; Horner 2014; Latif 2011). Hence, the effect of prolonged employment vs. retirement seems to be dependent on some other factors, such as age discrimination on a labour market, attitudes towards retirement, level of QoL before retirement, voluntariness of retirement, role centrality, and many individual characteristics and resources (Bender 2012; Johnson 2009; Latif 2011; Weidekamp-Maicher and Reichert 2004; Wong and Earl 2009).

This paper tests the assumption of active ageing approach and related theories, such as role theory and role enhancement theory, that labour force participation in later life improves subjective QoL. The assumption is tested for different European regions to reflect various meanings of work in lives of older people in various societal settings and three types of settings – economic, institutional, and cultural – are considered for the interpretation of regional differences. The QoL in workers and retirees of matched individual characteristics is compared by the method propensity score matching using data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE). The results illustrate that *the labour force participation among older people improves subjective QoL in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries, while this effect tends to be opposite in Northern and Western Europe*. The effect of working is not strong, but the pattern is consistent across several domains of the subjective QoL relevant for older people. The most probable explanation of more positive effect in less wealthy part of Europe is deteriorating QoL of retirees motivating people to work longer to sustain a higher level of pleasure and control over life. Therefore, a potential contribution of active ageing approach to QoL in this area is not fulfilled and satisfactory conditions of retirement seem more beneficial.

## The relationship between labour force participation and QoL

The potential of more roles to enhance or deteriorate QoL has been discussed for several decades. The role strain theory coined by Goode (1960) stresses the limited capacity of time and energy within individual and conflicting demands and obligations of competing roles as the common experience. The theory of role accumulation (Sieber 1974) has the opposite view and presents an energy-creation theory of multiple roles. Marks (1977) claims that sociologists constructed the role strain theory, because they are themselves highly dedicated to a carrier and lack resources. The theory of role accumulation finds the necessary role of activity in the production of human energy and shares its main approach with the concept of active ageing (Marks 1977). Thereafter, two theories that could be placed in between the role strain and the role accumulation were formulated and labelled as the continuity theory and the ecological or life-course perspective. The continuity theory argues that withdrawal from one role can be adjusted without disequilibrium through other roles or adaptive strategies (Atchley 1989). Finally, the ecological perspective – which is theoretically close to the life-course perspective – considers the context of roles and role transitions as a decisive factor determining the form of their outcomes (Bronfenbrenner 1986; Kim and Moen 2001).

The employment is specific in three main ways among other roles. First, it is usually the most time-consuming role from a set of roles that an individual possesses. This implies that employment has a higher potential for conflict with other roles and a transition to retirement can be a welcomed withdrawal from this intensive demand (Kim and Moen 2002; Michinov, Fouquereau, and Fernandez 2008). Second, the role of paid worker is the most central role and the crucial part of identity for many people, although the importance of employment and other roles for personal identity varies among individuals. From this point of view, the effect of retirement is worse for people with employment as the central role than for people possessing a higher number of more balanced roles (Havighurst 1954). This difference can be translated into the difference between the role theory and the continuity theory (Latif 2011). Third, the employment is often the main source of income. Hence, the financial well-being may get worse significantly after retirement, and this is especially true if income from a job is not sufficiently compensated by the retirement pension and savings or other combination of resources (Halpern-Manners et al. 2015).

Plenty of studies examined the relationship between employment/retirement and subjective QoL, and thus they directly or indirectly tested the relevance of the role strain theory, the role accumulation theory, and other theories for the explanation of this crucial life transition. Some of the researchers made clear statement that retirement is beneficial (Gorry et al. 2015; Horner 2014; Latif 2011) or harmful (Daatland et al. 2010; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013) for QoL. However, some studies present the results illustrating more phases of the QoL development after retirement (Nordenmark and Stattin 2009; Szinovacz and Davey 2004), and then some studies found specific context of retirement (Kim and Moen 2002; Szinovacz and Davey 2006), characteristics of the retirement transition (Bender 2012; Nordenmark and Stattin 2009; Pinquart and Schindler 2007) or characteristics of the individual (Bender 2012; Clark and Fawaz 2009; Wong and Earl 2009) that decisively shape the various outcomes of retirement. This complex area of research produces seemingly contradictory findings and no conclusive answer on the effect of retirement has been found yet. Hence, this effect seems highly micro-, mezzo-, and macro-context dependent and the ecological perspective seems necessary in examining this relationship.

The ecological perspective formulated by Bronfenbrenner (1986) claims that transitions over life course are inherently linked to intrafamilial processes and environmental events. The life-course perspective and ecological perspective are closely interlinked and both state that individual transitions, such as retirement, are located in the contexts of other roles, relationships and processes, but also in the contexts of social and historical circumstances (George 1993; Kim and Moen 2001, 2002). While the factors mediating the effect of retirement on subjective QoL at the individual or household level have been analysed repeatedly (Bender 2012; Nordenmark and Stattin 2009; Szinovacz and Davey 2004, 2006; Wong and Earl 2009), there is almost no research on macro-level mediators of this relationship, and this is true even though the engagement of older people in caregiving (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Di Novi et al. 2015) or more types of activities (Di Gessa and Grundy 2013) have contrasting outcomes across different European regions. The study of the macro-effects on subjective QoL is nowadays not only more feasible due to more developed statistical techniques and more accessible pan-European quantitative data, but also a highly relevant topic for the development of both social theory and social policies (George 2010; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Di Novi et al. 2015). Therefore, this study compares the effect of prolonged working careers on QoL across European regions.

## Different meaning and value of work across Europe

The macro-conditions shaping retirement decisions and consequences of prolonged labour force participation can be divided into economic, institutional, and cultural factors. First, economic factors relate to the economic development of the country and its indicators are wages, pensions, private savings, employment rate, and inequalities (Hofäcker 2015). Second, institutional conditions affecting retirement decisions are legal retirement age, early retirement options, and pension schemes (Börsch-Supan, Brugiavini, and Croda 2009; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013). Third, cultural factors contain values and norms connected to work and retirement (Petrová Kafková and Rabušic 2010). Some ways how these three groups of macro-factors they can shape retirement decisions and outcomes are elaborated in the next paragraphs. Additionally, a focus on differences among European countries in these factors helps to formulate some expectations about the differences in the effect of prolonged working life across Europe.

The economic conditions, which have been better in Northern and Western, have a large explanatory potential for other areas of life (Inglehart 1990, 1997). Neves et al. (2013) found a higher risk of depression among unemployed 50+ in Southern and Eastern Europe, while there was no such effect in the rest of the continent. The authors do not provide any explanation, but the difference could be explained by a higher dependence on paid work in less wealthy countries. Furthermore, people from Southern Europe and Post-communist countries plan to work longer and seek for an extra job after retirement more often than people from other regions (Eurostat 2012). Thus, older workers from less wealthy countries can benefit more from paid work, as they get more financially secured than those who are not willing/able to work in the same age (Hofäcker 2015).

Institutional conditions of retirement are usually represented by a legal retirement age. However, this indicator has only moderate variations across Europe (Trading Economics 2017) caused mostly by the differences in a life expectancy (Salomon et al. 2012). The more relevant factor for this study is availability of early retirement, which is more prevalent in west and south than in other European regions (Eurostat 2014). Early retirement can be caused by negative conditions like higher unemployment or bad health status (Börsch-Supan et al. 2009; Radl 2013), but it often indicates the retirement by a choice and this more positive way is expected to prevail in countries with more available early retirement (Van Bavel and De Winter 2013; Dorn and Sousa-Poza 2010). Hence, the retirement expectedly has a more positive effect, if the early retirement possibility is more available.

Finally, the cultural settings can be also relevant for the studied relationship. The key value here is the value of work in a society, as more socially appreciated activity is often more beneficial for QoL (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014). Unfortunately, a research on cross-national differences in work values in later life is scarce. The research on the pre-retirement population in Czechia found that this age group is generally eager to retire (Rabušic 2004) and that their work values, satisfaction, and ambitions decrease in time (Petrová Kafková and Rabušic 2010). The last data collection of European Values Study indicates that older people experience higher value of work in Nordic countries than in Post-communist countries with the remaining two regions in the middle (EVS 2011). The differences of value of work between regions can be connected to a higher potential of work for self-expression and self-development, which are more important motivations in more developed countries (Inglehart 1990; Moulaert and Biggs 2013). Therefore, working longer can be more beneficial in Nordic countries due to more intrinsic and generally higher motivation to work with the Post-communist countries on the other end of the continuum.

Based on the presented literature, the effect of working on QoL is not expected to be strong, as both retirement and working have several beneficial and harmful effects. However, this paper prefers the ecological model to theory of role strain and theory of role enhancement as more plausible framework and expects the effect of working/retirement to differ across European regions. Then, the study hypothesizes more positive effect of working in countries with a better economic situation, less available early retirement, and more prevalent intrinsic motivation for work.

## Data and methods

### *Data*

This paper employs data from SHARE, which is a cross-national panel survey using computer-assisted personal interviews on probability samples of populations over the age of 50 and their partners. This project is unique in collecting information about a variety of topics relevant in later life, such as employment, living standard, health, social participation, social support, family structure, and QoL. So far, six waves of data collection were conducted between 2004 and 2015 with 21 countries participating in at least one wave (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Börsch-Supan 2017e). This study uses data from wave 6 collected in 2015 and released in 2017 to capitalize on the most current data from this project.

In total, 18 countries participated in wave 6 of SHARE. These countries are namely Austria, Belgium, Croatia, Czechia, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Greece, Israel, Italy, Luxembourg, Portugal, Poland, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland. This study focuses on the situation in different European regions. Hence, a) Israel as a non-European country was dropped from the sample and b) other countries were classified into the following regions: Nordic countries (Denmark and Sweden), Western Europe (Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Luxembourg, and Switzerland), Southern Europe (Greece, Italy, Portugal, and Spain), and Post-communist countries (Croatia, Czechia, Estonia, Poland, and Slovenia).

The final sample contains respondents from 17 countries. Only respondents around the retirement age are used in the analysis, as the purpose of this study is to compare employed and retired older people of comparable characteristics. Regarding the institutional retirement age across examined countries (Trading Economics 2017) and distribution of the retirement age in SHARE data, respondents between 57 and 65 years of age were kept for the analysis. This age definition produced a sample with comparable numbers of working and retired respondents for three European regions. However, Nordic countries were the exception in this regularity – there were five times more workers than retirees of this age. This ratio lead to a very ineffective matching, and also questioned the assumptions that mostly people around retirement exit are included. Therefore, the age range for this region was defined from 61 to 68 years to aim for a group of respondents around the retirement exit and get much more effective matching.

The last correction of the sample serves to the effort to make workers and retirees comparable in terms of health status. People who cannot work due to their health status seems to be in a different situation that those who work or those who entered the retirement for other than health reasons. Thus, respondents describing their working situation as being ‘permanently sick or disabled’ or choosing the option ‘own ill health’ as the main reason for early retirement were dropped from the sample. The final sample for the analysis contains 16,884 respondents from 17 countries after the described changes. 8,537 of them were identified as economically inactive and 8,447 as economically active.

### *Method*

The method of the analysis is presented first, as the chosen method predetermine selection, definition, and usage of variables. The main criterium of the method selection is the ability to address the research question – What is the effect of labour force participation in later life on the QoL compared to retirement – as plausibly as possible. The best way would be to compare the QoL of working person with the QoL of the same person in the same situation, when the only difference is being retired. This is not possible, but propensity score matching follows the same logic by matching individuals balanced in all relevant characteristics and creating counterfactuals, which are potential ‘state(s) of affairs that would have happened in the absence of the cause’ (Guo and Fraser 2010: 24).

Propensity score matching is a technique developed most of all by Rosenbaum and Rubin (1983, 1984, 1985), which aims for causal inference based on a comparison of two groups of individuals in the observational type of study. This method has been popular especially in economics and medicine (Austin 2007; Becker and Ichino 2002; Guo and Fraser 2010), as it is designed for comparing outcomes between two groups without studying other effects, which also fits well with this study. The first step of propensity score matching is specifying the propensity score, which is defined as ‘the conditional probability of assignment to a particular treatment given a vector of observed covariates’ (Rosenbaum and Rubin 1984: 516), by estimating a treatment probability by potentially confounding variables. Propensity scores were estimated via probit model with retired/working as a dependent binary variable. The value of propensity score enables to match respondents from treated (work) and nontreated (retirement) group into pairs with balanced characteristics. The matching can be done by more techniques of pairing individuals. In order to eliminate a number of respondents dropped from the sample and to avoid matching of too distant observations at the same time, this paper uses two methods – Kernel matching and Radius matching with replacement. Radius matching uses caliper equal to 0.25 of the standard deviation of the propensity score (Rosenbaum and Rubin 1985), as this solution balanced two groups and reduced bias much better than caliper equal to 0.2 of the standard deviation of the logit of the propensity score suggested by Austin (2011). Finally, the average treatment effect with bootstrapped standard errors is estimated to indicate the effect of staying in the labour force.

The described procedure aims to address frequent threats to nonexperimental data, such as endogeneity, potential reversed causality (Di Novi et al. 2015), a possible bias from unspecified model (Posner et al. 2001), and inability to compare two groups of individuals based on one defining characteristic (Crown 2014; Zanutto 2006). Propensity score matching has also some drawbacks, such as omitting unobserved variables from the matching procedure (Crown 2014; Zanutto 2006) and a sample reduction due to unmatched individuals (Di Novi et al. 2015; Posner et al. 2001). Still, this analysis contains the most important predictors of QoL in older ages and techniques like linear regression are not better in controlling for unobserved factors. Then, Radius matching keeps most of the respondents in the sample, while it drops only those outside the caliper. Additionally, groups of workers and retirees are of a comparable size in all regions, and the sample is thus not reduced substantively.

### *Outcome variable*

The subjective QoL measured by the CASP-12 scale is the outcome (*i.e.* dependent variable) of this study. CASP-12, which is a shortened version of original CASP-19, is the scale specifically developed ‘to measure the fulfilment of those human needs which are particularly relevant in later life’ (Platts et al. 2015: 2). These needs comprise four domains – control, autonomy, self-realization, and pleasure – and four letters of the CASP acronym. This measurement is theoretically grounded and empirically tested and makes a popular alternative to approaches reducing the QoL in older ages to health and disease (Higgs et al. 2003b).

CASP-12 is a summation scale comprised of four-point Likert-scale items, in which each of four domains is indicated by three items. Hence, CASP-12 has values from 12 to 48 with a higher score indicating higher QoL. This paper takes the approach of Di Novi, Jacobs, and Migheli (2015) and compares not only the overall CASP-12 score for working and retired, but also scores for particular domains of CASP-12. The four subscales then take values 4-12 and are considered as interval in the analysis. This approach makes possible to identify differences between workers and retired people in dimensions of QoL, which is one of the purposes of multidimensional scales like this (George 2010).

### *Treatment variable*

Older adults working around retirement age are defined as ‘treated’ by active ageing policy and policy of increasing retirement age in Europe. These people are treated in a sense that they continue to work (although they would probably retire without the mentioned policies) amid the promise of improved QoL. Retired people of the defined age range are taken as a ‘control group’, which indicates the QoL without a presence of the treatment. The retired/working variable originates from the current job status variable with categories ‘retired’ and ‘homemaker’ merged into ‘retired’ and categories ‘employed or self-employed’ and ‘unemployed’ merged into ‘working’. As already mentioned, respondents from category ‘permanently sick or disabled’ were dropped, since they are technically retired, but retired from specific reasons strongly shaping their QoL.

### *Covariates*

The propensity score matching technique used by this study uses covariates/independent variables for matching workers and retirees of the same characteristics. Thus, these variables are not used for predicting an outcome as in a regression-type of analysis, but rather for predicting the propensity score. The assumption is that respondents matched together on possible predictors of QoL in older ages differ only in their employment status, and thus can be compared in QoL without distortion (Austin 2007; Guo and Fraser 2010). Propensity score estimation should use covariates, which are strongly associated with both treatment and outcome, while it is preferable to include rather less than more variables (Caliendo and Kopeinig 2008). Therefore, the analysis utilizes the following variables, which are according to the literature (Daatland et al. 2010; Platts et al. 2015; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013) the main possible cofounders of the studied relationship.

Probit models estimating propensity scores contain three continuous, two dichotomous, and two formerly categorical predictors transformed to dummy variables. The continuous predictors are age, years of education and net household assets (assets seem better for indicating material resources than income on the threshold of retirement). Gender (male/female) and partner in the household (no/yes) are the employed dichotomous variables. Finally, health (fair or poor/good/very good/excellent) and countries in a region listed in the data section are used as dummy variables.

## Results

### *Description of the outcome variable*

The scale CASP-12 indicating the subjective QoL takes all possible value from 12 to 48 in the sample. It has mean value 38.2, median 39, and modus 42, which indicates that majority of respondents reached quite high value of QoL. Figure 7 displays differences of QoL across countries and regions in the sample. Countries from Northern Europe and Western Europe have higher means, while Post-communist countries have lower and Southern Europe the lowest. The differences have a clear pattern, although their magnitude is nor large regarding scale length and standard deviation 5.8. This overview shows that the four regions are quite consistent in the outcome and that the differences are not large, which are good assumptions for further analysis.

**Figure 7: Differences among countries and regions in subjective QoL measured by CASP-12. Nordic countries are coloured in blue, Western Europe in green, Southern Europe in yellow, and Post-communist countries in red.**

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

### *The process of matching*

The matching procedure has a meaning only if the treated and untreated groups differ in key cofounding characteristics. Table 1 shows that they differ considerably and in expected directions across all four regions. Retired people are generally older, less educated, and possess fewer material resources than their working counterparts. Further, retirement is more frequent among women, people living without partners, and people with worse health status. Generally, the differences between retirees and workers have the same direction, but different magnitude across regions. The main difference seems to appear between Northern/Western Europe and Southern/Post-communist countries. The latter group of countries shows higher differences between retirees and workers in gender and education, which imply higher dependence of retirement decisions on these characteristics.

**Table 1: Descriptive statistics of pre-matched variables – means (for the first three variables) and column percentages**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | Total | Retired | Working |
| Nordic countries | Age | 64.6 | 66.0 | 63.2 |
| Years of education | 13.3 | 13.1 | 13.6 |
| Financial assets (thsds) | 150.5 | 143.4 | 156.8 |
| Gender – female | 52.0 | 55.8 | 48.2 |
| Living with partner | 80.2 | 81.4 | 79.0 |
| Health – poor or fair | 14.5 | 16.9 | 12.0 |
| good | 28.3 | 28.6 | 27.9 |
| very good | 34.1 | 34.9 | 33.3 |
| excellent | 23.1 | 19.6 | 26.8 |
| Denmark | 46.5 | 49.0 | 41.8 |
| Sweden | 53.5 | 51.0 | 58.2 |
| N | 1824 | 925 | 899 |
| Western Europe | Age | 61.1 | 62.5 | 59.4 |
| Years of education | 12.0 | 11.6 | 12.4 |
| Financial assets (thsds) | 100.5 | 84.3 | 115.8 |
| Gender – female | 55.4 | 59.9 | 51.5 |
| Living with partner | 77.7 | 80.0 | 75.7 |
| Health – poor or fair | 20.2 | 22.9 | 18.0 |
| good | 44.4 | 44.4 | 44.3 |
| very good | 26.5 | 24.8 | 28.0 |
| excellent | 8.9 | 7.9 | 9.7 |
| Austria | 13.3 | 18.3 | 8.8 |
| Belgium | 24.8 | 26.3 | 23.6 |
| France | 18.4 | 21.7 | 15.5 |
| Germany | 20.7 | 13.8 | 26.8 |
| Luxemburg | 8.4 | 12.2 | 5.0 |
| Switzerland | 14.4 | 7.7 | 20.3 |
| N | 5667 | 2662 | 3005 |
| Southern Europe | Age | 61.2 | 61.9 | 60.3 |
| Years of education | 10.3 | 9.6 | 11.0 |
| Financial assets (thsds) | 15.2 | 11.6 | 19.0 |
| Gender – female | 56.2 | 68.5 | 43.6 |
| Living with partner | 83.9 | 85.4 | 82.4 |
| Health – poor or fair | 25.5 | 28.4 | 22.5 |
| good | 42.0 | 41.1 | 42.9 |
| very good | 24.7 | 23.3 | 26.0 |
| excellent | 7.8 | 7.2 | 8.5 |
| Greece | 31.6 | 36.6 | 26.5 |
| Italy | 30.0 | 30.7 | 29.3 |
| Portugal | 9.1 | 8.5 | 9.7 |
| Spain | 29.3 | 24.2 | 34.5 |
| N | 4511 | 2287 | 2224 |
| Post-com. countries | Age | 61.2 | 62.4 | 59.8 |
| Years of education | 11.9 | 11.2 | 12.8 |
| Financial assets (thsds) | 5.9 | 5.3 | 6.8 |
| Gender – female | 58.6 | 65.9 | 49.8 |
| Living with partner | 78.9 | 79.3 | 78.4 |
| Health – poor or fair | 38.5 | 39.0 | 36.8 |
| good | 40.9 | 41.8 | 39.9 |
| very good | 14.9 | 13.0 | 17.1 |
| excellent | 5.7 | 5.2 | 6.2 |
| Croatia | 15.3 | 15.8 | 14.6 |
| Czechia | 25.5 | 26.2 | 24.7 |
| Estonia | 24.0 | 14.5 | 35.4 |
| Poland | 10.1 | 10.1 | 10.2 |
| Slovenia | 25.1 | 33.4 | 15.1 |
| N | 4882 | 2663 | 2219 |

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

The main message of Table 1 is the presence of a different distribution of possible confounders between retired and working respondents. This creates bias in comparing the QoL between two group, which is reduced by propensity score matching. Radius and Kernel matching were conducted for each region separately and were successfully balanced on the level p=0.001. Table 2 presents values of mean standardized bias and its reduction by two methods of matching in four European regions. The mean bias is reduced by around 80 per cent, which means the effective balancing of retirees and workers in the key characteristics. This statement is supported by the decrease of Pseudo R2 from values 0.17-0.34 to almost zero in all matching models. The decrease indicates that covariates lost their explanatory power during the matching process. The bias reduction is similar for Radius matching and Kernel matching, although it was much lower for Radius matching before usage of Rosenbaum and Rubin's (1985) specification of caliper width.

**Table 2: Results of covariate balancing test – difference between matched and unmatched sample across matching methods and regions**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | Before matching | | After matching | |  |
|  |  | Pseudo R2 | Mean bias | Pseudo R2 | Mean bias | per cent of bias reduction |
| Nordic countries | Radius matching | 0.32 | 25.7 | 0.01 | 7.0 | 72.8 |
| Kernel matching | 0.32 | 25.7 | 0.01 | 5.4 | 79.0 |
| Western Europe | Radius matching | 0.30 | 22.0 | 0.01 | 4.2 | 80.9 |
| Kernel matching | 0.30 | 22.0 | 0.01 | 3.9 | 82.3 |
| Southern Europe | Radius matching | 0.17 | 20.6 | 0.00 | 3.7 | 82.0 |
| Kernel matching | 0.17 | 20.6 | 0.00 | 3.8 | 81.6 |
| Post-com. countries | Radius matching | 0.35 | 34.2 | 0.02 | 6.2 | 81.9 |
| Kernel matching | 0.35 | 34.2 | 0.01 | 6.0 | 82.5 |

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

### *The results of average treatment effect (ATT)*

Table 3 shows ATTs of labour force participation for four European regions. Radius matching uses caliper equal to 0.25 of the standard deviation of the propensity score (Rosenbaum and Rubin 1985), which takes values from 0.057 to 0.080 depending on a specific region. Kernel matching is similarly effective in the bias reduction as Radius matching (Table 2), but due to a different procedure produces slightly different results. Still, the direction of the effects is always the same, and thus the results are commented for both methods together. The employment of two methods using the different logic of matching aims for more robust results, since none of them is seen as a preferable option (Caliendo and Kopeinig 2008).

The ATT of employment on QoL in later life substantially differs across regions. On the one hand, the ATT is negative for Nordic countries and Western Europe, which is true mainly for the domain of autonomy and for the CASP-12 scale as a whole. On the other hand, data from Southern Europe and Post-communist countries shows the positive ATT of working on CASP-12 scale. This positive effect is more profound for dimensions control over life in both regions and pleasure together with self-realization in Post-communist countries. The results generally show moderate to weak ATT without strong substantive meaning and most of them is not highly statistically significant. Nevertheless, the pattern in the results seems clear and indicates the consistent effect of labour force participation on subjective QoL, which clearly differs on the north-west versus south-east European axis. Apart from this overall pattern, some effects are stronger than other and consistent across regions and methods, and they thus can be interpreted in the discussion.

**Table 3: The effect of working in older ages on QoL – average treatment effects of Radius and Kernel matching in four European regions**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | Radius matching | | Kernel matching | |
|  |  | ATT | S.E. | ATT | S.E. |
| Nordic countries | CASP | -0.32 | 0.22 | -0.63\* | 0.29 |
| Control | -0.10 | 0.09 | -0.20+ | 0.11 |
| Autonomy | -0.15+ | 0.08 | -0.18+ | 0.10 |
| Self-realization | -0.05 | 0.06 | -0.13 | 0.08 |
| Pleasure | -0.03 | 0.08 | -0.12 | 0.11 |
| Western Europe | CASP | -0.32+ | 0.16 | -0.34 | 0.24 |
| Control | -0.07 | 0.06 | -0.07 | 0.09 |
| Autonomy | -0.15\*\* | 0.05 | -0.10 | 0.08 |
| Self-realization | -0.06 | 0.05 | -0.10 | 0.06 |
| Pleasure | -0.04 | 0.05 | -0.07 | 0.05 |
| Southern Europe | CASP | 0.51\*\* | 0.17 | 0.12 | 0.21 |
| Control | 0.22\*\* | 0.07 | 0.11 | 0.07 |
| Autonomy | 0.10 | 0.06 | -0.02 | 0.07 |
| Self-realization | 0.08 | 0.05 | 0.02 | 0.06 |
| Pleasure | 0.11+ | 0.06 | 0.01 | 0.07 |
| Post-com. countries | CASP | 0.63\*\* | 0.17 | 0.83\*\*\* | 0.19 |
| Control | 0.22\*\* | 0.07 | 0.26\* | 0.11 |
| Autonomy | 0.03 | 0.07 | 0.04 | 0.09 |
| Self-realization | 0.11\* | 0.05 | 0.23\* | 0.11 |
| Pleasure | 0.27\*\*\* | 0.06 | 0.30\* | 0.13 |

*Source:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 6.

*Notes:* + p<0.1, \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.

## Conclusion and discussion

*This paper tests the assumption of the active ageing approach that a prolonged working career improves the subjective QoL.* This assumption is evaluated for four European regions separately by comparing QoL of retirees and workers around retirement age, which are matched on possible confounding characteristics. The most recent wave of SHARE data containing countries from all main European regions is utilized for propensity score matching technique. Respondents from each European region separately are successfully matched, and then the effect of working (compared to retirement) clear of other main characteristics is estimated.

The effect of working in later life clearly differs across European regions. *The effect is positive in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries, while it tends to be negative in Nordic countries and Western Europe.* This imply a context-sensitive effect of working in later life as expected by the ecological perspective (Bronfenbrenner 1986) rather than more definite effect predicted by Goode (1960) or Sieber (1974). Importantly, most of the effects on subjective QoL and its dimensions are not large in their magnitude and significant at lower levels or not at all. Hence, the effect of working is not very strong for any region, which supports the assumption that the effect is a compilation of many both positive and negative effects (Andersson 2004; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Horner 2014; Walker 2004). Nevertheless, the tendency is consistent.

Working longer in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries means a higher QoL generally, but also higher control over life and pleasure. This can imply that some income from labour force participation is important for ensuring safety and a satisfactory living standard within these settings. In contrast, a prolonged working career in Nordic countries and Western Europe seems to mildly decrease QoL, and particularly a feeling of autonomy. Lower autonomy connected to working indicates that constraints connected to job duties are probably more important here than possibilities stemming from higher income. Further, the effect of working on pleasure and self-realization is also not positive, and thus the paid job is not a pre-requirement of the opportunities in these matters. In any case, *the effect of retirement/working is strongly context-dependent*, similarly as the effect of caregiving among older adults (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014; Di Novi et al. 2015).

This paper hypothesized that the effect of working in later life depends on economic, institutional, and cultural macro-conditions, while the analysis provides only indirect evidence of the importance of these factors. It seems that older people in regions with more intrinsic motivation to work – which is most of all Northern Europe – do not benefit from the labour force participation. Possibly, people from this context have intrinsic motivation and enough resources to enjoy the retirement as well (Timonen 2016). More available early retirement in Western and Southern Europe also does not explain the differences among regions. Therefore, the positive effect of working in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries can be a result of an unsatisfactory income in retirement (this factor cannot be used for matching, as income in retirement is incomparable with wages). This explanation is supported by a) a higher need to work due to financial reasons in these regions (Eurostat 2012; Hofäcker and Naumann 2015) and b) beneficial effect of working on control over life and pleasure rather than autonomy and self-realization from the estimated factors of QoL.

*Importance of income* is likely to *explain the regional differences in the effect of working*. This rather denies a statement ‘that well-being in later life is associated not with social engagement per se but with engagement in activities that an individual chooses freely and finds meaningful’ (Rozanova, Keating, and Eales 2012: 26) and supports a priority of material needs in case they are not fulfilled (Inglehart 1971, 1990; Maslow 1943). More importantly, such conclusion would have some implications for the active ageing approach, which presents prolonged labour force participation as a source of higher QoL (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012; European Commission 2013). The results suggest that this is true in Southern Europe and Post-communist countries, but probably only due to a provision of more satisfactory income. In that case, the prolonged careers would improve QoL only in a situation of an inadequate amount of pension/savings. This assumption may become increasingly relevant throughout Europe, if the privatization of pension systems proceeds (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Kohli and Arza 2010). Ultimately, ‘the increased reliance on employment-related or defined-contribution benefits will increase the risk of poverty and increase inequality in old age’ (Ebbinghaus 2012: 3). This inequality based rather on class than prolonged employment may be more present in the whole Europe, and thus *satisfactory conditions of retirement should be an aim complementary to working incentives for those, who are willing and able to work longer.*

The conclusions of this study are limited in several ways. The first group of limitations concerns limitations of propensity score matching method: a) propensity score matching matches only on variables included in the predictive model; hopefully, the most important confounders are present in the analysis, although some loss of information is inevitable, b) the method reduces sample significantly, and thus makes the sample less representative – this is to some degree addressed by two different types of matching and constructing comparable groups of workers and retirees. The second group of limitations is related to the fact that the macro-effects cannot be directly observed in this study. The effort to distinguish interrelated effects of economic, institutional, and cultural factors is based more on thought experiments than on the ability to distinguish them in the data. Thus, their interpretation should be taken with caution and the illustrated existence of the regional differences is more an inspiration for a future research.

# Chapter 4: Is Providing Informal Care a Path to Meaningful and Satisfying Ageing?

**Abstract:** This study examines the relationship between the provision of informal care and three specific feelings important in later life – loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload. The paper contributes to the research of this frequently studied topic through examining effects of the intensity and multiplicity of care as well as the availability of formal care at the national level to consider the complexity and context-dependence of the effect of caregiving. Data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe for 14 countries is analysed using multilevel ordinal logistic regression. The general effect of providing care is enhancing and this effect is even more pronounced for multiple caregiving. However, this beneficial effect is weak or non-existent for very intensive care. Further, higher availability of formal care is beneficial, but the positive association between caregiving and quality of life is strengthened by this macro-factor only for less intensive care. Overall, the theory of role accumulation is more suitable to explain the provision of care at older ages than the theory of role strain, but available formal care is a suitable complement for situations in which the burden of caregiving is too high.

**Keywords:** caregiving; quality of life; active ageing; SHARE; cross-national research

## Introduction

Almost every population around the world is currently ageing, due to the demographic transition from high fertility and high mortality to low fertility and low mortality (Timonen 2008). Active ageing is both a concept and a policy that has been developed in response to these rapid changes in the age structures of populations in Europe and elsewhere. Active ageing approach supports several types of activities including caregiving in order to maximize quality of life (QoL) of older people. The consequences of all of these activities are expected to be predominantly positive; no variations in their aspects or impacts have been distinguished (EU Council 2012; European Commission 2013; Marsillas et al. 2017). Still, it can be supposed that, for example, the provision of care is often exhausting or dictated by circumstances. Caregiving has the potential to raise life satisfaction among older people, but only under certain conditions (Moen *et al.* 1995). Some of the most important conditions are mentioned in this paper and incorporated into the analysis.

This study investigates which dimensions of subjective QoL are connected to the provision of informal care and how this connection depends on the intensity, multiplicity, and voluntariness of the caregiving. Data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) are utilized to deal with this topic. The analysis, based on the data from 14 European countries, provides several contributions to existing research. First, the indicators of the provided care reflect all of the types of care provided to all potential recipients instead of just one type of care, and they also reflect the intensity and multiplicity of care. Second, the cross-national nature of the data makes it possible to control for the availability of formal care and its variations across Europe. Finally, some specific feelings that are important in later life (loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload) are examined, instead of the vague and multidimensional measurement of QoL used in most studies. The results indicate that *the effect of providing care in later life is generally beneficial, although this is not true for very intensive care*. Further, multiple care is more beneficial than care provided to one recipient, and the accessibility of formal care strengthens the beneficial effect only under certain conditions.

## Literature Review

### *Costs and Benefits of Informal Caregiving*

The basic assumption of active ageing theory is the notion that higher level of participation leads to increased personal health and well-being (Marsillas et al. 2017; Walker 2009). This notion, supporting the performance of more roles in later life, is highly compatible with the main idea of the theory of role accumulation. This theory argues that role accumulation has mostly positive outcomes (Sieber 1974). The beneficial effect of additional roles is supported by some empirical research. In particular, studies focused on the effect on life satisfaction of caregiving at older ages have found that care provision has positive consequences (De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013).

Not all authors agree with the beneficial effect of additional roles for older adults. According to the theory of role strain, involvement in multiple roles leads to conflicts in demands or obligations among competing roles under normal conditions (Goode 1960). Role strain for older caregivers is well-documented in empirical studies (Colombo et al. 2011; Mui 1995; Reid and Hardy 1999). It is evident from the results of these studies that the effect of caregiving (as well as many other roles) depends on the context. Moen et al. (1995) and Penning (1998) reach this same conclusion in their studies.

The effect of providing care on QoL in older carers indeed depends on specific conditions. This topic has not been systematically examined, but it seems that caregiving has more positive outcomes when it is less intensive (Broe *et al.* 1999; Broese van Groenou *et al.* 2013; Colombo *et al.* 2011) and more voluntary (Broese van Groenou *et al.* 2013; Lowenstein *et al.* 2008), while the effect of multiplicity of care remains unclear (Chassin et al. 2010; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008). The next section explains these factors in more detail.

### *Factors Affecting Caregiving Outcomes*

Several studies illustrate that intensive care has a detrimental effect on the consequences of caring (Broe et al. 1999; Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; Colombo et al. 2011). A direct explanation for this effect is the fact that more intensive caregiving consumes more time and energy (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013). Additionally, more intensive provision of care is often dictated by circumstances of less accessible formal care (Igel et al. 2009) or of fewer family members accessible for sharing family responsibilities (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013). These findings explain why more intensive care is associated with a higher burden and other negative consequences. Occasional care does not seem to significantly change subjective QoL (Broe et al. 1999; Colombo et al. 2011), and thus, this paper investigates the effect of intensity by comparing the effect of regular care performed almost weekly or more often to the effect of very intensive care performed almost daily or more often.

The multiplicity of care has an unclear impact on QoL. Multiple caregiving is beneficial according to De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra (2008) and Pines *et al.* (2011), but harmful according to studies by Chassin *et al.* (2010) and Remennick (1999). The findings seem to imply that the nature of the effect of providing care to multiple recipients is connected to the intensity of the care provided (De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008).

Unfortunately, most of the cited studies do not mention a precise minimum intensity of care provided by those respondents defined as ‘caregivers’. This intensity, in various studies, seems to range from at least one hour per week (Chassin et al. 2010), to co-residence with children and at least a few hours of help to parents per week (Pines et al. 2011), to very intensive care for more family members (Remennick 1999). Hence, previous inconsistencies among studies can be tentatively explained by stating that multiple caregiving is beneficial only to a certain level of intensity of caring. This paper is interested in the regular provision of care; accordingly, the effect of multiple caregiving is expected to be negative.

The effects of both intensity of care and multiplicity of care indicate similar characteristics of care, and thus, it might be redundant to investigate both. However, it seems that multiple caregiving is of a different quality than merely the sum of its frequencies, because more roles often exist in subjectively perceived tension or conflict (Boudiny 2013; Coverman 1989; Goode 1960), and a negative effect of multiple caregiving on health has been found even if the total amount of provided care is controlled (Chassin et al. 2010). Hence, this paper aims to examine the caregiving situation in its complexity by elaborating on both intensity of care and the number of caregiving relationships. Further, a broad definition of care provided within or outside the household to all possible family and nonfamily members is employed, so no caregiving activity is omitted in the analysis.

The broader definition of care prevents investigating the effect of the relationship between the caregiver and the care receiver on caregiving outcome, which has been found by other studies (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008). The analysis would be too extensive for one paper if this factor is also included. However, it is not the aim of the paper to control for this already explored factor but to examine the effect of caregiving as a potentially beneficial activity in later life. Active ageing assumes a beneficial effect of providing care exists, irrespective of personal characteristics and the characteristics of caregiving (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). Thus, it is legitimate to study the overall effect of caregiving in older adults and its potential explanations.

The last important factor of care addressed is voluntariness of care. Voluntary care means that a caregiver can manipulate role obligations and have some alternative options for satisfying them. The opposite is the case under the synonyms of involuntary (Schmid *et al.* 2012; Szinovacz 2008), normative (Lowenstein et al. 2008), or obligatory (Igel et al. 2009) care. Involuntary care exists mostly in situations in which formal care is not available and a caregiver is forced to provide (often intensive) practical help to someone close. Involuntary care could be a consequence of a lack of caregivers in the family (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013) or insufficient access to formal care. Involuntary care is more prevalent in countries with less available social services and stronger familial norms, in which individuals are more often pushed by circumstances into more demanding provision of care (Albertini *et al.* 2007; Igel *et al.* 2009).

The voluntariness of provided care seems to have a positive effect on care outcomes (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; Lowenstein et al. 2008). However, it is difficult to indicate this characteristic of care in data, which is especially true at the individual level of survey data. Therefore, the voluntariness of provided care is indicated by the macro-level factor of availability of formal care, since a higher availability of formal care in a country creates an alternative for informal caregivers, and provision of care is thus more voluntary (Albertini et al. 2007; Igel et al. 2009; Motel-Klingebiel, Tesch-Roemer, and Von Kondratowitz 2005).

### *Subjective QoL and Related Concepts*

A general aim of many policy programmes focused on older people – including active ageing policy programmes – is to increase the QoL of the target population (Walker 2009). However, QoL is not easy to define, as it has been conceptualized and measured in many ways. Even with a focus on the subjective assessment of life in general, many concepts, such as subjective QoL, life satisfaction, well-being, psychological distress, happiness, mood, and affect, have been interpreted in very similar ways and used almost as synonyms (Katz 2009; Mcilvane et al. 2007; Roll and Litwin 2013). All of these concepts are general, vague, and potentially encompass several domains or dimensions (Bowling 2005).

This paper argues that, besides the extensive existing research examining life satisfaction generally, it is useful to research three specific domains QoL in older ages. First, De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra (2008) have found that (multiple) care provision substantially reduces loneliness, which is a very prevalent phenomenon in older ages (Shiovitz-Ezra 2013), strongly related to depression (Tsai *et al.* 2013). Second, meaningfulness of life is another important part of well-being and other desired outcomes of later life (Bauer and Park 2010; Boyle *et al.* 2009; van Kessel 2013; Krause 2009; Nygren *et al.* 2005). The effect of caregiving on meaningfulness of life may be positive, as providing care seems to be one of the possible answers to existential issues in late mid-life (Pines et al. 2011), and it enhances meaningfulness of life by fulfilling social roles and personal ethics (Di Novi *et al.* 2015). Third, previous research has found an association of intensive care with higher strain and burden (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; Colombo et al. 2011; Reid and Hardy 1999), which may indicate a negative association between caregiving and overload corresponding to role strain theory (Goode 1960). Generally, the effect of providing regular care on loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload is expected to differ from the predominantly not significant (Baydar and Brooks-Gunn 1998; Siegrist and Wahrendorf 2009) or negative (Broe *et al.* 1999; Colombo *et al.* 2011; Ekwall *et al.* 2004) effect on subjective QoL in its vague and multidimensional conceptualizations.

This study examines the association between caregiving and three dimensions of subjective QoL. The paper hypothesizes that the regular provision of care reduces loneliness and increases meaningfulness of life (role enhancement hypothesis) but also increases perceived overload (role strain hypothesis). Furthermore, it is expected that the effect of caregiving on all three aspects of subjective QoL is more negative/less positive in situations in which the caregiver provides more intensive care and in which the caregiver provides care to more recipients. This paper also hypothesizes that the effect of caregiving is more positive/less negative in countries with a higher availability of formal care, because the provision of care is more voluntary and optional under this condition.

## Data, Measurement, and Methods

### *Data*

This paper utilizes data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE). SHARE is a panel cross-national project in which data are collected by computer-assisted personal interviews (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Börsch-Supan 2017d). This paper uses data from wave 5, which enables the analysis of recent data collected from large national samples from various parts of Europe at a single time point (Stolz 2015). Data from all 14 European countries participating in wave 5 (Austria, Belgium, Czechia, Denmark, Estonia, France, Italy, Germany, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland) are analysed in this study.

Descriptive statistics, including a list of the countries and their sample sizes, are included in Table 4. Some respondents from the sample have been dropped due to missing values and the spouses of original respondents under the age of 50 have also been omitted from the analysis. Then, respondents aged 90+, representing approximately one percent of the sample, have been excluded to avoid a distortion by extreme values. If there are more respondents for one couple, one person called the ‘family respondent’ is defined as the respondent who was interviewed first and answered the modules about care and relatives on behalf of her/his household. Every household in this study is represented by the family respondent. Hence, people from households with more than one respondent aged 50+ are not overrepresented in the final sample.

The entire sample consists of 40,748 respondents after deletions. The sample size for each country can be reconstructed from the size of the overall sample and the proportions of the countries in the percentages displayed in Table 4 – the number of respondents per country varies from 1160 respondents for Luxembourg to 3770 respondents for Belgium. Other variables have plausible distributions and quite comprehensible values. The distribution of age is positively skewed among 51 and 90 years with a mean of 67 and a median of 66. Most of the independent variables are measured at the level of individuals, but one country-level variable and one cross-level interaction are also included in the analysis. Therefore, individuals and countries constitute two levels in a multilevel data structure. The only variable at the level of countries – percentage of employees in social services – has been standardized, and thus does not have comprehensible values. Nevertheless, the highest ratio of these employees is predictably in Sweden, the Netherlands, and Denmark, while Estonia, Slovenia, and Czechia have the lowest values.

**Table 4: Descriptive statistics of the cross-sectional sample of respondents used in an analysis**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Variable | Categories or range | Per cent or mean |
| Feelings of loneliness | Hardly ever or never | 73.9 |
|  | Some of the time | 18.9 |
|  | Often | 7.2 |
| Life has meaning | Never | 2.4 |
|  | Hardly | 6.4 |
|  | Sometimes | 21.8 |
|  | Often | 69.4 |
| Do the things you want to do | Often | 51.7 |
|  | Sometimes | 28.8 |
|  | Hardly | 13.3 |
|  | Never | 6.2 |
| Care activities – weekly or more | 0 | 66.8 |
|  | 1 | 22.7 |
|  | 2 | 7.7 |
|  | 3 | 2.1 |
|  | 4 and more | 0.7 |
| Care activities – daily or more | 0 | 84.6 |
|  | 1 | 12.5 |
|  | 2 | 2.4 |
|  | 3 and more | 0.5 |
| Age | 51 – 90 | 67.0 |
| Gender | Male | 41.5 |
|  | Female | 58.5 |
| Health | Unhealthy | 37.2 |
|  | Healthy | 62.8 |
| Employment status | not working | 69.0 |
|  | part-time | 10.3 |
|  | full-time | 20.7 |
| Education (ISCED) | ISCED 0,1 | 20.3 |
|  | ISCED 2-4 | 56.4 |
|  | ISCED 5,6 | 23.3 |
| Partner in the household | No | 38.0 |
|  | Yes | 62.0 |
| Number of surviving parents | 0 – 2 | 0.3 |
| Number of siblings | 0 – 9 | 1.9 |
| Number of children | 0 – 7 | 2.1 |
| Number of grandchildren | 0 – 13 | 2.5 |
| Standardized proportion of employees in social services | -1.33 – 1.99 | 0.00 |
| Country of residence | Austria | 6.9 |
|  | Belgium | 9.2 |
|  | Czechia | 9.0 |
|  | Denmark | 6.6 |
|  | Estonia | 9.0 |
|  | France | 7.3 |
|  | Germany | 8.9 |
|  | Italy | 7.0 |
|  | Luxembourg | 2.8 |
|  | Netherlands | 6.8 |
|  | Slovenia | 5.1 |
|  | Spain | 8.9 |
|  | Sweden | 7.5 |
|  | Switzerland | 5.0 |

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 5. N=40,748.

### *Dependent Variables*

Three single-item variables are employed to indicate the three selected dimensions of subjective QoL. Loneliness is measured by the question ‘How much of the time do you feel lonely? Often/Some of the time/Hardly ever or never’. This single-item measurement of loneliness is a valid measurement of loneliness, which highly correlates with the 20-item original UCLA scale of loneliness (Aartsen and Jylhä 2011; Park et al. 2013; Theeke 2009). Questions about the meaningfulness of life and overload are originally items from the CASP-12 scale measuring subjective QoL at older ages; items from this scale have been used repeatedly as indicators of specific concepts (Jansen et al. 2010; Towers et al. 2015). The item ‘I feel that my life has meaning’ indicates meaningfulness of life and a negative evaluation of the item ‘I can do the things that I want to do’ indicates overload in the analysis. Both items have options ‘Often/Sometimes/Not often/Never’. The original scales for indicators of loneliness and meaningfulness have been reversed, so higher values indicate higher loneliness, higher meaningfulness, and higher overload in the analysis.

### *Main Explanatory Variables*

The provision of care is measured by two different variables, which have been constructed from the SHARE module ‘Social support’, which examines the provision and intensity of caregiving to parents and parents-in-law, spouses, children, grandchildren, and many other relatives, as well as to friends and other nonrelatives. Three questions on caregiving are used to construct this broadly defined indicator of care provision: 1. ‘Which family member from outside the household, friend or neighbour have you helped in the last twelve months’; 2. ‘Which of your children is the parent of the grandchild you have looked after’; and 3. ‘Is there someone living in this household whom you have helped regularly during the last twelve months with personal care (…)’? Each of these questions is preceded by a general question on a given type of care and followed by a request to specify the intensity of activity. These questions measuring the number and intensity of caregiving relationships have been converted to an indicator of care provided almost weekly or more often (values are 0, 1, 2, 3, or 4 and more caregiving relationships of this intensity) and care provided almost daily or more often (values 0, 1, 2, or 3 and more caregiving relationships). These two explanatory variables directly determine the effect of care multiplicity by their values and indirectly obtain the effect of intensity of care by comparing their coefficients.

The two variables of caregiving described above indicate the frequency and multiplicity of care, while the percentage of employees in health and social services indicating the availability of formal care at the national level (OECD 2017) indirectly indicates the voluntariness of care on the individual level. This variable is ‘the best measurable public substitute for practical support between generations’ (Brandt and Deindl 2013: 240) and apparently also the most frequently used one (Brandt and Deindl 2013; Igel et al. 2009; Schmid et al. 2012), as it focuses on time transfers instead of financial ones. The only macro-level variable has been standardized to make fixed effects more easily interpretable.

All of the models in the analysis contain the cross-level interaction between the availability of formal care and the care provided by respondents to find the differences in the effect of caregiving by the availability of formal care. The provision of care in the interaction is treated as a continuous variable, even though the main effect is treated as categorical. The linearity of the interaction has been checked. This step makes the results easily interpretable and more appropriate for testing the hypotheses without disadvantaging the models (Francoeur 2011; Pasta 2013).

### *Control Variables*

Various continuous and categorical control variables are used in the analysis, and almost all of them are characteristics of respondents measured at the first level of the data structure. Most of the continuous controls are measures of family structure: number of surviving parents, number of siblings, number of children, and number of grandchildren. These four variables are topcoded – approximately one percent of the highest and rarest values are merged into one category to eliminate outliers. The last measure of family structure is a binary variable: ‘partner lives in the same household’ (yes/no). Family members can increase the demands of caregiving, but they can also lower the care burden for the respondent through their own provision of care (Di Novi et al. 2015). Just two other continuous control variables remain on the list: age and age squared of the respondent. All continuous variables have been centred on their mean to make the results easily interpretable.

The remaining categorical controls are the following characteristics of the respondent: *sex* (male/female), *subjective health status* (the category ‘unhealthy’ consists of the categories *poor* and *fair*, the category ‘healthy’ from the options *good*, *very good*, and *excellent*; this dichotomization is widely used and does not affect results, see e.g. Contoyannis and Jones 2004; Di Novi *et al.* 2015; Piko 2007), *employment status* (not working, working part-time, working full-time), and finally, the *educational level* of the respondent (the ISCED scale is divided into three categories 0-1, 2-4, and 5-6; this categorization is the most meaningful, according to the International Labour Office 2012).

More macro-level variables than the indicator of the availability of formal care could have been added to the analysis as control variables to make use of the multilevel data structure. However, the most relevant macro-factors are closely interrelated, and multicollinearity appears to represent a serious issue. For instance, the percentage of employees in social services correlates 0.64 with GDP per capita, -0.79 with the strength of caregiving norms, and -0.84 with the level of familialism. None of these or the other macro-factors improve the models or produce significant findings in combination with the percentage of employees in social services.

## Results

The models for the three domains of QoL predicted by caregiving provided weekly or more often and by all control variables are presented in Table 5. The effect of caregiving is still strongly beneficial, with all coefficients highly significant. Furthermore, the approximately linear effect of caregiving illustrating the beneficial effect of multiple provision of care remains present in the models. Based on the significance levels, the strongest beneficial effect of caregiving is the effect on meaningfulness of life, followed by the effects on loneliness and overload in descending order, although the differences are small.

Most of the parameters in the three models are similar for loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload. The age of the respondent is related positively to a higher QoL with a reversal of that effect in very old age. Women feel lonelier than men, but perceive their lives as more meaningful; they do not differ in overload from men. Generally, beneficial effects are indicated by better health, higher education, active employment, and a partner in the household, with the last factor being especially important in reducing loneliness. Coefficients of the variables indicating family structure (number of surviving parents, siblings, children, and grandchildren) are mostly not significant, except for a moderate positive effect of siblings and a stronger positive effect of children on the meaningfulness of life.

The effects of special interest are represented by the coefficients of the macro-factors and especially the coefficients of the cross-level interaction. The higher proportion of employees in health and social services is beneficial for QoL in all three indicators (though the effect on loneliness is not significant, with p=0.205). However, the coefficients of the cross-level interaction reveal more complicated findings. An increase in the accessibility of formal care for one standard deviation decreases the beneficial effect of caregiving on loneliness by 0.051, which makes the coefficient -0.032 for one caregiving relationship under this condition. In contrast, the same increase makes the provision of care more beneficial for meaningfulness and overload by approximately the same number. Hence, caregivers generally experience less loneliness, higher meaningfulness of life, and less overload than people not providing care; this beneficial effect is weaker for loneliness and stronger for the other two dependent variables in countries with more developed welfare services. Therefore, more voluntary care is more beneficial for two indicators of QoL out of three.

**Table 5: Ordinal multilevel logistic regression of three domains of subjective QoL – number of care activities performed almost every week or more often as the main explanatory variable**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | loneliness | meaning | overload |
| Care activities |  |  |  |
| 0 (reference category) |  |  |  |
| 1 | -0.083\*\* | 0.159\*\*\* | -0.079\*\* |
| 2 | -0.196\*\*\* | 0.264\*\*\* | -0.168\*\*\* |
| 3 | -0.321\*\*\* | 0.548\*\*\* | -0.134+ |
| 4 and more | -0.373\* | 0.433\*\* | -0.280\* |
| Age | -0.188\*\*\* | 0.171\*\*\* | -0.255\*\*\* |
| Age squared | 0.001\*\*\* | -0.001\*\*\* | 0.002\*\*\* |
| Gender |  |  |  |
| male (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Female | 0.215\*\*\* | 0.150\*\*\* | 0.000 |
| Health |  |  |  |
| unhealthy (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Healthy | -0.735\*\*\* | 0.884\*\*\* | -0.828\*\*\* |
| Employment status |  |  |  |
| not working (reference category) |  |  |  |
| part-time job | -0.310\*\*\* | 0.380\*\*\* | -0.367\*\*\* |
| full-time job | -0.528\*\*\* | 0.528\*\*\* | -0.371\*\*\* |
| Education |  |  |  |
| ISCED 0-1 (reference category) |  |  |  |
| ISCED 2-4 | -0.166\*\*\* | 0.251\*\*\* | -0.230\*\*\* |
| ISCED 5-6 | -0.184\*\*\* | 0.520\*\*\* | -0.513\*\*\* |
| Partner in the household |  |  |  |
| no (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Yes | -1.418\*\*\* | 0.466\*\*\* | -0.111\*\*\* |
| Number of surviving parents | -0.065\* | -0.009 | -0.004 |
| Number of siblings | 0.012+ | 0.012+ | 0.007 |
| Number of children | -0.013 | 0.065\*\*\* | 0.005 |
| Number of grandchildren | 0.004 | 0.004 | 0.000 |
| Standardized proportion of employees in social services | -0.134 | 0.247\*\* | -0.368\*\*\* |
| Standardized proportion in social services\*care activities | 0.051\*\* | 0.032+ | -0.032\* |
| Cut point 1 | -0.276\* | -2.708\*\*\* | -0.846\*\*\* |
| Cut point 2 | 1.443\*\*\* | -1.276\*\*\* | 0.712\*\*\* |
| Cut point 3 |  | 0.415\*\*\* | 2.099\*\*\* |

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 5.

*Significance levels:* + p<0.1, \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.

The same three models for loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload as dependent variables, but with the number of care activities performed almost daily or more often as the main explanatory variable are presented in Table 6. The beneficial effect of caregiving from the previous models does not emerge in this multivariate analysis. Care provided about daily reduces loneliness and improves meaningfulness of life, but half of the coefficients has a p value around 0.05 and the other half is not significant at all. Additionally, the coefficients of caregiving in the model for overload changes from negative to slightly positive. Hence, their character changes considerably, although the positive values indicating a higher overload are not significant at any level. Despite this weakening of all effects, the multiple provision of care still strengthens the effect of caregiving and this tendency is approximately linear.

The nature of other predictors of QoL indicators is basically the same as for the models with care activities performed at least weekly. The subjective QoL is enhanced by higher age (nonlinear effect), education, active employment, health, partnership, availability of formal care, and, in terms of the meaningfulness of life, by higher numbers of children and siblings. Again, women perceive higher loneliness and life as more meaningful than men.

The effect of formal care accessibility remains beneficial for the domains of QoL. However, the parameters of cross-level interaction differ substantially from the same parameters in the first set of multivariate models. The effect of caregiving on loneliness remains less pronounced in countries with a higher proportion of employees in social services, while the effect on overload changes direction and is less beneficial in countries with a higher availability of formal care. The former positive effect of cross-level interaction in the model for meaningfulness of life loses its significance. In sum, a stronger welfare state has a rather harmful mediating effect on the association between care provided daily and the three selected domains of QoL.

**Table 6: Ordinal multilevel logistic regression of three domains of subjective QoL – number of care activities performed almost every day or more often as the main explanatory variable**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | loneliness | meaning | overload |
| Care activities |  |  |  |
| 0 (reference category) |  |  |  |
| 1 | -0.010 | 0.045 | 0.028 |
| 2 | -0.093 | 0.182\* | 0.063 |
| 3 and more | -0.331+ | 0.337\* | 0.069 |
| Age | -0.195\*\*\* | 0.182\*\*\* | -0.262\*\*\* |
| Age squared | 0.001\*\*\* | -0.001\*\*\* | 0.002\*\*\* |
| Gender |  |  |  |
| male (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Female | 0.204\*\*\* | 0.164\*\*\* | -0.010 |
| Health |  |  |  |
| unhealthy (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Healthy | -0.740\*\*\* | 0.890\*\*\* | -0.831\*\*\* |
| Employment status |  |  |  |
| not working (reference category) |  |  |  |
| part-time job | -0.312\*\*\* | 0.383\*\*\* | -0.368\*\*\* |
| full-time job | -0.523\*\*\* | 0.519\*\*\* | -0.362\*\*\* |
| Education |  |  |  |
| ISCED 0-1 (reference category) |  |  |  |
| ISCED 2-4 | -0.168\*\*\* | 0.256\*\*\* | -0.232\*\*\* |
| ISCED 5-6 | -0.186\*\*\* | 0.524\*\*\* | -0.515\*\*\* |
| Partner in the household |  |  |  |
| no (reference category) |  |  |  |
| Yes | -1.426\*\*\* | 0.479\*\*\* | -0.122\*\*\* |
| Number of surviving parents | -0.073\*\* | 0.003 | -0.012 |
| Number of siblings | 0.012+ | 0.012+ | 0.007 |
| Number of children | -0.013 | 0.064\*\*\* | 0.006 |
| Number of grandchildren | 0.001 | 0.009 | -0.003 |
| Standardized proportion employees in social services | -0.126 | 0.262\*\* | -0.388\*\*\* |
| Standardized proportion in social services\*care activities | 0.082\*\* | -0.005 | 0.053\* |
| Cut point 1 | -0.258\* | -2.739\*\*\* | -0.824\*\*\* |
| Cut point 2 | 1.458\*\*\* | -1.308\*\*\* | 0.734\*\*\* |
| Cut point 3 |  | 0.382\*\*\* | 2.120\*\*\* |

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, wave 5.

*Significance levels:* + p<0.1, \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.

## Conclusion and Discussion

This study has investigated the effect of caregiving on three domains of QoL among older people. This paper contributes to this frequently researched topic in the following ways: a) care for all possible types of recipients is considered; b) the frequency, multiplicity, and voluntariness of caregiving are included in the analysis as characteristics of care, mediating its outcomes; c) specific domains of QoL relevant for later life are used instead of some vague concept; and d) the effect of macro-context is investigated in the analysis through the availability of formal care as a precondition for voluntary provision of care. The paper uses data from SHARE and draws the following conclusions.

*The effect of caregiving on the three domains of QoL is generally beneficial.* The multivariate association between provision of care and desirable outcomes in terms of reduced loneliness, more meaningfulness in life, and lower overload is positive. It is not possible to empirically test a causal relationship here, but the theory and previous research claim that this association mostly works in terms of the caregiving influencing subjective QoL (Colombo et al. 2011; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008). Most of these findings are in accordance with expectations, but the fact that the provision of care reduces overload contrasts with the assumption of the theory of role strain (Colombo et al. 2011; Goode 1960). The results overall indicate that the theory of role accumulation is more suitable for explaining caregiving in older ages than the theory of role strain.

Second, the multivariate association between the provision of care and QoL *depends on characteristics of the provided care.* The effect of care provided weekly or more often is strongly beneficial, while the effect of caregiving daily is much weaker. Surprisingly, the enhancing effect is more pronounced for the provision of care to more recipients – more care activities result in a more beneficial effect. This finding is valid even for very intensive care and is in accordance with the study by De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra (2008), which interprets lower loneliness among people supporting more generations in terms of altruistic theory. The enhancing effects of multiple caregiving in this study could be interpreted in terms of maintaining more close contacts, performing meaningful activities, and following cultural norms (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014).

Third, the paper shows that the effect of *caregiving performed at least weekly on overload and meaningfulness of life is more beneficial in countries with a higher availability of formal care*, but this association is *reversed or disappeared for care provided daily*. It is possible that an occasional caregiver in a country with a strong social welfare system performs the most prevalent form of activity supported by both norms and social services. In contrast, a person providing very intensive care in the context of available formal care differs from the cultural pattern and may be in some way different or left behind by the social system (Fokkema *et al.* 2008; Igel and Szydlik 2011; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014). Then, the consistently less enhancing effect of caregiving on loneliness under the conditions of more available formal care may imply that a welfare state reduces a citizen’s motivation toward this form of social contact or activity. The fact that the effect of accessibility of formal care on QoL is consistently beneficial may support the usefulness of a strong welfare state. In any case, more research on this topic is needed.

There are two main limitations of this study. The first limitation concerns the *omission of the caregiver-care receiver relationship* information from the analysis. Daily care for a spouse has obviously different consequences than daily babysitting of a grandchild (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008). However, this article has aimed at testing the overall effect of caregiving as a set of possible roles among older adults, as the active ageing approach defines the consequences as generally positive (European Commission 2013; Zaidi 2015). Furthermore, the analysis has already proven to be context-sensitive in relation to other factors – caregiving intensity, multiplicity, and voluntariness, family structure, etc. – and is not able to address this dimension as well. These findings thus may be utilized by future research focusing more on the caregiving relationship than on other contextual factors.

The second limitation originates from the fact that it is not possible to indicate the level of voluntariness of care more directly than via an *external macro-level variable* with the use of SHARE data. It is not possible to determine empirically how well this macro-factor indicates the voluntariness of informal care. This study at least outlines some possible effects of more voluntary care, which may increase loneliness through the elimination of some incentives to meet other people. However, this and the other findings and ideas of this paper must be tested with other methods and data sources in order to further validate them.

# Chapter 5: Unequal accessibility of social participation in later life across European welfare regimes

**Abstract:** Social participation amongst older adults is considered generally beneficial and supported by active ageing policies within the European context. However, this effort to increase the quality of life and enhance ageing experience may have an unintended consequence of increasing later life inequalities. As some groups of older adults incline more to this type of activities, they may benefit more from the policy initiatives. This study uses four waves from Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe to illustrate how the social participation develops over time and how it is structured by education, financial situation, and health in the context of four European welfare regimes. The social participation strongly differs across both contexts and individual characteristics, while these structuring effects are cumulative. Further, the level of participation slightly increases over time for a population 50+, while the inequalities in access to them and their outcomes remain stable. Therefore, support of these activities does not strengthen inequalities among older adults according to these findings, but it neither reduces them.

***KEY WORDS*** – social participation, active ageing, later life, inequalities, welfare regimes, SHARE

## Introduction

Population ageing is one of the most prominent contemporary challenges of both developed and developing societies (Timonen 2008). As a reaction, a range of scientific theories as well as a variety of social policies addresses the issue of population ageing. The active ageing policy is, among other approaches, probably the most prevalent and the best-developed set of claims, recommendations, and practices aiming the population ageing. This theory-driven approach has been repeatedly articulated and implemented by several bodies of the World Health Organization (2002) and European Union (2012). Further, the active ageing policy can be, at least in the European context, certainly labelled as an official set of policies established to address the pressing problems connected to active ageing. The active ageing policies are intended to improve health and quality of life of older adults (Walker and Maltby 2012).

According to Avramov and Maskova (2003) or EU Council (2012), the three main pillars of the active ageing policy are independent living, labour force participation, and social participation. While the beneficial effect of some activities promoted by this approach (employment, caregiving) are under dispute (Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Kim and Moen 2001), the beneficial effect of social participation is more evident (Adams et al. 2011; Cattan et al. 2011; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013). However, even the support of social participation does not fulfil proclaimed goals of active ageing policy to provide a general good (Walker 2002a). These goals illustrates for instance a central claim of the European Commission that ‘mobilising the potential of both older women and men is crucial to ensure prosperity for all generations in ageing societies’ (European Comission 2013: 1). It seems that more well-off part of older adults can benefit much more from support of social participation, as others are not willing or cannot participate, because opportunities for social participation are strongly connected to macro-context (Hank 2011; Warburton and Jeppsson Grassman 2011) and individual resources (Serrat et al. 2015; Siegrist and Wahrendorf 2009; Timonen 2016). To examine this issue, the paper is answering the following question: *How is participation in social activities in later life structured by macro-context and individual resources and how these inequalities develop over time?*

This research answers the question through a secondary data analysis of the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE). This source of data enables to study the development of social participation over time in various socio-geographical contexts within various social groups. The results, which are generally descriptive to illustrate the real-life differences, show that social participation is strongly structured by welfare regime, education, financial situation, and health status. Then, these structuring societal and individual conditions have a cumulative effect when combined. While the prevalence of social participation among retired older people moderately increased in time, the inequalities in access to beneficial activities remain stable, but still strong. Hence, *the active ageing policy does not strengthen inequalities among older adults according to these findings, but it neither reduces them.*

## Literature review

### *What is active ageing and social participation?*

Active ageing has many definitions created by academics, bodies of social policy, and even older adults themselves (Timonen 2016). Therefore, some definitions are based on research conceptualization, some on programmes and interventions based on principles of active ageing, and other on lay perspectives of what is perceived as ageing actively. Still, we can at least say that this concept and policy tool has roots in the academic discussion from the early 1960s, when Havighurst (1961) in his article *Successful aging* formulated activity theory as a reaction to the dominant disengagement theory stated by Cumming and Henry (1961). This connection between activity and successful ageing then became an evergreen of gerontological debates (Timonen 2016). These debates were subsequently implemented into official statements and policy tools of the World Health Organization (2002), European Union (2012), and local governments (Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs 2008) and then criticized from several points of view – for instance by claim that active ageing approach constructed by ‘experts’ do not reflect perceptions of older people themselves (Bowling 2008; Stenner, McFarquhar, and Bowling 2011).

The aim of this article is to assess some possible consequences of active ageing as the dominant approach in (not only) European social gerontology and social policy and not to encompass the whole development and set of definitions formed so far. Thus, the paper uses the definitions of active ageing with the highest societal impact. The active ageing approach ‘led the transition from the perception of older adults as largely passive recipients of welfare to a more active’ (Walker and Maltby 2012: 127) participants on social, economic, and political life, which makes older people healthier, more satisfied, and more useful (EU Council 2012; Walker 2002a). These goals should be accomplished by support of the following areas of life of older adults: independent living, labour force participation, and social participation (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012).

The political will to support these so-called pillars of active ageing is strong, which is also reflected in the Active Ageing Index (AAI) initiative. AAI measures the level of success in these three areas (and area ‘enabling environment’) for all EU and some non-EU countries every two years and (European Commission 2013). Moreover, the initiative evaluates the rate of success of every country and appeals for increase of these indicators (Zaidi 2015). The focus of this paper is to assess potential consequences of the support of social participation via active ageing policy.

Social participation has several types of definitions in a similar way to active ageing, but it is generally understood as ‘the person’s involvement in activities providing interactions with others in society or the community’ (Levasseur et al. 2010: 2146), which has various levels of (in)formality (Adams et al. 2011; Jang et al. 2004). This definition usually involves different forms of interactions, leisure activities, and participating in the operation of clubs or organizations. Many studies employing existing data on ageing (mostly the SHARE data) use indicators of social activities measured by a survey (Croezen, Avendano, and Burdorf 2013; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013; Siegrist and Wahrendorf 2009; Zaidi 2015). This is also the case of this paper, which indicates four components of social participation – being active in volunteering, learning, social club, or political organization.

### *Effect of social participation and its conditioning*

The first question we need to ask is, if the social participation is really beneficial for health and quality of life of older adults. While the beneficial effect of another pillars of active ageing is highly speculative for labour force participation (Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Kim and Moen 2001) and independent living is more the outcome dependent on structural conditions than activity (Karpinska and Dykstra 2014), this effect seems to be relative confirmed for social participation. Adams et al. (2011) reviewed 42 studies published between 1995 and 2009, which focus on the connection between social and leisure activities and wellbeing. This review encompasses various conceptualizations of mentioned activities and outcome (wellbeing includes affect, satisfaction, health, and survival), but the general tendency of the results is quite clear. The authors conclude that ‘methodologically rigorous studies generally find positive associations between activity and wellbeing’ (Adams et al. 2011: 704).

More recent articles investigating the effect of social participation on wellbeing after the review of Adams and colleagues (2011) reached very similar conclusions. Potočnik and Sonnentag (2013) on a sample from 11 European countries found a positive effect of volunteering, going to sports and providing help in retirees (and no effect in older workers). Another study of cross-national data indicated a positive effect of church activities on depression (Croezen et al. 2013) and researchers from the U.S. found higher well-being even among more active older adults with cognitive impairment (Johnson, Whitlatch, and Menne 2014). Finally, one review focused on the effect of volunteering (which is one of the social activities) on older people’s quality of life and indicated a predominantly positive relationship in 27 reviewed articles (Cattan et al. 2011).

What benefits of social participation imply? Does this mean that making these activities accessible (or even obligatory) for every older person overtake the negative side of ageing? Although this assumption is often present in the heart of active ageing approach (EU Council 2012; Walker 2005a), several problems are connected to it in the real world: the issue of normativity, the issue of macro-contextual factors shaping opportunities for social participation, and the issue of individual resources connected to them.

### *Three concerns with support of social participation*

First, several authors noted that active ageing present ageing through activities as the only good way how to age without reflections of consequences of this approach (Hasmanová Marhánková 2013; Holstein and Minkler 2003; Leinonen 2011; Mendes 2013; Timonen 2016). Timonen (2016) argues that some older people cannot and some do not want to participate in these activities, which should be both legitimate options. Other authors write about active ageing as a strongly normative discourse of self-discipline (Hasmanová Marhánková 2013; Leinonen 2011), which is more a duty than a right, and this duty can lead to an exclusion of these, who do not fulfil it (Mendes 2013). As a result, those who cannot participate, such as the poor, older women, and people of colour, are marginalized even more than without this social policy approach (Holstein and Minkler 2003). This critique concerns mostly active ageing as a whole, but it can be applied just to social participation as well.

The second problem with promoting social participation is that some contexts create more opportunities than others. ‘Both longstanding cultural elements of a society, such as its religious tradition, as well as contemporary welfare state interventions constitute reference frames’ (Hank 2011: 536) for social participation of older adults. Prevalence of social activities in later life varies strongly across countries (Warburton and Jeppsson Grassman 2011), which is structured especially by the north/south (and potentially west/east) axis formatting a whole set of societal characteristics (Walker 2004). This variation can be illustrated by correlations of AAI with GDP per capita and average life satisfaction, which are 0.52 and 0.78, respectively (European Commission 2013). Strong context-dependence of social participation means that not all countries can easily support these activities. Hence, strong support for social participation may even strengthen inequalities among countries, as this support is more probable (i.e. more feasible and more legitimate) in countries with already established opportunities for social participation of older people. This paper illustrates the effect of macro-context by separate analysis for representatives of all European welfare regimes (Esping-Andersen 1990).

Finally, opportunities for social participation (as well as an option not to participate) are strongly connected to individual resources (Timonen 2016). These resources are not only represented by different location within country (Bowling and Stafford 2007), but also by a set of individual characteristics. These characteristics are for instance gender, ethnicity (Holstein and Minkler 2003), age (Ho et al. 2012), socio-economic status (Hodge et al. 2013; Serrat et al. 2015; Siegrist and Wahrendorf 2009), and health (Galenkamp et al. 2016; Galenkamp and Deeg 2016). These characteristics are so important that they can mediate the presumed beneficial effect of social activities in later life (Ho et al. 2012; Maier and Klumb 2005).

Social class and health are characteristics which really matter in Europe, as the studies cited in the previous paragraph suggest (opposite to ethnicity, which is hard to study quantitatively in these settings). Thus, the impact of social class and health are studied by this paper, which states the following hypotheses. 1. Older adults with a) higher education, b) more satisfactory financial situation, and c) better health have higher levels of social participation. 2. These differences become even larger if the prevalence of social participation increases in time (since some groups of population can capitalize on new opportunities more). 3. The disadvantages in social participation connected to the three individual characteristics are cumulative. 4. The differences are also magnified by differences in welfare regime.

## Data, measurement, and methods

### *Data*

This paper tests its assumptions and hypotheses with the data from SHARE. SHARE is a longitudinal survey of ageing collecting the cross-national panel data by computer-assisted personal interviews (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Börsch-Supan 2017b, 2017c, 2017d, 2017e). SHARE has already performed 6 waves of data collection from its initiation in 2004 and overall 21 (mostly) European countries participated in at least one of them. This research excluded wave 1 due to an absence of Post-communist countries and wave 3 due to different content of interviews from its analysis. Hence, we have a comparable information from four time-points collected in 2007, 2011, 2013, and 2015. As a result, the data enable us to observe not just differences between countries, but also a development over time.

The whole SHARE dataset comes from a culturally diverse set of countries and its analysis can hide an important variability among contexts. Further, the aim of this paper is to consider the effect of cultural and societal settings depicted by types of welfare states. Thus, the final sample contains one typical representative of each welfare regime as defined by Esping-Andersen (1990) – Sweden as a Social Democratic state, Switzerland as a Liberal state, and Austria as a representative of Conservative welfare state. Additionally, two types of welfare states – South European and Post-communist state – defined later by other authors (Ebbinghaus 2012a; Fenger 2007; Frisina 2004) are represented by Italy and Czechia. These countries are the most typical representatives of particular welfare regimes available in the dataset. Altogether, the SHARE data for five selected countries and four waves of the data collection is utilized for the analysis.

The final sample includes respondents in old age retirement, as the beneficial effect of social participation is stronger and more relevant for retirees (Liu and Lou 2016; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013), as it helps them to adapt to a loss of one of the crucial roles (Lemon, Bengtson, and Peterson 1972; Warburton and Winterton 2010). Retirement rules and options vary strongly across countries and gender – from 55 years to 66 years of age for a selected period – and change in time (Finnish Centre for Pensions 2017). Then, SHARE puts into one category respondents that are fully retired, semi-retired, pre-retired, and early retired, which lead to an age-diverse group of people. Some respondents were considerably younger than the general group of retirees, and people below 55 years of age (about 1% of respondents) were thus excluded from the sample as well as people over 90 years (also about 1% of respondents) to eliminate the effect of outliers. After these adjustments and deleting about 3 % of respondents due to missing values, the final sample for Sweden, Switzerland, Austria, Italy, and Czechia has size between 6,153 and 13,514 adults 55+ for each wave. The main characteristics of the sample for each wave are presented in Table 7.

Table 7 illustrates that basic characteristics of the sample used in this article are quite stable across waves. Some more consistent changes of the sample are a decrease of respondents with primary education from 37 % in 2007 to 23 % in 2015 and a similar decrease of respondents in bad financial situation with the respective values of 39 and 25 %. This development can be explained by younger and more educated cohorts entering the retirement over time. Further, this increase of individual resources could explain the increase of social participation among retirees, but this issue will be more elaborated on in the analysis. For now, we can say that the prevalence of social participation is increasing, although the differences are rather small. Finally, the irregular changes of proportions for countries are caused by differences in sample maintenance among waves and countries.

**Table 7: Descriptive statistics for all utilized waves – respective means (only for age) or proportions**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Variable | Categories or range | Wave 2 | Wave 4 | Wave 5 | Wave 6 |
| Age | 55 – 90 | 70.4 | 70.7 | 71.4 | 72.2 |
| Gender | Male | 48.3 | 46.6 | 46.8 | 46.7 |
|  | Female | 51.7 | 53.4 | 53.2 | 52.9 |
| Education (ISCED) | ISCED 0,1 | 36.9 | 24.8 | 24.0 | 23.2 |
|  | ISCED 2-4 | 52.1 | 60.1 | 59.0 | 59.3 |
|  | ISCED 5,6 | 11.0 | 15.1 | 17.0 | 17.5 |
| Financial situation | Bad | 39.4 | 32.3 | 29.0 | 24.8 |
|  | Good | 37.0 | 37.1 | 33.3 | 33.1 |
|  | Very good | 23.6 | 30.6 | 37.7 | 42.1 |
| Health | Fair or poor | 41.7 | 39.1 | 38.0 | 38.4 |
|  | Good | 36.9 | 37.2 | 37.7 | 37.5 |
|  | Very good | 21.4 | 23.7 | 24.3 | 24.1 |
| Social participation | No | 72.0 | 66.8 | 64.4 | 63.5 |
|  | Yes | 28.0 | 33.2 | 35.6 | 36.5 |
| Country | Austria | 12.7 | 26.7 | 20.8 | 18.3 |
|  | Sweden | 24.3 | 11.2 | 20.8 | 20.9 |
|  | Italy | 25.6 | 16.0 | 17.9 | 19.9 |
|  | Switzerland | 9.8 | 14.1 | 11.0 | 11.9 |
|  | Czechia | 27.6 | 32.0 | 29.5 | 29.0 |
| Number of respondents | | 6,153 | 11,665 | 13,514 | 12,331 |

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

### *Dependent variable*

The analysis uses all four variables measured in all 4 waves of SHARE indicating the social participation of older adults. These variables were measured by question ‘Have you done any of these activities in the last month? 1. Done voluntary or charity work, 4. Attended an educational or training course, 5. Gone to a sport, social or other kind of club, 7. Taken part in a political or community-related organization’ in wave 2 and by question ‘Which of these activities – if any – have you done in the past twelve months?’ with the same four options in waves 4, 5, and 6.

This paper is interested only in social participation done on least monthly basis. The reasons for this are twofold: a) the time frame for wave 2 was the last month, while it was last 12 months with an additional question for a frequency of the activity for other waves, and b) activity performed less often than monthly does not seem to have a noticeable effect. As all four activities fulfil characteristics of social participation (Adams et al. 2011) and any of them prevail in the sample quite rarely, they have been recoded into one dependent variable, which distinguishes respondents performing at least one of these activities from these performing none of them. This step of creating one dependent variable also make the analysis and interpretation more concise and understandable, though it leads to some information reduction.

### *Independent variables*

First, the results are sorted by country to illustrate similarities and differences across welfare regimes, and thus country is employed as one of the main explanatory variables. Then, the other explanatory variables are three characteristics – health, education, and income – that seems to be most significant in shaping the lifestyles and opportunities of older adults. For most of the time, the impact of these three predictors is analysed separately, but in a matter of fact, they are strongly interlinked and can intersect into cumulative advantages or disadvantages (Hatch 2005), which is also reflected in a part of the analysis.

This research capitalizes on several findings illustrating that subjective perceptions of living conditions are in their consequences more important than objectified measurement of the same (Bowling and Stafford 2007; Walker 2004, 2005a). Financial situation and health status are thus measured by the subjective question, while this is not feasible for education, which is indicated on the International Standard Classification of Education (ISCED) scale. All three characteristics were recoded into three categories (similar in size) to define few groups of respondents that can be compared to each other. The financial situation was asked by the question ‘Thinking of your household's total monthly income, would you say that your household is able to make ends meet... 1. With great difficulty, 2. With some difficulty, 3. Fairly easily, 4. Easily’ and the first two categories were merged. The health status was asked: ‘Would you say your health is 1. Excellent, 2. Very good, 3. Good, 4. Fair, 5. Poor’, from which the first two, as well as the last two categories were merged. Finally, ISCED scale of education was recoded into categories primary education (ISCED 0 and 1), secondary (ISCED 2-4), and tertiary education (ISCED 5-6), which is the most meaningful categorization (International Labour Office 2012).

It is important to keep in mind that division between dependent and independent variables is not ultimate, since these categories are difficult to separate in complexities of social reality. The possibilities of simple covariance or reversed causality – for instance, that social participation improves health instead of the other way around – are hard to exclude with the available data. Still, the use of these categories, which structure the analysis, is driven by their common theoretical and empirical interpretation, *i.e.* individual resources (cultural capital, economic capital, and health) create opportunities to social participation (Serrat et al. 2015; Timonen 2016).

### *Methods*

Descriptive techniques of data analysis test the presented hypotheses. The results are made for each country separately to illustrate differences among welfare regimes and include following steps. First, the visuals display proportions of retired older adults engaged in predefined social participation and its development in time. Second, the same proportions are presented for subgroups defined by health, income, and education to determine how the social participation depends on these characteristics. The development of these proportions in time then indicate if unequal engagement in social participation decreases or increases with the changing prevalence of these activities. Third, the proportions of retired older adults engaged in social participation are also presented for individuals with more (dis)advantages to see how the unequal access to the social participation can be cumulative under certain conditions.

## Results

The first step of the analysis is to obtain the prevalence of social participation in given countries and its development over time. This information is displayed in Figure 8. The differences in social participation in later life among representatives of five welfare regimes are hard to ignore. Regarding the most recent data from 2015, the proportion of retirees involved in social participation is up to 60 % for Sweden, followed by Switzerland, Austria, Czechia, and Italy with respective values of 47, 41, 25, and 22 %. Therefore, the macro-context matters a lot for these activities. The proportions are slightly decreasing over time, but this decrease is neither large nor regular. The public policy initiatives and increasing individual resources are thus not strongly reflected in a prevalence of social participation.

**Figure 8: Proportional differences in social participation between tertiary and primary education**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

The next step is to analyse how individual characteristics – education, financial situation, and health – structure social participation among older adults. All three of them have three categories, which would make figures with five countries and four time-points excessively complex. However, all of them have a regular positive effect on social participation (i.e. older adults in the middle category participate more often than retirees in lower category and less than retirees in higher category). Hence, the analysis can use just proportions for the lower and the higher category without some extensive loss of information, which is also a base of a further analysis.

Figure 9 depicts the differences in prevalence of social participation between tertiary and primary education. The differences between these two educational categories are decisive – among 20 and 35 %. However, the country differences are hard to identify in this figure and the development of education effect over time is also unclear (apart from almost universal increase of inequalities during the economic crisis between 2007 and 2011). No significant pattern in the results may be caused by the procedure, which do not consider the differences in overall level of social participation among countries. This aims to be corrected in Figure 10.

Figure 10 does not give us the absolute, but ‘relative’ differences between tertiary and primary education – the first is divided by the latter one. Thus, for instance in Czechia, the chance of participation was almost four times higher for a respondent with tertiary education than for a respondent with primary education in 2007. This method brought some meaningful patterns into results. The highest inequalities based on the level of education were found in Post-communist Czechia and the lowest inequalities in Social Democratic Sweden. These inequalities are quite stable over time and relatively large for all countries except of Sweden. However, this method does not provide some information generated by simply dividing percentages of two groups of respondents from Figure 9. Hence, each of the methods is useful from some point of view and the paper use both for testing all three individual characteristics that are elaborated here.

**Figure 9: Proportional differences in social participation between tertiary and primary education**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

**Figure 10: Ratios of social participation between tertiary and primary education**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

The financial situation is the second indicator of social class, and thus it is expected to have a similar effect on social participation as the level of education. Nevertheless, Figure 11 shows that this is not the case. Difference between respondents in bad and respondents in very good financial situation are much lower – from 3 to 23 % - and not stable in time. Liberal Switzerland has somewhat higher inequalities in social participation based on financial situation, which is the only distinctive country difference. Figure 12 also shows the weak effect of financial situation. Respondents in the very good situation generally had about 1.5 higher chance on social participation than respondents in the bad financial situation. These differences did not develop systematically over time. The inequalities tend to be higher in Italy and lower in Sweden, but the differences are not strong.

**Figure 11: Proportional differences in social participation between very good and bad financial situation**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

**Figure 12: Ratios of social participation between very good and bad financial situation**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

Figure 13 illustrate the effect of health on social participation. The chance of social participation for respondents with the fair or poor subjective health is significantly lower than for respondents with the very good health – the difference varied from 12 to 34 %. The difference is highest in Switzerland and lowest in Italy, which is probably related to the overall prevalence of social participation in these countries. Figure 14 confirms quite strong inequalities in social participation based on subjective health form Figure 13. Older adults with the very good health participate on social activities about two times more often than these with the fair or poor health. As for education, the differences in ratio of social participation are lowest in Sweden and highest in Czechia and are quite stable over time.

**Figure 13: Proportional differences in social participation between very good and fair/poor health**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

**Figure 14: Ratios of social participation between very good and fair/poor health**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

The final step of the analysis is to test, whether the effects of individual characteristics – and individual resources connected to them – are cumulative. Pairing of three structuring characteristics into all possible combinations would mean analysis of the effect of three pairs: education and financial situation, education and health, and financial situation and health. However, the financial situation a) did not have a strong effect in previous analysis and b) like education, it is also the indicator of the social structure. Therefore, this paper presents results only for the most promising cumulative effect between education and health to save space.

Figure 15 compares differences between the highest and the lowest category as usual, but this time the categories are made of combination of two variables. Thus, retirees with tertiary education and the very good health are compared to those with primary education and fair or poor health. As expected, these differences are much higher than before – among 30 and 55 %. Figure 16 presents the ratios of the two categories and summarizes the previous findings. The highest inequalities according to this indicator are in Czechia (chance of social participation is about eight times higher for retirees with tertiary education and the very good health) and the lowest inequalities are in Sweden (two times higher chance of the respective category). To present the actual numbers for 2015, the proportions of the most and the least well-of older adults participating on the social activities are 6 and 56 % in Czechia and 36 and 72 % in Sweden. Hence, the ratios are strikingly different, even though the absolute differences among categories are close to each other.

**Figure 15: Proportional differences in social participation between older adults with tertiary education and very good health and older adults with primary education and fair/poor health**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

**Figure 16: Ratios of social participation between older adults with tertiary education and very good health and older adults with primary education and fair/poor health**

*Notes:* These calculations use data from SHARE, waves 2, 4, 5, and 6.

## Conclusions and discussion

This study argues that the social participation supported by active ageing policy is strongly determined both by individual characteristics and macro-context. Further, the paper tests the assumption of Timonen (2016) that if the prevalence of social participation in later life and the inequality in access to these beneficial activities increase in time, the unintended consequence of the active ageing policy is the growth of inequalities among older adults in Europe. The paper uses data from SHARE to test these assumptions in descriptive analysis, which focuses especially on producing understandable results. The results concerning the four hypotheses are discussed further.

First, *the individual resources of older adults strongly structure their social participation*. Especially the effects of education and health are large and robust across time and welfare regimes. The effect of financial situation is surprisingly weaker than the effect of education, although both these variables indicate social class (Brand and Davis 2011). This difference can be tentatively explained by the fact that the level of education is connected to other factors than income – such as social capital, cultural capital, knowledge, lifestyle, values, and attitudes (Bourdieu 1986, Lesthaeghe 2011) – which seem to be at least of the same importance for the chance of social participation as the financial situation.

Second, *the prevalence of social participation moderately rose over time, but the inequalities* in the access to it based on individual resources *remained stable*. Moreover, the increase of social participation, which is expected due to a) a systematic support on the level of policies (Zaidi 2015) and b) more well-off people entering the retirement, was not even found in all countries. Hence, the level of social participation and its distribution in older population is quite stable, though the opportunities of social participation should be rising. It is thus possible that personal preferences also decisively shape the social participation and that making these activities more accessible affects all social classes to a similar extent. On the one hand, no evidence for rising inequalities in this matter was presented. On the other hand, the inequalities are still strong and persistent, and thus they are not reduced in the current situation in Europe.

Third, *the effects of health and education on social participation have strong intersections*. The inequalities in social participation from the analysis of health and the analysis of education magnified, when these two characteristics were analysed together. This most striking example was picked to illustrate the general tendency that more sources of disadvantages have even more decisive effect when combined (Choo and Ferree 2010). This claim can be applied for other personal characteristics like gender, age, ethnicity, and rural residence, but this paper is limited in scope and works with supposedly three most essential characteristics for this topic and geographical context.

Fourth, *the effect of macro-context is usually strong, although not very systematic*. From five countries representing five types of European welfare regime (see Esping-Andersen 1990 or Ebbinghaus 2012), Social Democratic Sweden has the highest level of social participation and the lowest relative differences in participation of older people with different characteristics. This is not surprising, given the prosperity, egalitarian principles, and vital civic society of Nordic countries (Wollebæk and Selle 2008; Zaidi 2015), while it is impossible to compare here the importance of these three factors. In contrast, the lowest participation was found in Southern European Italy and Post-communist Czechia. The other differences among countries were not very systematic, but the inequalities in participation were probably highest in Czechia. This could be interpreted by arguments that Czechia has the most recent experience with population ageing or that some types of organized participation were discredited during communist regimes (Howard 2003) and new have been not established yet.

A possible limitation of this study is that it made several rather arbitrary decisions on transformation of variables or construction of sample. These choices were made with the aim to adapt on limitations of available data and to present some culturally sensitive data produced by more exploratory way of analysis. The results of this paper cannot be generalized on the whole Europe, but on the five chosen countries at the best. Then, especially the differences among groups of older adults in social participation can be mediated by a range of other personal and contextual characteristics. Nevertheless, the aim of the study is not to elaborate a complex network of relation among many variables, but to present some differences in access to beneficial activities in a way they can be perceived in the reality and to show these differences as clearly as possible. Finally, this research area offers many ways how to approach the topic and hopefully more studies will be done in the future, as the quality of life in older people has become increasingly pressing societal issue (Timonen 2016).

# Chapter 6: Individual consequences of activities prescribed by active ageing and their differences based on value orientation

**Abstract:** The active ageing approach supports a set of activities, which are supposed to be beneficial for older adults. This paper reassesses the benefits of activities for quality of life by a) analysing many activities at the same time to control for their interdependencies, b) using panel data to detect individual changes over time, and c) employing the theory of value change to explain differences in effects of activities by a value orientation of each individual. The effects of roles in later life are tested through fixed effects regression with data from three waves of the SHARE project. The results show that some of the activities – volunteering, participation in sport or social club, and physical activity – increase the quality of life, while caregiving within the household has the opposite effect. Moreover, the beneficial effects are much weaker and less stable than would some spurious techniques like OLS regression suggest, they are beneficial only for older adults of some specific education and region, and their effect is much weaker than the effect of other variables – age, health, and economic situations. The activities supported by active ageing approach fit the needs of only certain types of older adults, even though this approach is formulated as universal and strongly normative recommendation how to age well. Therefore, the active ageing approach should reflect more various living conditions, values, and needs of older adults to formulate more context-sensitive and less normative policy recommendations.

***KEY WORDS*** – roles, active ageing, quality of life, value orientation, SHARE, context-specificity

## Introduction

Promoting employment and social participation amongst older people is the dominant reaction to the ageing of populations both in the academic sphere and in social policies (Timonen 2016; Walker and Maltby 2012). A higher level of productive activities in later life is usually presented as a solution where everyone benefits (Avramov and Maskova 2003). Firstly, the active participation of older people is beneficial to the whole of society, because it increases labour force participation, the amount of accessible informal care and inclusive civic engagement (Foster and Walker 2015). Secondly, participation in society in later life is also beneficial to older people themselves. Social participation of older people has enhancing effect on their physical health (Thomas 2011), mental health (Englehardt et al. 2010; Olesen and Berry 2011), and life satisfaction (Adams et al. 2011; Gergen and Gergen 2006; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013), and also mitigate intergenerational conflict in society (Hess et al. 2017).

The increasingly popular notion of activities as a way to make societal ageing sustainable and even beneficial became the main assumption of ‘activity theory’ (Havighurst 1961) and the concept of active ageing (Walker 2002b). The concept of active ageing was in large part developed outside of the academia by the World Health Organization (WHO 2002) and the European Union (Commission of the European Communities 2002). These efforts should not only have implications for the quality of life (QoL) of older adults and the size of the labour market. Consequently, they should lead to the ‘transition from the perception of older adults as largely passive recipients of welfare’ (Walker and Maltby 2012: S127) to a more positive image of older people as citizens involved in many areas of society.

Activities encompassed by active ageing differ by source of information, but EU supports mainly prolonged employment, participation in society, and physical activity. Category participation in society then includes caregiving, volunteering, lifelong learning, and political activities (EU Council 2012; Eurostat 2012). This diverse list of activities is connected by the presumed utility for both individuals and society. However, specific activities can have a different meaning for different older adults, and thus also different consequences for QoL. A value shift from materialist to postmaterialist values (Inglehart 1971, 1990) is used as a theoretical frame of these differences, which are expected to cause a variance in effects of the supported activities.

*The main aim of this study is to determine the effect of activities prescribed by active ageing approach on QoL.* The paper argues that neither possible intersections and interdependencies between activities nor a different meaning of activities for different groups of older people have been adequately addressed by previous research. Hence, the analysis of Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) follows changes in employment, social participation, physical activities and caregiving over time and their effect while controlling for each other. The results show that a) the effects of some activities differ across European regions and educational groups, and b) these effects are rather positive, but much weaker than effects of main individual characteristics. The paper argues that active ageing approach was formulated mostly by middle-aged professionals, who can possess different values and meanings than many older people. Therefore, active ageing should develop into a more context-sensitive data-driven perspective.

## Literature review

### *Activities supported by active ageing approach and their measurement*

EU Council (2012) adopted three dimensions of the Guiding Principles for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations: Employment, participation in society, and independent living. The prolonged labour force participation has the category by itself, while participation in society contains social inclusion specified as cultural, political, and social activities, senior volunteering, lifelong learning and informal caregiving and independent living should create opportunities for physical activities (EU Council 2012). All these activities are mentioned in other documents as well (Avramov and Maskova 2003; Eurostat 2012; Sidorenko and Zaidi 2013).

EU vigorously supports policies of active ageing, which is illustrated by designating the year 2012 as *European Year for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations.* This initiative aimed to ‘contribute to raising awareness on the European as well as the international discourse on active ageing and also in informing the policy interventions required’ (Sidorenko and Zaidi 2013: 1). The effort resulted into thousands of events and programmes on all geographical levels of the European continent and a development of Active Ageing Index (AAI) was among the most ambitious of them (European Commission 2013; Sidorenko and Zaidi 2013).

The AAI has been developed as a multidimensional operationalization of active ageing and works as a ‘tool that monitors overall progress and identifies where challenges remain across European countries’ (Zaidi 2015: 3). As such, this endeavour reflects the need to measure the level of active ageing in several dimensions across countries to identify the current situation and potential for improvement in each EU member state (European Commission 2013; Karpinska and Dykstra 2014). AAI comprises 22 indicators sorted into four domains of active ageing: 1) employment, 2) social participation, 3) independent living, and 4) capacity for active ageing (Zaidi 2015), and thus bring together most of ‘positive aspects of life of older people’ (Zaidi and Howse 2017: 3). All domains are supposed to increase their values (degree of active ageing capacities) in the future and the AAI should help to monitor this increase and identify the remaining challenges for each country within the EU (European Commission 2013). So far, three waves of results are available for 28 EU members and a further geographical extension and application of results has been currently implemented (São José et al. 2017).

The first three domains of AAI indicate outcomes/experience of active ageing, while the fourth refers to the capacity of individuals and environment. Clearly, three outcome domains fully overlap with three guiding principles of active ageing defined by (European Union 2012). Indicators also comprise the same activities as the range of EU documents. These are a) employment rate for four age groups over 55, b) voluntary activities, care to children and grandchildren, care to older adults, and political participation indicating social participation, and c) physical exercise and lifelong learning from the domain of independent living (Zaidi 2015). All the indicators are used from external sources – the indicators of activity levels are from EQLS, Eurobarometer, and EU-LFS (Perek-Białas et al. 2017). SHARE, which is a longitudinal cross-national project labelled as ‘one of the crucial pillars of the European Research Area’ (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013: 993), measures basically the same activities, although it asked also on taking part in a religious organization in former waves (Börsch-Supan 2017d, 2017a). This paper takes two important points from this overview of the extensive European projects addressing ageing. First, all targeted activities are aimed to spread over time irrespective of the possible conflicting demands. Second, the set of supported activities was chosen by a certain people with certain worldviews and motivations, which is not sufficiently reflected.

### *Role complementarities and conflicts among supported activities*

Proponents of active ageing and AAI aim for increasing prevalence of all activities, which can be problematic, if the proposed types of activities – employment, caregiving, and social participation – are not compatible. Karpinska and Dykstra (2014) in their evaluation of AAI emphasize that ‘in designing policy measures to increase active ageing potential, policy makers need to take possible competing outcomes into account’ (Karpinska and Dykstra 2014: 19), such as employment and the provision of care. (Zaidi and Howse 2017) argue that some countries reach higher scores in all domains. However, this indicates rather a compatibility within society than assumed compatibility within the individual.

The possibility of competing roles has been already formulated within the theory of role strain (Goode 1960). Role conflict in demands, obligations, time, place, or resources is a common type of role strain, because this theory accepts ‘dissensus, nonconformity, and conflicts among norms and roles as the usual state of affairs’ (Goode 1960: 495). Therefore, the concept of role conflict assumes that engagement in one activity can prevent individuals from other activities. In contrast, role accumulation and role complementarity approaches take the opposite stance and assume that more roles can be mutually compatible. Furthermore, the multiplicity of roles creates more types of positive outcomes, which usually outweigh possible role strain (Sieber 1974). Marks (1977) suggests that each activity both produces and consumes energy and we need to examine which is dominant under varying conditions.

Role outcomes and complementarities are connected to the intensity of the roles. While a labour force participation is usually most demanding (Kim and Moen 2002; Michinov et al. 2008), provision of care takes various intensities, which affects its subsequent complementarity (Hank and Buber 2009; Lakomý and Kreidl 2015), and social participation is usually less intensive than the previous two (Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013). This simplified categorization thus implies that paid work and caregiving have the highest potential for role conflict, which is also supported by the literature. The employment of older adults seems to be in conflict both with care provided to grandchildren (Aassve, Meroni, and Pronzato 2012; Hank and Buber 2009; Lakomý and Kreidl 2015; Luo et al. 2012) and with care provided to parents (Bolin, Lindgren, and Lundborg 2008; Colombo et al. 2011; Leinonen 2011). Hecht (2001) analysed data from a survey of Canadian mothers and found that those who provide more hours of caregiving, longer working hours and lower job flexibility feel the role conflict more often. Therefore, the role conflict is not just a theoretical construction, but a phenomenon perceived by people.

Other types of social participation include activities such as volunteering, lifelong learning, and political, religious, or sport club participation. These activities are usually less frequent and not considered as conflicting with others (Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013). However, (Arpino and Bordone 2017) found lower social participation of caregivers in volunteering, education, and political organizations and the same authors found a distinction between older people involved in kin oriented and those involved in non-kin-oriented activities via Latent Class Analysis (Arpino and Bordone 2015). Further, volunteering is less prevalent among workers, but education and political participation are, in contrast, less prevalent among retirees (Arpino and Bordone 2017). Other authors found a positive association of political participation with volunteering, attending courses and recreational centres (Serrat et al. 2015) and positive association between volunteer work, informal help, and care (Hank and Stuck 2007). Roles generally can support or exclude themselves, which depends on their demands and other situational factors. It seems that older people want to keep their productive activities, but not at the expense of their individually defined ‘personal time’ (Leinonen 2011).

Roles in later life are clearly interdependent, and thus they should be contained in the same model when their impact on QoL is evaluated. So far, many papers examined the effect of employment/retirement (Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Horner 2014; Latif 2011), provision of care (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; Colombo et al. 2011), and activities of social participation (Adams et al. 2011; Cattan et al. 2011) on QoL, but none of them included all effects into one model, even though change in one role can affect the outcome of others.

### *Meaning of activities based on social position*

The role outcomes may not depend only on their compatibility with other roles, but also on the meaning they have for the individual (Pines et al. 2011). Hence, the effect of activities supported by active ageing approach can be more beneficial for older people of certain characteristics. These activities have been chosen by a group of academics, practitioners, and politicians, who are supposedly younger, wealthier, and more educated than a typical representative of the target population. Furthermore, authors of the approach are a group of actors with their own values, goals, and motivations (Bar-Tal 2000; Inglehart 1971; Mannheim 1936). Therefore, ‘the social construct of active ageing is ‘put to work’ to achieve the aims of the actors who cultivate the term’ (Timonen 2016: 36).

Older people as the target group of active ageing approach differ in values from its originators. Moreover, activities supported by active ageing can suit some groups of older people more than others. This paper utilizes the theory of a shift from materialist to postmaterialist values coined by (Inglehart 1971, 1977, 1990, 2008) as a framework describing connections among social position and individual values and priorities.

### *Theory of postmaterialism and its assumptions about benefits of activities*

Ronald Inglehart (1971) in the early seventies first described broad cultural changes in Western societies and labelled them as a ‘Silent revolution’. Since then, he and his colleagues connect these cultural changes from materialist to postmaterialist value orientation with various areas of life and continually test their propositions on an extensive quantitative data (Inglehart 1977, 1990, 1997, 2008). This theory continually holds two main propositions that a) value change is driven by unprecedented era safety and economic prosperity enabling orientation to other than material values and that b) individual value system is formed during socialization and afterwards becomes stable. Therefore, the postmaterialist value orientation spreads over time via a mechanism of generational exchange, if the condition of safety and economic stability is satisfied (Inglehart 1977, 1990).

The prevalence of postmaterialist value orientation depends on macro-conditions, but also on individual characteristics – it is connected to lower age, higher education and income, lower religiosity, lower fertility, and many other characteristics predicted by the theory of value change (Inglehart 1971, 1990, 1997). Hence, creators and proponents of active ageing approach are supposedly more postmaterialist, as they are generally younger, more educated, and wealthier than older people as recipients of this policy. Some proponents of active ageing present an empirical evidence on the benefits of roles supported by active ageing (Marsillas et al. 2017; Reichert and Weidekamp-Maicher 2004; Walker 2005a), but a) this empirical evidence is usually got from the most prosperous countries and b) research procedures and interpretation of results are affected by a worldview of a researcher anyway (Bar-Tal 2000; Mannheim 1936; Matić 2017). Additionally, one postmaterialist element of active ageing is its gender-neutral definition of activities (Alexander et al. 2016; Inglehart and Norris 2003). Therefore, the roles supported by active ageing approach may not be beneficial for all groups of older people in the same way, since they may be more beneficial for those groups more similar to proponents of this approach.

The theory of value change provides a useful framework also to this paper, as it helps to create clear assumptions of what types of older people benefit more from specific roles. The employment as a role most emphasized by active ageing policy (Foster and Walker 2015) is connected more to materialist than postmaterialist values. Income and appearance are the primary incentives of paid work, and thus work more interfere with private life in materialists (Promislo et al. 2010) and materialism is also a strong motivator for being active in entrepreneurship (Uhlaner and Thurik 2004). Moreover, materialists are facing a lack of economic resources more often (Inglehart 1990; Warwick 1998) and poorer older people depend more on a stable income (Hofäcker and Naumann 2015). Regarding all the arguments, older workers should benefit more from this activity when possessing materialist value system.

Caregiving is connected to traditional family norms (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014), but also to interpersonal relations and quality of life (Promislo et al. 2010). Thus, the provision of care depends on a context and its form and it is not connected more to materialist or postmaterialist values. Postmaterialists should benefit more from volunteering, active political participation, and lifelong learning, as these activities are more prevalent for them and more fitting to their values (Aguila et al. 2008; Barrett and Zani 2015; Bekkers 2005; Inglehart 1990). In contrast, materialists incline more to conventional political participation (Aguila et al. 2008; Inglehart 1990). Finally, physical activity can be connected both to materialist (agriculture, competition in sports) and postmaterialist values (meeting friends, self-expression), which do not create specific expectations for this activity (Aguila et al. 2008).

This study is not able to indicate the value system directly, but rather compare outcomes of roles supported by active ageing between older people with lower and higher education and between people living in less and more prosperous countries. Level of education and country prosperity are probably the strongest factors connected to materialist/postmaterialist value system (Inglehart 2008; Uhlaner and Thurik 2004), and thus the effect of these factors could be ascribed to individual values, if no other explanation fits better to the discovered pattern.

This paper hypothesizes that the effects of roles supported by active ageing are predominantly positive, if we estimate the effects within individuals. Moreover, this effect seems to be more beneficial for older people with higher education and those from wealthier countries in case of volunteering and learning and less beneficial in case of participation in labour force, organized politics, and sport clubs. The paper also hypothesizes that the effect does not differ for the provision of care and physical activity, as it is not possible to formulate a coherent assumption for these activities.

## Data, methods, and variables

### *Data and sample*

This study use data from the SHARE project, which is a large European project, in which respondents from nationally representative samples of the population over 50 years and their spouses are interviewed every two years. SHARE dataset contains information on health, family, social networks, and economic situation of respondents and it also provides information on the intensity of performed activities and more measurement of subjective quality of life. So far, six waves of the SHARE data collection have been conducted (with wave 3 asking different questions) and this paper utilizes data from waves 4, 5, and 6 conducted in 2011, 2013, and 2015 (Börsch-Supan 2017c, 2017d, 2017e; Börsch-Supan et al. 2013).

Employment of data from waves 4, 5, and 6 provide a recent information from three time-points in a medium time-span, which should provide enough within-person variation. Furthermore, more countries participated in these latter waves than on the previous ones. Still, each of the waves misses some of the participating countries, and thus the final sample consists of data from 12 countries – Austria, Belgium, Czechia, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Italy, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland.

This study keeps respondents between 51 and 86 years of age in wave 4 (that means age range 55-90), as active ageing addresses chronological age as a flexible characteristic and aims its policies for all groups of older adults (Timonen 2016; Zaidi and Howse 2017). The respondents over the age of 86 (which was about 2 %) were dropped in order to prevent distortion of the results by outliers with different characteristics and life conditions. After dropping respondents with missing values in utilized variables, the final consists of 14,989 individuals present in all three waves.

The baseline characteristics of the sample from wave 4 in 2011 are displayed in Table 8. The table contains descriptive statistics of the whole sample, but also of two education categories separately, as this grouping plays important role in the analysis. In overall, some activities are more prevalent among older adults – labour force participation, care provided outside households, and physical activity – while caregiving within household, educational courses, and participation in political organizations are rare. Respondents with tertiary education, who hold postmaterialist values more often, are substantially more often male, living with a partner, younger, and better off in QoL, health and economic situation. More educated respondents come more often from Belgium, Denmark, or Germany compared to Czech Republic, Italy, or Sweden. They incline more to roles of worker, volunteer, student, and most other types of activities apart from caregiving.

**Table 8: Descriptive statistics of the baseline characteristics of 14,989 respondents available for analysis in waves 4, 5, and 6 sorted by education.**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Variable | Categories or range | Lower than tertiary  (% or mean) | Tertiary  (% or mean) | Total  (% or mean) |
| Quality of life: CASP-12 | 13–48 | 37.2 | 39.3 | 37.7 |
| Labour force participation | yes | 27.9 | 46.5 | 32.2 |
| Caregiving outside household | yes | 40.0 | 43.7 | 40.9 |
| Caregiving within household | yes | 5.7 | 5.1 | 5.6 |
| Volunteering | yes | 13.2 | 22.8 | 15.5 |
| Educational course | yes | 4.9 | 16.0 | 7.5 |
| Sport or social club | yes | 24.1 | 40.4 | 27.9 |
| Political organization | yes | 3.2 | 8.3 | 4.4 |
| Physical activity | yes | 56.7 | 68.3 | 59.4 |
| Age | 51-86 | 66.0 | 63.8 | 65.5 |
| Partner in the household | yes | 55.5 | 59.6 | 56.4 |
| Able to make ends meet | with great difficulty | 11.5 | 4.3 | 9.8 |
|  | with some difficulty | 29.5 | 17.5 | 27.0 |
|  | fairly easily | 33.8 | 32.7 | 33.5 |
|  | easily | 24.9 | 45.5 | 29.7 |
| Subjective health status | poor | 10.1 | 4.0 | 8.6 |
|  | fair | 30.6 | 19.2 | 28.0 |
|  | good | 36.6 | 36.1 | 36.5 |
|  | very good | 16.2 | 26.8 | 18.7 |
|  | excellent | 6.5 | 13.9 | 8.2 |
| Gender | male | 36.5 | 42.5 | 37.9 |
|  | female | 63.5 | 57.5 | 62.1 |
| Country | Austria | 9.8 | 13.2 | 10.6 |
|  | Belgium | 9.6 | 17.0 | 11.3 |
|  | Czech Republic | 11.5 | 6.0 | 10.1 |
|  | Denmark | 4.3 | 11.8 | 6.1 |
|  | Estonia | 14.1 | 14.5 | 14.2 |
|  | France | 9.8 | 9.7 | 9.8 |
|  | Germany | 2.7 | 4.9 | 3.3 |
|  | Italy | 8.2 | 1.8 | 6.7 |
|  | Slovenia | 7.6 | 5.7 | 7.2 |
|  | Spain | 7.8 | 3.0 | 6.6 |
|  | Sweden | 4.0 | 5.5 | 4.4 |
|  | Switzerland | 10.6 | 6.9 | 9.7 |
| N |  | 11,486 | 3503 | 14,989 |

*Source: SHARE, waves 4, 5, and 6, own calculations.*

### *Method*

The analysis capitalizes on the panel dimension of SHARE and use data from three waves with continuous outcome variable. Hypothesized effects can be estimated through random effects regression in this data structure, which is a first step of the analysis. Random effects regression has characteristics similar to OLS regression – it uses both between-person and within-person variation and treats unobserved differences as random, which leads to higher efficiency at the expense of higher risk of bias. The alternative approach applicable to the same data structure is fixed effects regression. Fixed effects regression uses only within-person variation for estimation of the coefficients (Allison 2009). This procedure enables to use every individual as his control, and thus it controls also all stable (un)observable characteristics, such as macro-context and value orientation. This robustness is conditioned by some variation of predictor and their exogeneity. A difference in coefficients between random effects model (REM) and fixed effects model (FEM) indicates spurious effects in REM, while much higher standard errors in FEM means low efficiency of FEM estimation (Allison 2009). Therefore, both models are estimated on the whole sample and the more appropriate one is used for the analysis of subgroups.

### *Dependent variable*

Subjective QoL is indicated on a CASP-12 scale, which is both theoretically and empirically grounded measurement of QoL in younger old age (Higgs et al. 2003b), but is applicable also for very old adults (Gjonça et al. 2010; Lakomý and Petrová Kafková 2017) due to very overlapping life priorities of these two phases (Baltes and Smith 2003; Krause 2007). CASP is an acronym for control, autonomy, self-realisation, and pleasure – the four key domains of QoL in older age according to sociological theory. Each of four domains consists of three items measured on a 4-point scale. Hence, the CASP-12 scale altogether takes values between 12 and 48 and fits the format of the continuous outcome.

### *Main explanatory variables*

This paper examines the effect of roles prescribed by active ageing, and thus it uses all activities with hypothesized impact as explanatory variables. The utilized roles belong to various sections of SHARE dataset and their measurement takes various forms. The aims of variable transformations were a) to produce simple binary indicator for each activity with sufficient within-person variation and b) to fit the definition of any particular activity by active ageing approach as well as possible.

An indicator of labour force participation groups respondents into categories of economically active – employed, self-employed, or unemployed – and economically inactive – retired, homemakers, rentiers, or permanently disabled. Variable ‘care outside household’ indicates care or help provided to any recipient monthly or more often (the same frequency as in AAI) and ‘care within household’ more intensive care and personal help (daily is the only intensity measured by SHARE) for anybody living in the same household. These two variables were constructed from a set of more specific questions inquiring the type, recipient, and frequency of each caregiving relationship. Other activities are indicated if provided at least monthly versus provided less often or not at all. These activities are measured by direct questions on ‘voluntary or charity work’, ‘educational or training course’, ‘sport, social or other kind of club’, ‘taken part in a political or community-related organization’, and ‘vigorous physical activity, such as sports, heavy housework, or a job that involves physical labour’.

Other two explanatory variables are level of education and European region, but these have a different meaning in the analysis than activities prescribed by active ageing. Education and region indicate a prevalence of value orientation, which aims to explain some variation in the effect of activities on QoL. The variable level of education is dichotomized to categories ‘lower than tertiary education’ and ‘tertiary education’, as individuals with completed tertiary education are the main protagonists of the shift towards postmaterialist value orientation. Similarly, this shift is also more profound in countries from Northern and Western Europe than Southern and Central/Eastern Europe. Hence, the variable ‘European regions’ was dichotomized to North/West (Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Sweden, Switzerland) and South/East (Czechia, Estonia, Italy, Slovenia, Spain), since these two categories represent the main European contrast in values, prosperity, norms, social policies, etc. (Borges Neves et al. 2013; Di Novi et al. 2015; Walker 2004). To test this assumption, models were also compared between Northern and Western Europe and between Southern and Eastern Europe with no substantial differences identified. Hence, the dichotomous definition of regions is kept in order to provide less fragmented results with higher within-person variation for each model.

### *Control variables*

Gender, country, and other time-invariant variables are not included in the analysis, as they are controlled automatically. Thus, the presented models contain only for time-variant control variables. Age is accompanied by age squared to identify a potentially non-linear effect. The subjective economic situation is measured by a question ‘would you say that your household is able to make ends meet...’ with the following options: with great difficulty, with some difficulty, fairly easily, and easily. Subjective health status is also measured directly using options poor, fair, good, very good, and excellent.

## Results

### *Comparison of REM and FEM*

Table 9 presents models of random effects regression and fixed effects regression for the whole sample. REM shows five significantly positive effects and one negative effect of performed roles. These effects indicate the impact of change over time and suggest that older adults, who ended with a job, volunteering, physical activity or participation in sport club or political organization between waves, perceive a decline in the subjective QoL. In contrast, starting these activities have a presumably beneficial effect, which supports the assumptions of active ageing approach. Age has nonlinear effect implying the increase of QoL followed by a reversed trend in higher age, while the effects of good financial situation and good health are presumably beneficial. However, some of the presented effects can be spurious, if they get significantly lower in FEM.

**Table 9: Random effects and fixed effects regression models predicting QoL**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Random effects model | | Fixed effects model | |
|  | Coefficient | SE | Coefficient | SE |
| Constant | 12.398\*\*\* | 1.624 | 6.409+ | 3.432 |
| Labour force participation | 0.226\*\*\* | 0.076 | -0.016 | 0.124 |
| Caregiving outside household | -0.024 | 0.047 | -0.044 | 0.068 |
| Caregiving within household | -1.290\*\*\* | 0.094 | -0.916\*\*\* | 0.143 |
| Volunteering | 0.740\*\*\* | 0.067 | 0.283\*\* | 0.092 |
| Educational course | 0.080 | 0.088 | -0.010 | 0.108 |
| Sport or social club | 0.672\*\*\* | 0.054 | 0.230\*\* | 0.075 |
| Political organization | 0.214\* | 0.106 | -0.026 | 0.139 |
| Physical activity | 0.641\*\*\* | 0.047 | 0.198\*\* | 0.068 |
| Age | 0.532\*\*\* | 0.047 | 0.820\*\*\* | 0.102 |
| Age squared | -0.004\*\*\* | 0.000 | -0.008\*\*\* | 0.001 |
| Partner in the household | 0.443\*\*\* | 0.062 | -0.105 | 0.180 |
| Able to make ends meet (with great difficulty as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| with some difficulty | 1.680\*\*\* | 0.082 | 1.082\*\*\* | 0.129 |
| fairly easily | 3.564\*\*\* | 0.086 | 2.295\*\*\* | 0.142 |
| easily | 4.789\*\*\* | 0.089 | 2.860\*\*\* | 0.151 |
| Subjective health status (poor as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| fair | 2.721\*\*\* | 0.086 | 1.707\*\*\* | 0.145 |
| good | 4.641\*\*\* | 0.090 | 2.747\*\*\* | 0.159 |
| very good | 5.806\*\*\* | 0.102 | 3.321\*\*\* | 0.176 |
| excellent | 6.595\*\*\* | 0.122 | 3.673\*\*\* | 0.196 |
| N | 14,989 | | 14,989 | |

*Source: SHARE, waves 4, 5, and 6, own calculations.*

*+ p < 0.1, \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001.*

Indeed, the effect size in FEM is much lower. On the one hand, the effect of three activities – volunteering, sport club, and physical activity – remains significant, while their coefficients and statistical significance dropped substantially. On the other hand, the negative effect of caregiving within the household from REM remains still high with p=0.000. Other controlled characteristics have strong fixed effects as well, although they decreased in magnitude. Finally, most of the standard errors are about 0.2-0.5 higher in FEM than in REM. The difference between standard errors implies lower efficiency of FEM, but even larger difference between coefficients of these models signifies that random effects can be explained by some time-invariant factors controlled only in FEM. The difference between models is confirmed by Hausman test with p=0.0000. Even a control for gender and country – which is not present in compared models to keep them as similar as possible – does not change the difference between models, and thus FEM provides less biased results.

### *Differences in FEM between education groups*

Fixed effects regression cannot directly test, which unobserved factors predict the dependent variable. Still, the difference between education groups would imply that education directly or some characteristics connected to education – like value orientation – explain some part of the relationship between roles and QoL. Models from Table 10 indicate that this is at least to some point the case. The coefficients are more important for interpretation than a level of significance for much higher standard errors in the second model caused by the smaller sample of older adults with tertiary education.

**Table 10: Fixed effects regression models predicting QoL sorted by education**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Lower than tertiary | | Tertiary | |
|  | Coefficient | SE | Coefficient | SE |
| Constant | 7.106+ | 4.080 | 7.047 | 6.316 |
| Labour force participation | 0.012 | 0.152 | 0.021 | 0.214 |
| Caregiving outside household | -0.038 | 0.080 | -0.062 | 0.124 |
| Caregiving within household | -0.913\*\*\* | 0.000 | -0.867\*\* | 0.277 |
| Volunteering | 0.207+ | 0.114 | 0.463\*\* | 0.155 |
| Educational course | 0.014 | 0.153 | -0.043 | 0.153 |
| Sport or social club | 0.252\*\* | 0.091 | 0.167 | 0.131 |
| Political organization | -0.087 | 0.185 | 0.053 | 0.211 |
| Physical activity | 0.216\*\* | 0.079 | 0.124 | 0.133 |
| Age | 0.804\*\*\* | 0.120 | 0.802\*\*\* | 0.190 |
| Age squared | -0.006\*\*\* | 0.001 | -0.006\*\*\* | 0.001 |
| Partner in the household | -0.170 | 0.210 | 0.179 | 0.331 |
| Able to make ends meet (with great difficulty as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| with some difficulty | 1.148\*\*\* | 0.139 | 0.573+ | 0.339 |
| fairly easily | 2.371\*\*\* | 0.155 | 1.745\*\*\* | 0.358 |
| easily | 2.980\*\*\* | 0.167 | 2.183\*\*\* | 0.365 |
| Subjective health status (poor as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| fair | 1.760\*\*\* | 0.157 | 1.416\*\*\* | 0.371 |
| good | 2.760\*\*\* | 0.174 | 2.588\*\*\* | 0.396 |
| very good | 3.305\*\*\* | 0.197 | 3.231\*\*\* | 0.416 |
| excellent | 3.780\*\*\* | 0.226 | 3.365\*\*\* | 0.439 |
| N | 11,486 | | 3503 | |

*Source: SHARE, waves 4, 5, and 6, own calculations.*

*+ p < 0.1, \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001.*

The effect of volunteering is more profound for more educated respondents, while physical activity and participation in a sport or social club have the effect only in people with lower level of education. Then, the effects of economic situation and health are stronger for less educated as well. The higher effect of volunteering and the lower effect of conventional political participation among respondents with higher education is fitting the expectations. The more beneficial physical activities are also plausible, if their purpose is more in physical work and sports competition than self-expression and meeting people. Nevertheless, it is important to note that effects of age, health, and economic situation on QoL are much stronger than rather cosmetic effects of roles supported by active ageing policies.

### *Differences in FEM across Europe*

Table 11 shows results of FEM separately for Northern/Western and Southern/Eastern European countries. Participation in sport or social club has a positive effect only in the less prosperous countries and volunteering, physical activity, and caregiving within the household have a stronger effect in that part of Europe. The effect of caregiving within the household, which is the only negative one, may be stronger in Southern/Eastern Europe due to lower availability of formal care. The effects of physical activity and sport club are presumably more beneficial in more materialist part of Europe, but the effect of volunteering contradicts the expectations even though it fulfilled them in the first comparison. Generally, the impact of roles for QoL differs across Europe, but these differences and the whole effects are rather small and almost negligible compared to the effects of age, health, and economic conditions.

**Table 11: Fixed effects regression models predicting QoL sorted by European region**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | North/West | | South/East | |
|  | Coefficient | SE | Coefficient | SE |
| Constant | 12.503\*\* | 4.107 | -0.809 | 5.575 |
| Labour force participation | -0.180 | 0.145 | 0.211 | 0.215 |
| Caregiving outside household | -0.057 | 0.080 | -0.031 | 0.113 |
| Caregiving within household | -0.596\*\* | 0.183 | -1.188\*\*\* | 0.212 |
| Volunteering | 0.255\* | 0.106 | 0.355+ | 0.182 |
| Educational course | -0.049 | 0.118 | 0.054 | 0.232 |
| Sport or social club | 0.093 | 0.085 | 0.450\*\* | 0.139 |
| Political organization | 0.022 | 0.150 | -0.109 | 0.293 |
| Physical activity | 0.152+ | 0.084 | 0.237\* | 0.109 |
| Age | 0.654\*\*\* | 0.122 | 1.016\*\*\* | 0.170 |
| Age squared | -0.005\*\*\* | 0.001 | -0.008\*\*\* | 0.001 |
| Partner in the household | -0.305 | 0.220 | 0.107 | 0.291 |
| Able to make ends meet (with great difficulty as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| with some difficulty | 1.021\*\*\* | 0.222 | 1.098\*\*\* | 0.158 |
| fairly easily | 2.182\*\*\* | 0.232 | 2.348\*\*\* | 0.182 |
| easily | 2.757\*\*\* | 0.238 | 2.885\*\*\* | 0.207 |
| Subjective health status (poor as ref.) |  |  |  |  |
| fair | 1.715\*\*\* | 0.222 | 1.704\*\*\* | 0.189 |
| good | 2.777\*\*\* | 0.238 | 2.703\*\*\* | 0.214 |
| very good | 3.268\*\*\* | 0.249 | 3.417\*\*\* | 0.266 |
| excellent | 3.745\*\*\* | 0.265 | 4.205\*\*\* | 0.342 |
| N | 8271 | | 6718 | |

*Source: SHARE, waves 4, 5, and 6, own calculations.*

*+ p < 0.1, \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001.*

## Conclusion and discussion

This paper examines the effect of roles supported by active ageing on QoL policy and their differences based on value orientation. The effect of specific activities has been repeatedly studied, but this research extends the current understanding by employing several novelties. These are a) all concerned activities are included into one estimation to control for their interdependences, b) a within-person estimator is used to evaluate actual changes in time with control for time-invariant factors, and c) potential differences in the effect of roles are explored in a framework of the postmaterialist values theory. Panel component of the SHARE data enabled to test these proposition on the sample from 12 European countries with the following conclusions.

First, *the effects of activities supported by active ageing perspective in fixed effects regression are much weaker or even non-existent*, if they are compared to prevalently beneficial effects estimated by random effects regression. This means that the effects from REM (and also from many cross-sectional studies) can be explained by other, mostly unobserved variables. Therefore, the effect of many activities – caregiving outside the household, participation labour force, training, and political organizations – is not beneficial in a panel perspective and the effect of caregiving within the household is even strongly negative.

Second, the participation in volunteering, sport or social club, and physical activity is beneficial, but their effects are weak and unstable. The presented results challenge the basic assumption of active ageing about benefits of all supported activities or all activities generally (Avramov and Maskova 2003; Foster and Walker 2015; Zaidi and Howse 2017). In contrast, QoL is strongly predicted by age, health, and economic status. Hence, *income security and availability of health care form QoL in later life much more than additional roles*. Although health and income may be strengthened by some types of activities (Hofäcker and Naumann 2015; Thomas 2011), availability of resources and services seems impossible to substitute (Rozanova et al. 2012; Timonen 2016).

Third, *the effect of roles is different for older adults with tertiary education and presumably more postmaterialist values*. This group evinces more beneficial effect of volunteering and less beneficial effect of participation in the political organization. Similarly, the effects of volunteering, caregiving within the household, and participation in sport or social club and physical activity are stronger in Southern and Eastern part of Europe. All these differences across regions and level of education except inconsistent effect of volunteering can be plausibly explained by different value orientations causing higher utility of some activities (Aguila et al. 2008; Bekkers 2005; Inglehart 1990). Hence, this paper could argue that the set of supported activities is defined by experts with a different worldview (Bar-Tal 2000; Inglehart 1990; Mannheim 1936), and thus only some activities are meaningful and beneficial for older adults with a certain background. However, much more harmful effect of caregiving within household in South/East region can be better explained by lower availability of formal care (even though Sobotka (2008) would argue that services are also affected by prevailing values) and some other results can be interpreted in more ways as well, as the effects are rather weak and not very consistent. Therefore, the main conclusion is that effects of activities are weak and valid only for older adults of certain characteristics. Any strong conclusions about the explanatory power would be preliminary until they are tested through more direct indicators.

Most limitations of this study stem from the nature of data, which was not collected for purposes of the study. First, (post-)materialist value orientation was not measured, but only indicated by its covariates. This fact means that the theory of value change can be used only as a loose interpretative framework, although it could bring stronger explanation with the actual measurement of value orientation. Second, most of the activities supported by active ageing approach were measured by one closed item. In this form, it is hard to determine the prevailing meaning of the items for respondents in the situation, where each item could possibly fulfil both materialist and postmaterialist needs (for instance educational course may serve as a way how to reach higher income and job can be a source of self-expression). This dual nature of each activity in terms of values could explain the unclear pattern in the data. Third, a mild within-person variability of some explanatory variables may contribute to some unstable fixed effects. Finally, the paper uses data only from 12 European countries, though 20 of them participated in at least one utilized waves.

Despite the limitations, this study presents methodological novelties and empirical findings, which can inspire future research. The main arguments should be further tested on both quantitative and qualitative data collected specifically for these purposes. The thesis that some roles are beneficial just for some groups and populations of older adults should be elaborated more in order to alter active ageing policies into more context-sensitive and less normative approach.

# Chapter 7: Conclusions and discussion

This dissertation elaborates Role *dynamics of older adults and their consequences* in the European context. More specifically, the effect of roles supported by the active ageing approach and their changes on subjective quality of life is tested. The study does not aim to propose a definitive statement that the roles are either beneficial or detrimental in later life. In contrary, this work applies contextual approach (Bronfenbrenner 1986; Marks 1977) to this issue and examine which individual and contextual factors shape the ultimate effect of each important activity in later life. This goal is pursued by a) an extensive overview of existing theories and research, b) the application of suitable sociological theories on this topic, and c) original empirical findings produced by secondary data analysis. The analysis addresses the effect of each major role by the different quantitative procedure performed on data from the project Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE). Presented conclusions are thus based mostly on these analyses, though they reflect their relation to previous knowledge.

Active ageing as a dominant reaction on population ageing in Europe (Timonen 2016; Walker and Maltby 2012) supports several groups of activities in later life. All the promoted activities, which are supposedly beneficial for health and subjective quality of life of older adults, include prolonged employment, informal caregiving, social participation, and physical activities among others (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012; Eurostat 2012; Marsillas et al. 2017; Zaidi and Howse 2017). Further, the beneficial effect of additional roles is expected to be valid irrespective of individual and contextual characteristics. This dissertation relativizes this expectation and shows through different analytical approaches to SHARE data how each type of activities generates different outcomes under different conditions.

First, prolonged working life follows the goals of more sustainable labour markets and welfare systems at the societal level (Ebbinghaus 2012b; Foster and Walker 2015; Zaidi 2015) and better life outcomes at the individual level (Adams et al. 2011; Foster and Walker 2015; Marsillas et al. 2017; Walker and Maltby 2012). The employment is the key role supported by active ageing approach (Avramov and Maskova 2003; EU Council 2012; Eurostat 2012; Marsillas et al. 2017; Zaidi and Howse 2017), and some critics even label it as the only role that is actually implemented (Boudiny 2013; Foster and Walker 2015).

Chapter 3 addresses the prevailing effect of working in later life has not been identified conclusively. On the one hand, some studies confirmed the expectation and found the beneficial effect of prolonged employment (Gorry et al. 2015; Horner 2014; Latif 2011) explained by a provision of financial security, identity, social contacts, prestige, and physical activity through work (Andersson 2004; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013; Horner 2014; Walker 2004). On the other hand, the effect of prolonged retirement is often detrimental to QoL (Daatland et al. 2010; Di Gessa and Grundy 2013). The inconsistency of previous studies suggests that the effect of working longer vs. retirement depends on certain conditions, such as characteristics of the individual (Bender 2012; Clark and Fawaz 2009; Wong and Earl 2009), stage of retirement (Nordenmark and Stattin 2009; Szinovacz and Davey 2004), context of retirement (Kim and Moen 2002; Szinovacz and Davey 2006), and characteristics of the retirement transition (Bender 2012; Nordenmark and Stattin 2009; Pinquart and Schindler 2007). The thesis addresses another intervening factor in the relationship between prolonged employment and quality of life, which is the role of macro-context.

The conclusion of the propensity score matching analysis conducted separately for four European regions is that the effect of working in later life clearly differs across Europe. Southern and Post-communist Europe evince positive effect of working longer, while the opposite effect was found for Northern and Western Europe. The analysis for subdomains of subjective QoL separately reveals that employment increases control over life and pleasure in South/East and decreases autonomy in North/West of Europe. Though a direct evidence for this claim is missing, these differences can be explained rather by economic than institutional or cultural macro-factors. Hence, paid job in later life may prevent from deterioration of living standard in less wealthy parts of Europe and lead to slightly higher quality of life compared to retirement, although QoL is higher for both groups in more wealthy regions. The economic resources are far from being the only significant social force (Bourdieu 1986; Inglehart 1997; Weber 2001), but in this case, they are the most important one.

A provision of informal care is a type of activity, which shares several characteristics with prolonged employment in the context of this work. First, it is a central pillar – probably one of two most important one – of active ageing paradigm. Second, its support among older adults shifts the responsibility of individual welfare state towards individuals. Third, its overall effect on QoL differs across European regions. Finally, both of these activities are available to, and thus also beneficial for, people of certain characteristics.

The analysis in chapter 4 addresses drawbacks of previous research by including all types of informal care and its impact on theoretically valid domains of QoL important in later life. Moreover, it examines multiplicity, intensity, and voluntariness of care as three decisive characteristics of caregiving. The findings of multilevel logistic regression show that provision of care has a predominantly beneficial impact on loneliness, meaningfulness of life, and overload with the even stronger positive effect of a higher number of caregiving relationships. However, this beneficial effect did not appear for intensive care provided daily. Furthermore, the resulting effect of caregiving depends on the availability of formal care in the country, which indicates to what extent can be a provision of care labelled as voluntary. The effect of caregiving is more beneficial in countries with a higher availability of formal care, but only for the less intensive provision of care. Older adults providing care weekly in a context of stronger welfare state do not benefit from the activity, which is surprising, but it is a small group deviating from the patterns. Therefore, this could be specific subpopulation left behind by the social system (Fokkema et al. 2008; Igel and Szydlik 2011; Neuberger and Haberkern 2014).

The analysis of the effect of caregiving on domains of QoL illustrates, how the effect depends on several characteristics of provided care as well as on macro-conditions. In this way, the research expands on findings that QoL generally depends on caregiving only in some regions (Di Novi et al. 2015) and in countries with stronger social norms regarding help to relatives (Neuberger and Haberkern 2014). It is important to add that already complex analysis in this work does not incorporate another important factor of the caregiving outcomes – relationship to the care recipient – which has already been described in the literature (Broese van Groenou et al. 2013; De Jong Gierveld and Dykstra 2008).

The third crucial type of activity promoted by active ageing approach is social participation (EU Council 2012; Zaidi and Howse 2017). This category can be assigned to any activity performed repeatedly together with other people and all waves of SHARE data include social participation in a form of volunteering, attending a course, visiting social or sports club, and participation in a political organization (Börsch-Supan et al. 2013; Börsch-Supan 2017e). The dissertation followed a different type of logic in examining this type of activity, as its effect is conclusively beneficial (Adams et al. 2011; Cattan et al. 2011; Potočnik and Sonnentag 2013). The analysis of Chapter 5 illustrates how the prevalence of social participation developed over the last decade under different welfare regimes and how is its availability shaped by the level of education, financial situation, and health status.

The findings show that individual resources strongly predict the presence of social participation and this effect is similar over time, although the prevalence of social participation slightly rises over time. Moreover, the data implies strong intersection of particular effects, and for instance older adults with good health and tertiary education have about five times higher chance for social participation than older adults with bad health and primary education. Finally, the differences among European welfare regimes in the prevalence of the activities are quite strong, but not very consistent. Support for social participation by social systems thus promotes a beneficial group of activities, which is nevertheless more available to well-off older adults and the consistent effort has not been able to lower these inequalities so far. This dissertation focuses more on a quantitative description of the situation in Europe, but its conclusions are consistent with theoretical work of Timonen (2016) and qualitative research of Rozanova et al. (2012).

Chapter 6 evaluating all activities promoted by active ageing incorporates the fact that all roles and their outcomes within an individual are interconnected and affect each other. In other words, certain roles can be in conflict or reversely support each other (Arpino and Bordone 2017; Goode 1960; Karpinska and Dykstra 2014), which is not adequately reflected by active ageing and tools for its evaluation (Commission of the European Communities 2002; European Commission 2013; Zaidi and Howse 2017). The fixed effect modelling used in this dissertation examines all important activities at the same time and capitalizes on the panel dimension of SHARE data and reflect the changes in roles and QoL within individuals over time. The results imply that some activities – volunteering, visiting social or sports club, and physical activity – have a positive effect, while caregiving within the household has a negative effect. Overall, all effects are weaker and less positive in fixed effects modelling than in other types of regression analysis, which suggests a spurious effect of being active in many studies. Hence, it is important to evaluate each effect within the context of other roles and use a proper statistical technique in order to produce data for a proper knowledge-based decision making (George 1993; Kim and Moen 2001, 2002).

The dissertation generally brings several conclusions, which is important to connect with both previous research and practical implications:

First, some activities promoted by active ageing are beneficial for older adults, but it is not true for all the activities and under all circumstances. Furthermore, the dissertation illustrates that these effects are weak or negligible compared to characteristics like health, education, and age when proper statistical techniques are applied.

Second, it is always important to consider individual resources, group dynamics, characteristics of activities, and macro-context, as the effect can be opposite for different values of these factors. In that regard, neither the theory of role strain (Goode 1960) nor the theory of role accumulation (Sieber 1974) has universal applicability. Moreover, the same can be said about the theory of disengagement (Cumming and Henry 1961) and the activity theory or active ageing concept (Avramov and Maskova 2003; Havighurst 1961). Rather than these ‘absolute notions’ of social gerontology, the life course approach (George 1993; Kim and Moen 2002) and ecological perspective (Bronfenbrenner 1986) are more relevant framings of this topic. This conclusion is compatible with Phillips's et al. (2010) description of the development of social gerontology towards more relative theories.

Third, the results confirmed a weak association between actual and desired reality within active ageing concept indicated from its inception. While the theory of disengagement drew on the actual performance of roles in later life (Cumming 1963; Cumming and Henry 1961), the activity theory addressed desired state of affairs as an aim of the future (Havighurst 1961). Then, active ageing as an approach closely tied to social politics held this connection to the desired level of activities, which should be aimed for (European Commission 2013; Zaidi and Howse 2017). This work also presents lower levels of activities, which is especially true for very old age, worse health, and other limiting conditions. Therefore, a prevalence of some types of activities may rise in later life, but a decisive part of older European populations remains largely inactive when following the official definitions of activity.

Fourth, many beneficial activities are more available for well-off older people, and their support do not reduce these inequalities – in contrast, it may expand them. On the one hand, the role performance of worker or caregiver is not structured so strongly among social groups, as the less well of people may be forced to hold them even under less convenient conditions. On the other hand, availability of social activities is strongly structured by individual characteristics, which is even intensified with intersectionality of more disadvantages. Hence, the findings are in line with the criticism of Timonen (2016), who assumes that active ageing serves the purposes of only certain groups of people.

Fifth, active ageing approach formulated by people with a specific worldview serves predominantly the interests of specific groups of older adults. If the assumption that each theory reflects social position of its authors (Bar-Tal 2000; Inglehart 1977; Mannheim 1936) is held, the formulation of active ageing approach needs to be reconsidered. Indeed, active ageing promotes a set of arbitrary set activities, which can reflect the specific social position of its formulators and can be considered as more postmaterialist (Alexander et al. 2016; Inglehart 1997; Inglehart and Norris 2003). As a consequence, supported activities fit better, and thus are more beneficial only for certain groups of older adults (Rozanova et al. 2012; Timonen 2016). This assumption was confirmed partially in chapters on working and all activities together.

In conclusion, the active ageing approach brings the promised benefits to older adults only under some conditions. The derived social policy should address this as a limitation preventing from the standardized application of the same approach to all EU populations and all groups of older adults irrespective their differences (Hank 2011; Di Novi et al. 2015; Walker 2002a). If applied this way, active ageing can be a source of exclusion and marginalization in its attempt to systematize and control a large part of contemporary populations (Bauman 1993; Lasch 1991). Therefore, this strategy for addressing population ageing needs to become much more context-reflexive and incorporate the problems and conditions of older adults that are not able to fulfil its requirements.

# Bibliography

Aartsen, Marja and Marja Jylhä. 2011. “Onset of Loneliness in Older Adults: Results of a 28 Year Prospective Study.” *European Journal of Ageing* 8(1):31–38.

Aassve, Arnstein, Elena Meroni, and Chiara Pronzato. 2012. “Grandparenting and Childbearing in the Extended Family.” *European Journal of Population* 28(4):499–518. Retrieved (http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s10680-012-9273-2).

Abramson, Paul R. 2011. *Critiques and Counter-Critiques of the Postmaterialism Thesis: Thirty-Four Years of Debate*. Irvine.

Adams, Kathryn Betts, Sylvia Leibbrandt, and Heehyul Moon. 2011. “A Critical Review of the Literature on Social and Leisure Activity and Wellbeing in Later Life.” *Ageing and Society* 31(04):683–712. Retrieved (http://www.journals.cambridge.org/abstract\_S0144686X10001091).

AGE platform Europe. 2011. “How to Promote Active Ageing in Europe: EU Support to Local and Regional Actors.” 56.

Aguila, Cornelio, Alvaro Sicilia-Camacho, Antonio Rojas Tejada, Miguel Delgado-Noguera, and Michael Gard. 2008. “Postmodern Values and Leisure in Young Spanish University Students: An Exploratory Study.” *Leisure Sciences* 30(4):275–92.

Albertini, Marco and Martin Kohli. 2013. “The Generational Contract in the Family: An Analysis of Transfer Regimes in Europe.” *European Sociological Review* 29(4):828–41.

Albertini, Marco, Martin Kohli, and Claudia Vogel. 2007. “Intergenerational Transfers of Time and Money in European Families: Common Patterns — Different Regimes?” *Journal of European Social Policy* 17(4):319–34. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0958928707081068).

Alexander, Amy C., Ronald Inglehart, and Christian Welzel. 2016. “Emancipating Sexuality: Breakthroughs into a Bulwark of Tradition.” *Social Indicators Research* 129(2):909–35.

Allison, Paul David. 2009. *Fixed Effects Regression Models*. Los Angeles: SAGE.

Alvard, Michael. 2004. *Socioeconomic Aspects of Human Behavioral Ecology*. Bingley: Emerald Group Publishing Limited.

Andersson, Lars. 2004. “Sweden - Quality of Life in Old Age I.” Pp. 105–28 in *Growing older in Europe*, edited by A. Walker. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Antonucci, Toni C., James S. Jackson, and Simon Biggs. 2007. “Intergenerational Relations : Theory , Research , and Policy.” 63(4):679–94.

Arpino, Bruno and Valeria Bordone. 2015. *Active Ageing Typologies: A Latent Class Analysis of the Older Europeans*. Retrieved (http://paa2015.princeton.edu/abstracts/152739).

Arpino, Bruno and Valeria Bordone. 2017. “Regular Provision of Grandchild Care and Participation in Social Activities.” *Review of Economics of the Household* 15(1):135–74.

Atchley, Robert C. 1989. “A Continuty Theory of Normal Aging.” *The Gerontologist* 29(2):183–90.

Austin, Peter C. 2007. “Propensity-Score Matching in the Cardiovascular Surgery Literature from 2004 to 2006: A Systematic Review and Suggestions for Improvement.” *Journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery* 134(5).

Austin, Peter C. 2011. “An Introduction to Propensity Score Methods for Reducing the Effects of Confounding in Observational Studies.” *Multivariate Behavioral Research* 46(3):399–424.

Avramov, Dragana and Miroslava Maskova. 2003. *Active Ageing in Europe*. Strasbourg: Council of Europe Publishing.

Baltes, Paul B. and Jasqui Smith. 2003. “New Frontiers in the Future of Ageing: From Successful Ageing of Young Old to the Dilemmas of the Fourth Age.” *Gerontology* 49(2):123–135.

Bar-Tal, Daniel. 2000. *Shared Beliefs in a Society: Social Psychological Analysis*. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.

Bardi, Anat, Kathryn E. Buchanan, Robin Goodwin, Letitia Slabu, and Mark Robinson. 2014. “Value Stability and Change during Self-Chosen Life Transitions: Self-Selection versus Socialization Effects.” *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 106(1):131–47.

Bardi, Anat, Julie Anne Lee, Nadi Hofmann-Towfigh, and Geoffrey Soutar. 2009. “The Structure of Intra-Individual Value Change.” *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 97:913–29.

Barrett, Martyn and Bruna Zani. 2015. “Political and Civic Engagement: Theoretical Understandings, Evidence and Policies.” Pp. 3–26 in *Political and civic engagement: multidisciplinary perspectives*, edited by M. Barrett and B. Zani. Abingdon: Routledge.

Basáñez, Miguel. 2015. *A World of Three Cultures: Honor, Achievement and Joy*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Bauer, Jack J. and Sun W. Park. 2010. “Growth Is Not Just for the Young: Growth Narratives, Eudaimonic Resilience, and the Aging Self.” Pp. 60–89 in *New Frontiers in Resilient Aging: Life-Strengths and Well-Being in Late Life*, edited by P. S. Fry and C. L. M. Keyes. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Bauman, Zygmunt. 1993. *Modernity and Ambivalence*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Bauman, Zygmunt. 2006. *Liquid Modernity*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Van Bavel, Jan and Tom De Winter. 2013. “Becoming a Grandparent and Early Retirement in Europe.” *European Sociological Review* 29(6):1295–1308.

Baydar, Nazli and Jeanne Brooks-Gunn. 1998. “Profiles of Grandmothers Who Help Care for Their Grandchildren in the United States.” *Family Relations* 47(4):385–93.

Becker, Gary S. and Gregg H. Lewis. 1974. “Interaction between Quantity and Quality of Children.” Pp. 81–90 in *Economics of the family: Marriage, children, and human capital*, edited by T. W. Schultz. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Becker, Sascha O. and Andrea Ichino. 2002. “Estimation of Average Treatment Effects Based on Propensity Scores.” *The Stata Journal* 2(4):358–77.

Bekkers, René. 2005. “Participation in Voluntary Associations: Relations with Resources, Personality, and Political Values.” *Political Psychology* 26(3):439–54.

Bell, Daniel. 1973. *The Coming of Post-Industrial Society*. New York: Basic Books.

Bell, Daniel. 1976. *The Cultural Contradictions of Capitalism*. New York: Basic Books.

Bender, Keith A. 2012. “An Analysis of Well-Being in Retirement: The Role of Pensions, Health, and ‘voluntariness’ of Retirement.” *Journal of Socio-Economics* 41(4):424–33. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socec.2011.05.010).

Bengtson, Vern L. 2001. “Beyond the Nuclear Family: The Increasing Importance of Multigenerational Bonds.” *Journal of Marriage and Family* 63(1):1–16.

Bengtson, Vern L. and Peter Martin. 2001. “Families and Intergenerational Relationships in Aging Societies: Comparing the United States with German-Speaking Countries.” *Zeitschrift Für Gerontologie Und Geriatrie* 34(3):207–17. Retrieved (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11487963).

Bergmann, Michael, Thorsten Kneip, Giuseppe De Luca, and Annette Scherpenzeel. 2017. *Survey Participation in the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), Wave 1-6. Based on Release 6.0.0 (March 2017).* Munich.

Bolin, Kristian, Björn Lindgren, and Petter Lundborg. 2008. “Your next of Kin or Your Own Career?” *Journal of Health Economics* 27(3):718–38.

Borges Neves, Rita, Fátima Barbosa, Alice Delerue Matos, Victor Rodrigues, and José Machado. 2013. “Unemployed 50+: Exploring Risk Factors for Depression in Europe.” Pp. 91–100 in *Active ageing and solidarity between generations in Europe: first results from SHARE after the economic crisis*, edited by A. Börsch-Supan, M. Brandt, H. Litwin, and G. Weber. Berlin: De Gruyter.

Börsch-Supan, Axel et al. 2013. “Data Resource Profile: The Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE).” *International Journal of Epidemiology* 42(4):992–1001.

Börsch-Supan, Axel. 2017a. “Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) Wave 1. Release Version: 6.0.0. SHARE-ERIC. Data Set.”

Börsch-Supan, Axel. 2017b. “Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) Wave 2. Release Version: 6.0.0. SHARE-ERIC. Data Set.”

Börsch-Supan, Axel. 2017c. “Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) Wave 4. Release Version: 6.0.0. SHARE-ERIC. Data Set.”

Börsch-Supan, Axel. 2017d. “Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) Wave 5. Release Version: 6.0.0. SHARE-ERIC. Data Set.”

Börsch-Supan, Axel. 2017e. “Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) Wave 6. Release Version: 6.0.0. SHARE-ERIC. Data Set.”

Börsch-Supan, Axel, Agar Brugiavini, and Enrica Croda. 2009. “The Role of Institutions and Health in European Patterns of Work and Retirement.” *Journal of European Social Policy* 19(4):341–58. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1350506809341515).

Börsch-Supan, Axel and Hendrik Jürges. 2009. “Early Retirement, Social Security and Well-Being in Germany.” Pp. 173–202 in *Developments in the Economics of Aging*, edited by D. A. Wise. Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press.

Boudiny, K. I. M. 2013. “‘Active Ageing’: From Empty Rhetoric to Effective Policy Tool.” *Ageing & Society* 33(6):1077–98.

Bourdieu, Pierre. 1984. *Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Bourdieu, Pierre Felix. 1986. “The Forms of Capital.” Pp. 241–60 in *Handbook of theory and research for the sociology of education*, edited by J. G. Richardson. New York: Greenwood Press.

Bowling, Ann. 2005. *Ageing Well: Quality of Life in Old Age*. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Bowling, Ann. 2007. “21st Century: What Is Successful Aging?” *International Journal of Aging & Human Development* 64(3):263–97.

Bowling, Ann. 2008. “Enhancing Later Life: How Older People Perceive Active Ageing?” *Aging & Mental Health* 12(3):293–301. Retrieved (http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13607860802120979).

Bowling, Ann. 2009. “Perceptions of Active Ageing in Britain: Divergences between Minority Ethnic and Whole Population Samples.” *Age and Ageing* 38(6):703–10.

Bowling, Ann and Mai Stafford. 2007. “How Do Objective and Subjective Assessments of Neighbourhood Influence Social and Physical Functioning in Older Age? Findings from a British Survey of Ageing.” *Social Science and Medicine* 64(12):2533–49.

Boyle, Patricia A., Lisa L. Barnes, Aron S. Buchman, and David A. Bennett. 2009. “Purpose in Life Is Associated with Mortality among Community Dwelling Older Persons.” *Psychosomatic Medicine* 71(5):574–79.

Brand, Jennie E. and Dwight Davis. 2011. “The Impact of College Education on Fertility: Evidence for Heterogeneous Effects.” *Demography* 48(3):863–87.

Brandt, Martina and Christian Deindl. 2013. “Intergenerational Transfers to Adult Children in Europe: Do Social Policies Matter?” *Journal of Marriage and Family* 75(1):235–51.

Broe, Gerald A. et al. 1999. “Carer Distress in the General Population: Results from the Sydney Older Persons Study.” *Age and Ageing* 28(3):307–11.

Broese van Groenou, Marjolein I., Alice de Boer, and Jurjen Iedema. 2013. “Positive and Negative Evaluation of Caregiving among Three Different Types of Informal Care Relationships.” *European Journal of Ageing* 10(4):301–11.

Bronfenbrenner, Urie. 1986. “Ecology of the Family as a Context for Human Development: Research Perspectives.” *Developmental Psychology* 22(6):723–42.

Bryan, Mark L. and Stephen P. Jenkins. 2016. “Multilevel Modelling of Country Effects: A Cautionary Tale.” *European Sociological Review* 32(1):3–22.

Caliendo, Marco and Sabine Kopeinig. 2008. “Some Practical Guidance for the Implementation of Propensity Score Matching.” *Journal of Economic Surveys* 22(1):31–72.

Cattan, Mima, Eddy Hogg, and Irene Hardill. 2011. “Improving Quality of Life in Ageing Populations: What Can Volunteering Do?” *Maturitas* 70(4):328–32. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2011.08.010).

Chassin, Laurie, Jon T. Macy, Dong Chul Seo, Clark C. Presson, and Steven J. Sherman. 2010. “The Association between Membership in the Sandwich Generation and Health Behaviors: A Longitudinal Study.” *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology* 31(1):38–46. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2009.06.001).

Choo, Hae Yeon and Myra Marx Ferree. 2010. “Practicing Intersectionality in Sociological Research : A Critical Analysis of Inclusions , Interactions , and Institutions in the Study of Inequalities.” *Sociological Theory* 28(2):129–49.

Clark, Andrew E. and Yarine Fawaz. 2009. “Valuing Jobs via Retirement: European Evidence.” *National Institute Economic Review* 209(1):88–103. Retrieved (http://ner.sagepub.com/content/209/1/88.abstract).

Colombo, Francesca, Ana Llena-Nozal, Jérôme Mercier, and Frits Tjadens. 2011. *Help Wanted? Providing and Paying for Long-Term Care*. Paris: OECD Publishing. Retrieved (http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2015/06/khang.htm).

Commission of the European Communities. 2002. “Europe’s Response to World Ageing: Promoting Economic and Social Progress in an Ageing World.” 1–15.

Contoyannis, Paul and Andrew M. Jones. 2004. *Socio-Economic Status, Health and Lifestyle*.

Cosco, Theodore D., Blossom C. M. Stephan, and Carol Brayne. 2013. “Letter to the Editor: On the Success of the Successful Aging Paradigm.” *Journal of Applied Gerontology* 32(3):275–76.

Coverman, Shelley. 1989. “Role Overload, Role Conflict and Stress: Addressing Consequences of Multiple Role Demand.” *Social Forces* 67(4):965–82.

Croezen, Simone, Mauricio Avendano, and Alex Burdorf. 2013. “Does Social Participation Decrease Depressive Symptoms in Old Age?” Pp. 391–402 in *Active ageing and solidarity between generations in Europe: First results from SHARE after the economic crisis*, edited by A. Börsch-Supan, M. Brandt, H. Litwin, and G. Weber. Berlin: De Gruyter.

Crown, William H. 2014. “Propensity-Score Matching in Economic Analyses: Comparison with Regression Models, Instrumental Variables, Residual Inclusion, Differences-in-Differences, and Decomposition Methods.” *Applied Health Economics and Health Policy* 12(1):7–18.

Cumming, E. 1963. “Further Thoughts on the Theory of Disengagement.” *International Social Science Journal* 15(3):377–93.

Cumming, Elaine and William Earl Henry. 1961. *Growing Old, the Process of Disengagement*. New York: Basic Books.

Daatland, Svein Olav, Marijke Veenstra, and Ivar A. Lima. 2010. “Norwegian Sandwiches: On the Prevalence and Consequences of Family and Work Role Squeezes over the Life Course.” *European Journal of Ageing* 7(4):271–81.

Davis, Darren W. 2000. “Individual Level Examination of Postmaterialism in the U.S.: Political Tolerance, Racial Attitudes, Environmentalism, and Participatory Norms.” *Political Research Quarterly* 53(3):455–75.

Davis, James A. 1996. “Review Essay on Value Change in Global Perspective.” *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 60(2):322–31.

Diener, E. D. and Eunkook Suh. 1997. “Measuring Quality of Life: Economic, Social, and Subjective Indicators.” *Social Indicators Research* 40(1/2):189–216.

Dorn, David and Alfonso Sousa-Poza. 2010. “‘Voluntary’ and ‘Involuntary’ Early Retirement: An International Analysis.” *Applied Economics* 42(4):427–38.

Dykstra, Pearl A. and Maria Fleischmann. 2016. “Are Societies with a High Value on the Active Ageing Index More Age-Integrated?” Pp. 19–39 in *Building evidence for active ageing policies: Active ageing index and its potential*, edited by Ashgar Zaidi, Sarah Harper, K. Howse, G. Lamura, and J. Perek-Białas. Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.

Eagly, Alice H. 1987. *Sex Differences in Social Behavior: A Social-Role Interpretation*. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.

Ebbinghaus, Bernhard. 2012a. “Comparing Welfare State Regimes: Are Typologies an Ideal or Realistic Strategy?” Pp. 1–20 in *ESPAnet Conference*. Edinburg.

Ebbinghaus, Bernhard. 2012b. “Europe’s Transformations towards a Renewed Pension System.” Pp. 182–205 in *The politics of the New Welfare State*, edited by G. Bonoli. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

EEPA. 2013. “The Lisbon Treaty - Article 3.” Retrieved January 30, 2018 (http://www.lisbon-treaty.org/wcm/the-lisbon-treaty/treaty-on-european-union-and-comments/title-1-common-provisions/4-article-3.html).

Ekwall, Anna, Bengt Sivberg, and Ingalill Rahm Hallberg. 2004. “Dimensions of Informal Care and Quality of Life among Elderly Family Caregivers.” *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences* 18(6):239–48.

Elder, Glen H. 1994. “Time, Human Agency, and Social Change: Perspectives on the Life Course.” *Social Psychology Quarterly* 57(1):4–15.

Elster, Jon. 1989. “Nuts and Bolts for Social Sciences.” 184.

Englehardt, Henriette, Isabella Buber, Vegard Skirbekk, and Alexia Prskawetz. 2010. *Social Engagement, Behavioural Risks and Cognitive Functioning Among the Aged*. Retrieved (http://www.share-austria.at/fileadmin/user\_upload/articles/2010\_Cognitivefunctioning.pdf).

ESFRI. 2016. *Infrastructures, Strategy Report on Research*. Retrieved (https://ec.europa.eu/research/infrastructures/pdf/esfri/esfri\_roadmap/esfri\_roadmap\_2016\_adopted.pdf).

Esping-Andersen, Gøsta. 1990. *Three Worlds of Welfare Capitalism*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

EU Council. 2012. *Council Declaration on the European Year for Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations (2012): The Way Forward*. Brussels: EU Council.

Eurobarometer. 2012. “Active Ageing.” Retrieved (http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/10.1108/qaoa.2012.55913baa.007).

European Commission. 2013. *Introducing the Active Ageing Index. Policy Brief*. Brussels: European Comission.

European Union. 2012. *The EU Contribution to Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.

Eurostat. 2012. *Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations*. Retrieved (http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/product\_details/publication?p\_product\_code=KS-EP-11-001).

Eurostat. 2014. “Labour Force Survey Statistics - Transition from Work to Retirement.” Retrieved October 19, 2017 (http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Labour\_force\_survey\_statistics\_-\_transition\_from\_work\_to\_retirement#Early\_retirement).

Eurostat. 2017a. “People in the EU – Population Projections.” Retrieved January 29, 2018 (http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/People\_in\_the\_EU\_–\_population\_projections).

Eurostat. 2017b. “Population Structure and Ageing.” Retrieved January 29, 2018 (http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Population\_structure\_and\_ageing).

EVS. 2011. “European Values Study 2008, Cross-Sectional Data File.”

Fenger, Menno. 2007. “Welfare Regimes in Central and Eastern Europe: Incorporating Post-Communist Countries in a Welfare Regime Typology.” *Contemporary Issues and Ideas in Social Sciences* (August):3–30.

Finnish Centre for Pensions. 2017. “Retirement Ages in Member States.” Retrieved June 12, 2017 (http://www.etk.fi/en/the-pension-system-2/the-pension-system/international-comparison/retirement-ages/).

Fokkema, Tineke, Susan ter Bekke, and Pearl Dykstra. 2008. *Solidarity between Parents and Their Adult Children in Europe*. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.

Foster, Liam and Alan Walker. 2013. “Gender and Active Ageing in Europe.” *European Journal of Ageing* 10(1):3–10.

Foster, Liam and Alan Walker. 2015. “Active and Successful Aging: A European Policy Perspective.” *The Gerontologist* 55(1):83–90. Retrieved (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24846882).

Foucault, Michel. 1979. *Discipline and Punish : The Birth of the Prison*. New York: Vintage Books.

Francoeur, Richard B. 2011. “Interpreting Interactions of Ordinal or Continuous Variables in Moderated Regression Using the Zero Slope Comparison: Tutorial, New Extensions, and Cancer Symptom Applications.” *International Journal of Society Systems Science* 3(1–2):137–58.

Frisina, Annalisa. 2004. “Welfare, Church and Gender in Italy.” in *Welfare, Church and Gender in Eight European Countries*, edited by N. E. Beckman. Uppsala: SLU Repro.

Fromm, Erich. 1965. *Escape from Freedom*. New York: Avon Books.

Galenkamp, Henrike et al. 2016. “Predictors of Social Leisure Activities in Older Europeans with and without Multimorbidity.” *European Journal of Ageing* 13(2):129–43.

Galenkamp, Henrike and Dorly J. H. Deeg. 2016. “Increasing Social Participation of Older People: Are There Different Barriers for Those in Poor Health? Introduction to the Special Section.” *European Journal of Ageing* 13(2):87–90.

George, L. K. 1993. “Sociological-Perspectives on Life Transitions.” *Annual Review of Sociology* 19:353–73.

George, Linda K. 2010. “Still Happy after All These Years: Research Frontiers on Subjective Well-Being in Later Life.” *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 65B(3):331–39.

Gergen, Mary M. and Kenneth J. Gergen. 2006. “Positive Aging: Reconstructing the Life Course.” Pp. 416–26 in *Handbook of girls’ and women’s psychological health: Gender and well-being across the life span*, edited by J. Worell and C. D. Goodheart. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Di Gessa, Giorgio and Emily Grundy. 2013. “The Relationship between Active Ageing and Health Using Longitudinal Data from Denmark, France, Italy and England.” *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 68(3):261–67. Retrieved (http://jech.bmj.com/content/68/3/261.full.pdf).

Giddens, Anthony. 1997. *The Transformation of Intimacy: Sexuality, Love and Eroticism in Modern Societies*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Giddens, Anthony. 2003. *Důsledky Modernity*. Praha: Sociologické nakladatelství.

Gierveld, Jenny De Jong and Clemens Tesch-Römer. 2012. “Loneliness in Old Age in Eastern and Western European Societies: Theoretical Perspectives.” *European Journal of Ageing* 9(1):285–95.

Gjonça, Edlira, Mai Stafford, Paola Zaninotto, James Nazroo, and Natasha Wood. 2010. “Health and Social Engagement among the Oldest Old.” Pp. 227–53 in *Financial Circumstances, Health and Well-Being of the Older Population in England: The 2008 English Longitudinal Study of Ageing (Wave 4)*, edited by J. Banks et al. London: The Institute for Fiscal Studies. Retrieved (http://www.ifs.org.uk/elsa/report10/elsa\_w4-1.pdf#page=243).

Goode, William J. 1960. “A Theory of Role Strain.” *American Sociological Review* 25(4):483–96.

Gorry, Aspen, Devon Gorry, and Sita Slavov. 2015. *Does Retirement Improve Health and Life Satisfaction?* Cambridge: National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved (http://www.nber.org/papers/w21356).

Grundy, Emily. 2008. “The Challenges of Ageing: Prospects for the Family Support of Older People in 21st Century Europe.” Pp. 223–48 in *Demographic Challenges for the 21st Century: A State of the Art in Demography*, edited by J. Surkyn, P. Deboosere, and J. Van Bavel. Brussels: VUBPRESS.

Guo, Shenyang and Mark W. Fraser. 2010. *Propensity Score Analysis*. Los Angeles: SAGE Publications.

Habermas, Jürgen. 1987. *The Theory of Communicative Action. Vol. 2, Lifeworld and System: A Critique of Functionalist Reason*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Halpern-Manners, Andrew, John Robert Warren, James M. Raymo, and Adam D. Nicholson. 2015. “The Impact of Work and Family Life Histories on Economic Well-Being at Older Ages.” *Social Forces* 93(4):1369–96.

Hank, Karsten. 2011. “Societal Determinants of Productive Aging: A Multilevel Analysis across 11 European Countries.” *European Sociological Review* 27(4):526–41.

Hank, Karsten and Isabella Buber. 2009. “Grandparents Caring for Their Grandchildren.” *Journal of Family Issues* 30(1):53–73. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0192513X08322627).

Hank, Karsten and Stephanie Stuck. 2007. *Volunteer Work, Informal Help, and Care among the 50+ in Europe: Further Evidence for Linked Productive Activities at Older Ages*. Berlin.

Harper, Sarah. 2014. “Introduction: Conceptualizing Social Policy for the Twenty-First-Century Demography.” Pp. 1–12 in *International handbook on ageing and social policy*, edited by S. Harper and K. Hamblin. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Hasmanová Marhánková, Jaroslava. 2013. *Aktivita Jako Projekt: Diskurz Aktivního Stárnutí a Jeho Odezvy v Životech Českých Senior a Seniorek*. Prague: Sociologické nakladatelství.

Hasmanová Marhánková, Jaroslava. 2014. “Aktivní Stárnutí Jako Idea, Nástroj a Kapitál. Kde Hledat Kořeny Úspěchu Konceptu Aktivního Stárnutí?” *Socialni Studia/Social Studies* 11(3):13–29.

Hatch, Stephani L. 2005. “Conceptualizing and Identifying Cumulative Adversity and Protective Resources: Implications for Understanding Health Inequalities.” *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 60 Spec No(August):130–34.

Havighurst, Robert J. 1954. “Flexibility and the Social Roles of the Retired.” *American Journal of Sociology* 59(4):309–11.

Havighurst, Robert J. 1961. “Successful Aging.” *The Gerontologist* 1(1):8–13.

Hecht, Laura M. 2001. “Role Conflict and Role Overload: Different Concepts, Different Consequences.” *Sociological Inquiry* 71(1):111–21. Retrieved (http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1475-682X.2001.tb00930.x).

Hess, Moritz, Elias Nauman, and Leander Steinkopf. 2017. “Population Ageing, the Intergenerational Conflict, and Active Ageing Policies – a Multilevel Study of 27 European Countries.” *Journal of Population Ageing* 10(1):11–23. Retrieved (http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s12062-016-9161-3).

Higgs, Paul, Martin Hyde, Richard Wiggins, and David Blane. 2003a. “Researching Quality of Life in Early Old Age: The Importance of the Sociological Dimension.” *Social Policy & Administration* 37(3):239–252.

Higgs, Paul, Martin Hyde, Richard Wiggins, and David Blane. 2003b. “Researching Quality of Life in Early Old Age: The Importance of the Sociological Dimension.” *Social Policy & Administration* 37(3):239–252.

Ho, Yuen Wan, Jin You, and Helene H. Fung. 2012. “The Moderating Role of Age in the Relationship between Volunteering Motives and Well-Being.” *European Journal of Ageing* 9(4):319–27.

Hodge, Allison M., Dallas R. English, Graham G. Giles, and Leon Flicker. 2013. “Social Connectedness and Predictors of Successful Ageing.” *Maturitas* 75(4):361–66. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.05.002).

Hofäcker, Dirk. 2015. “In Line or at Odds with Active Ageing Policies? Exploring Patterns of Retirement Preferences in Europe.” *Ageing & Society* 35(07):1529–56. Retrieved (http://www.journals.cambridge.org/abstract\_S0144686X1400035X).

Hofäcker, Dirk and Elias Naumann. 2015. “The Emerging Trend of Work beyond Retirement Age in Germany.” *Zeitschrift Für Gerontologie Und Geriatrie* 48(5):473–79. Retrieved (http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s00391-014-0669-y).

Holstein, Martha B. and Meredith Minkler. 2003. “Self, Society, and the ‘“New Gerontology.”’” *The Gerontologist* 43(6):787–96.

Horner, Elizabeth Mokyr. 2014. “Subjective Well-Being and Retirement: Analysis and Policy Recommendations.” *Journal of Happiness Studies* 15(1):125–44.

Howard, Marc Morje. 2003. *The Weakness of Civil Society in Post-Communist Europe*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Hyde, Martin, R. D. Wiggins, P. Higgs, and D. B. Blane. 2003. “A Measure of Quality of Life in Early Old Age: The Theory, Development and Properties of a Needs Satisfaction Model (CASP-19).” *Aging and Mental Health* 7(3):186–94.

Igel, Corinne, Martina Brandt, Klaus Haberkern, and Marc Szydlik. 2009. “Specialization between Family and State Intergenerational Time Transfers in Western Europe.” *Journal of Comparative Family Studies* 40(2):203–24.

Igel, Corinne and Marc Szydlik. 2011. “Grandchild Care and Welfare State Arrangements in Europe.” *Journal of European Social Policy* 21(3):210–24. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0958928711401766).

Inglehart, Ronald. 1971. “The Silent Revolution in Europe: Intergenerational Change in Post-Industrial Societies.” *American Political Science Review* 65(04):991–1017.

Inglehart, Ronald. 1977. *The Silent Revolution: Changing Values and Political Styles Among Western Publics*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Inglehart, Ronald. 1981. “Post-Materialism in an Environment of Insecurity.” *The American Political Science Review* 75(4):880–900. Retrieved (http://www.jstor.org/stable/1962290%5Cnhttp://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp).

Inglehart, Ronald. 1985. “Aggregate Stability and Individual Level Flux in Mass Belief Systems: The Level of Analysis Paradox.” *American Political Science Review* 79(1):97–116.

Inglehart, Ronald. 1990. *Culture Shift in Advanced Industrial Society*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Inglehart, Ronald. 1997. *Modernization and Postmodernization: Cultural, Economic, and Political Change in 43 Societies*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Inglehart, Ronald F. 2008. “Changing Values among Western Publics from 1970 to 2006.” *West European Politics* 31(1–2):130–46.

Inglehart, Ronald F. 2010. “Faith and Freedom: Traditional and Modern Ways.” Pp. 351–97 in *International Differences in Well-Being*, edited by E. Diener, J. F. Helliwell, and D. Kahneman. New York: Oxford University Press.

Inglehart, Ronald and Pipa Norris. 2003. *Rising Tide: Gender Equality and Cultural Change around the World*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

International Labour Office. 2012. *International Standard Classification of Occupations*. Geneva: International Labour Office.

Ippel, Lianne, John P. T. M. Gelissen, and Guy B. D. Moors. 2014. “Investigating Longitudinal and Cross Cultural Measurement Invariance of Inglehart’s Short Post-Materialism Scale.” *Social Indicators Research* 115(3):919–32.

Jang, Yuri, James A. Mortimer, William E. Haley, and Amy R. Borenstein Graves. 2004. “The Role of Social Engagement in Life Satisfaction: Its Significance among Older Individuals with Disease and Disability.” *Journal of Applied Gerontology* 23(3):266–78. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0733464804267579).

Jansen, Daphne L. et al. 2010. “Pre-Dialysis Patients’ Perceived Autonomy, Self-Esteem and Labor Participation: Associations with Illness Perceptions and Treatment Perceptions. A Cross-Sectional Study.” *BMC Nephrology* 11(1):35. Retrieved (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3019121/%5Cnhttp://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3019121/pdf/1471-2369-11-35.pdf).

Johnson, J. D., C. J. Whitlatch, and H. L. Menne. 2014. “Activity and Well-Being of Older Adults: Does Cognitive Impairment Play a Role?” *Research on Aging* 36(2):147–60. Retrieved (http://roa.sagepub.com/cgi/doi/10.1177/0164027512470703).

Johnson, Richard W. 2009. “Employment Opportunities at Older Ages: Introduction to the Special Issue.” *Research on Aging* 31(1):3–16.

De Jong Gierveld, Jenny and Pearl A. Dykstra. 2008. “Virtue Is Its Own Reward? Support-Giving in the Family and Loneliness in Middle and Old Age.” *Ageing and Society* 28(02):271–87.

van de Kaa, Dirk J. 1997. “Options and Sequences: Europe’s Demographic Patterns.” *Journal of the Australian Population Association* 14(1):1–29.

van de Kaa, Dirk J. 2001. “Postmodern Fertility Preferences: From Changing Value Orientation to New Behaviour.” *Demography* 27(1):290–331.

Kalmijn, Matthijs. 2010. “Country Differences in the Effects of Divorce on Well-Being: The Role of Norms, Support, and Selectivity.” *European Sociological Review* 26(4):475–90.

Karpinska, Kasia and Pearl Dykstra. 2014. “The Active Ageing Index and Its Extension to the Regional Level.” Pp. 1–40 in *Peer Review on the Active Ageing Index*. Cracow.

Katz, Ruth. 2009. “Intergenerational Family Relations and Subjective Well-Being in Old Age: A Cross-National Study.” *European Journal of Ageing* 6(2):79–90.

van Kessel, Gisela. 2013. “The Ability of Older People to Overcome Adversity: A Review of the Resilience Concept.” *Geriatric Nursing* 34(2):122–27. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.gerinurse.2012.12.011).

Kim, Jungmeen E. and Phyllis Moen. 2001. “Is Retirement Good or Bad for Subjective Well-Being?” *Current Directions in Psychological Science* 10(3):83–86. Retrieved (http://www.jstor.org/stable/20182705).

Kim, Jungmeen E. and Phyllis Moen. 2002. “Retirement Transitions, Gender, and Psychological Well-Being: A Life-Course , Ecological Model.” *Journal of Gerontology: Psychological Series* 57(3):212–22.

Knutsen, Oddbjorn. 1990. “Materialist and Postmaterialist Values and Social Structure in the Nordic Countries: A Comparative Study.” *Comparative Politics* 23(1):85–104.

Kohli, Martin and Camila Arza. 2010. “The Political Economy of Pension Reform in Europe.” Pp. 251–64 in *Handbook of Aging and the Social Sciences*, edited by R. H. Binstock and L. K. George. London: Academic Press.

Krause, Neal. 2007. “Age and Decline in Role-Specific Feelings of Control.” *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 62(1):S28–35.

Krause, Neal. 2009. “Meaning in Life and Mortality.” *Journal of Gerontology: Social Sciences* 64B(4):517–27.

Kubicek, Bettina, Christian Korunka, and James M. Raymo. 2010. “Work and Family Characteristics as Predictors of Early Retirement in Married Men and Women.” *Research on Aging* 32(4):467–98.

Lakomý, Martin and Martin Kreidl. 2015. “Full-Time versus Part-Time Employment: Does It Influence Frequency of Grandparental Childcare?” *European Journal of Ageing* 12(4):321–31.

Lakomý, Martin and Marcela Petrová Kafková. 2017. “Resilience as a Factor of Longevity and Gender Differences in Its Effects.” *Sociologický Časopis/Czech Sociological Review* 53(3):369–92.

Lasch, Christopher. 1991. *The Culture of Narcissism: American Life in an Age of Diminishing Expectations*. New York: W. W. Norton & Company.

Laslett, Peter. 1991. *A Fresh Map of Life: The Emergence of the Third Age*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Latif, Ehsan. 2011. “The Impact of Retirement on Mental Health in Canada.” *Journal of Mental Health Policy and Economics* 16(1):35–46. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socec.2010.12.011).

Leinonen, Anu. 2011. “Masters of Their Own Time? Working Carers’ Visions of Retirement.” *European Journal of Ageing* 8(4):243–53.

Lemon, Bruce W., Vern L. Bengtson, and James A. Peterson. 1972. “An Exploration of the Activity Theory of Aging: Activity Types and Life Satisfaction among in-Movers to a Retirement Community.” *Journal of Gerontology* 27(4):511–23.

Lesthaeghe, Ron. 2011. “The ‘Second Demographic Transition’: A Conceptual Map for the Understanding of Late Modern Demographic Developments in Fertility and Family Formation.” *Historical Social Research* 36(2):179–218. Retrieved (http://www.jstor.org/stable/41151280%5Cnhttp://about.jstor.org/terms).

Lesthaeghe, Ron J. 2010. “The Unfolding Story of the Second Demographic Transition.” *Population and Development Review* 36(2):211–51.

Lesthaeghe, Ron and Guy Moors. 2002. “Life Course Transitions and Value Orientations: Selection and Adaptation.” Pp. 1–44 in *Meaning and choice: Value orientations and life course decisions*, vol. 37, edited by R. Lesthaeghe. The Hague and Brussels: NIDI-CBGS publications.

Levasseur, Melanie, Lucie Richard, Lise Gauvin, and Emilie Raymond. 2010. “Inventory and Analysis of Definitions of Social Participation Found in the Aging Literature: Proposed Taxonomy of Social Activities.” *Social Science and Medicine* 71(12):2141–49. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.09.041).

Liang, Jiayin and Baozhen Luo. 2012. “Toward a Discourse Shift in Social Gerontology: From Successful Aging to Harmonious Aging.” *Journal of Aging Studies* 26(3):327–34. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2012.03.001).

Litwin, Howard and Kimberly J. Stoeckel. 2013. “Social Network and Mobility Improvement among Older Europeans: The Ambiguous Role of Family Ties.” *European Journal of Ageing* 10(3):159–69.

Liu, Huiying and Wei Qun Lou. 2016. “Patterns of Productive Activity Engagement among Older Adults in Urban China.” *European Journal of Ageing* 13(4):1–12.

Lowenstein, Ariela. 2007. *Intergenerational Solidarity: Strengthening Economic and Social Ties Background Paper*. New York.

Lowenstein, Ariela, Ruth Katz, and Nurit Gur-Yaish. 2008. “Cross-National v Ariations in Elder Care: Antecedents and Outcomes.” Pp. 93–114 in *Caregiving Contexts: Cultural, Familial, and Societal Implications*, edited by A. Davey and M. E. Szinovacz. New York: Springer Publishing Company.

Luo, Ye, Tracey A. LaPierre, Mary Elizabeth Hughes, and Linda J. Waite. 2012. “Grandparents Providing Care to Grandchildren.” *Journal of Family Issues* 33(9):1143–67. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0192513X12438685).

Maier, Heiner and Petra L. Klumb. 2005. “Social Participation and Survival at Older Ages: Is the Effect Driven by Activity Content or Context?” *European Journal of Ageing* 2(1):31–39.

Maltby, Tony, Bert de Vroom, Maria Luisa Mirabile, and Eynar Øverbye. 2017. *Ageing and the Transition to Retirement: A Comparative Analysis of European Welfare States*. Abingdon: Routledge.

Malter, Frederick and Axel Börsch-Supan. 2015. *SHARE Wave 5: Innovations & Methodology*. München: Max Planck Institute for Social Law and Social Policy. Retrieved (http://www.share-project.org/fileadmin/pdf\_documentation/Method\_vol5\_31March2015.pdf).

Mannheim, Karl. 1936. *Ideology and Utopia: An Introduction to the Sociology of Knowledge*. New York: Harvest book.

Marks, Stephen R. 1977. “Multiple Roles and Role Strain: Some Notes on Human Energy, Time and Commitment.” *American Sociological Review* 42(6):921–36.

Marsillas, Sara et al. 2017. “Does Active Ageing Contribute to Life Satisfaction for Older People? Testing a New Model of Active Ageing.” *European Journal of Ageing* 14(3):295–310.

Marx, Karl and Friedrich Engels. 1952. *Capital*. Great book. Chicago: Encyclopaedia Britannica.

Maslow, A. H. 1943. “A Theory of Human Motivation.” *Psychological Review* 50(4):370–96. Retrieved (http://content.apa.org/journals/rev/50/4/370).

Matić, Davorka. 2017. “The Calling of Sociology: Beyond Value-Detached Professionalism and Partisan Activism.” *Revija Za Sociologiju* 47(2):177–205. Retrieved (https://hrcak.srce.hr/index.php?show=clanak&id\_clanak\_jezik=276228).

Mcilvane, Jessica M., Kristine J. Ajrouch, and Toni C. Antonucci. 2007. “Generational Structure and Social Resources in Mid-Life: Influences on Health and Well-Being.” *Journal of Social Issues* 63(4):759–73.

McInerney, Éamon. 1993. “European Year of Older People and Solidarity between Generations.” *Ageing International* 20(4):41–43.

Mendes, Felismina Rosa. 2013. “Active Ageing: A Right or a Duty?” *Health Sociology Review* 22(2):174–85.

Merton, Robert K. 1957. “The Role-Set: Problems in Sociological Theory.” *The British Journal of Sociology* 8(2):106–20.

Michinov, Estelle, Evelyne Fouquereau, and Anne Fernandez. 2008. “Retirees’ Social Identity and Satisfaction with Retirement.” *The International Journal of Aging and Human Development* 66(3):175–94. Retrieved (http://baywood.metapress.com/openurl.asp?genre=article&id=doi:10.2190/AG.66.3.a).

Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs. 2008. *Quality of Life in Old Age*. Prague: Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs.

Moen, Phillis, Julie Robison, and Donna Dempster-McLain. 1995. “Caregiving and Women’s Well-Being: A Life Course Approach.” *Journal of Health and Social Behaviour* 36(3):259–73.

Moen, Phyllis, Jungmeen E. Kim, and Heather Hofmeister. 2001. “Couples’ Work/Retirement Transitions, Gender, and Marital Quality.” *Social Psychology Quarterly* 64(1):55–71.

Moors, Guy and Jeroen Vermunt. 2007. “Heterogeneity in Post-Materialist Value Priorities. Evidence from a Latent Class Discrete Choice Approach.” *European Sociological Review* 23(5):631–48.

Motel-Klingebiel, Andreas, Clemens Tesch-Roemer, and Hans-Joachim Von Kondratowitz. 2005. “Welfare States Do Not Crowd out the Family: Evidence for Mixed Responsibility from Comparative Analyses.” *Ageing and Society* 25(06):863–82.

Moulaert, Thibauld and Simon Biggs. 2013. “International and European Policy on Work and Retirement: Reinventing Critical Perspectives on Active Ageing and Mature Subjectivity.” *Human Relations* 66(1):23–43. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0018726711435180).

Moulaert, Thibauld and Mario Paris. 2013. “Social Policy on Ageing: The Case of ‘Active Ageing’ as a Theatrical Metaphor.” *International Journal of Social Science Studies* 1(2):113–23. Retrieved (http://redfame.com/journal/index.php/ijsss/article/view/141).

Mui, Ada C. 1995. “Multidimensional Predictors of Caregiver Strain Among Older Persons Caring for Frail Spouses.” *Journal of Marriage and Family* 57:733–40.

Neuberger, Franz S. and Klaus Haberkern. 2014. “Structured Ambivalence in Grandchild Care and the Quality of Life among European Grandparents.” *European Journal of Ageing* 11(2):171–81. Retrieved (http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s10433-013-0294-4).

Noll, Heinz-Herbert. 2004. “Social Indicators and Quality of Life Research: Background, Achievements and Current Trends.” Pp. 151–81 in *Advances in sociological knowledge*. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Nordenmark, Mikael and Mikael Stattin. 2009. “Psychosocial Wellbeing and Reasons for Retirement in Sweden.” *Ageing & Society* 29(May):413–30.

Di Novi, Cinzia, Rowena Jacobs, and Matteo Migheli. 2015. “The Quality of Life of Female Informal Caregivers: From Scandinavia to the Mediterranean Sea.” *European Journal of Population* 31(3):309–33. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10680-014-9336-7).

Nygren, B. et al. 2005. “Resilience, Sense of Coherence, Purpose in Life and Self-Transcendence in Relation to Perceived Physical and Mental Health among the Oldest Old.” *Aging & Mental Health* 9(4):354–62.

OECD. 2017. “Social Expenditure – Aggregated Data.” Retrieved November 23, 2017 (http://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?datasetcode=SOCX\_AGG).

Olesen, Sarah C. and Helen L. Berry. 2011. “Community Participation and Mental Health during Retirement in Community Sample of Australians.” *Aging & Mental Health* 15(2):186–97. Retrieved (http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13607863.2010.501053).

Park, Nan Sook, Yuri Jang, Beom S. Lee, William E. Haley, and David A. Chiriboga. 2013. “The Mediating Role of Loneliness in the Relation between Social Engagement and Depressive Symptoms among Older Korean Americans.” *The Jornal of Gerontology, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences.* 68(2):193–201.

Parsons, Talcott. 1951. *The Social System*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul Ltd.

Pasta, David J. 2013. “Being Continuously Discrete (or Discretely Continuous): Understanding Models with Continuous and Discrete Predictors and Testing Associated Hypotheses.” in *SAS Global Forum 2013: Statistics and Data Analysis*. San Francisco.

Paúl, Constança, Oscar Ribeiro, and Laetitia Teixeira. 2012. “Active Ageing: An Empirical Approach to the WHO Model.” *Current Gerontology and Geriatrics Research* 1:1435–1445.

Penning, M. J. 1998. “In the Middle: Parental Caregiving in the Context of Other Roles.” *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 53(4):S188-97. Retrieved (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9679520).

Perek-Białas, Jolanta, Jan Zwierzchowski, Radosłav Antczak, and Tomasz Panek. 2017. *Criteria Specific Analysis of the Active Ageing Index (AAI) at National Level in Poland: 2007-2015*. Geneva.

Petrová Kafková, Marcela. 2016a. “The Active Ageing Index (AAI) and Its Relation to the Quality of Life of Older Adults.” Pp. 55–74 in *Building evidence for active ageing policies: Active ageing index and its potential*, edited by A. Zaidi, S. Harper, K. Howse, G. Lamura, and J. Perek-Białas. Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.

Petrová Kafková, Marcela. 2016b. “The ‘Real’ Old Age and the Transition between the Third and Fourth Age.” *Sociologia* 48(6):622–40.

Petrová Kafková, Marcela and Ladislav Rabušic. 2010. “Význam Práce v Živote Českých a Slovenských Starších Pracovníků.” *Sociológia* 42(4):316–38.

Phillips, Judith, Kristine Ajrouch, and Sarah Hillcoat-Nallétamby. 2010. *Key Concepts in Social Gerontology*. Los Angeles: SAGE.

Piko, Bettina F. 2007. “Self-Perceived Health among Adolescents: The Role of Gender and Psychosocial Factors.” *European Journal of Pediatrics* 166(7):701–8.

Pines, Ayala Malach, Margaret B. Neal, Leslie B. Hammer, and Tamar Icekson. 2011. “Job Burnout and Couple Burnout in Dual-Earner Couples in the Sandwiched Generation.” *Social Psychology Quarterly* 74(4):361–86. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0190272511422452).

Pinquart, Martin and Ines Schindler. 2007. “Changes of Life Satisfaction in the Transition to Retirement: A Latent-Class Approach.” *Psychology and Aging* 22(3):442–55.

Platts, Loretta G., Elizabeth Webb, Marie Zins, Marcel Goldberg, and Gopalakrishnan Netuveli. 2015. “Mid-Life Occupational Grade and Quality of Life Following Retirement: A 16-Year Follow-up of the French GAZEL Study.” *Aging & Mental Health* 19(7):634–46. Retrieved (http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13607863.2014.955458).

Posner, Michael A., Arlene S. Ash, Karen M. Freund, Mark A. Moskowitz, and Michael Shwartz. 2001. “Comparing Regression, Propensity Score Matching, and Instrumental Variables Methods for Determining the Influence of Mammography on Stage Diagnosis.” *Health Services & Outcomes Research Methodology* 2(3–4):279–90.

Potočnik, Kristina and Sabine Sonnentag. 2013. “A Longitudinal Study of Well-Being in Older Workers and Retirees: The Role of Engaging in Different Types of Activities.” *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology* 86(4):497–521.

Promislo, Mark D., John R. Deckop, Robert A. Giacalone, and Carole L. Jurkiewicz. 2010. “Valuing Money More than People: The Effects of Materialism on Work-Family Conflict.” *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology* 83(4):935–53.

Rabe-Hesketh, Sophia and Anders Skrondal. 2008. *Multilevel and Longitudinal Modeling Using Stata*. College Station: Stata Press.

Rabušic, Ladislav. 2004. “Why Are They All So Eager to Retire? (On the Transition to Retirement in the Czech Republic).” *Czech Sociological Review* 40(3):319–42.

Radl, Jonas. 2013. “Labour Market Exit and Social Stratification in Western Europe: The Effects of Social Class and Gender on the Timing of Retirement.” *European Sociological Review* 29(3):654–68.

Reichert, Manuela and Monika Weidekamp-Maicher. 2004. “Germany – Quality of Life in Old Age II.” Pp. 159–78 in *Growing older in Europe*, edited by A. Walker. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Reid, Jennifer and Melissa Hardy. 1999. “Multiple Roles and Well-Being among Midlife Women: Testing Role Strain and Role Enhancement Theories.” *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 54B(6):S329–38.

Remennick, Larissa I. 1999. “Women of the ‘Sandwich’ Generation and Multiple Roles: The Case of Russian Immigrants of the 1990s in Israel.” *Sex Roles* 40(5–6):347–78.

Ritzer, George. 1993. *The McDonaldization of Society: An Investigation into the Changing Character of Contemporary Social Life*. Thousand Oaks: Pine Forge Press.

Rokeach, M. 1985. “Inducing Changes and Stability in Belief Systems and Personality Structure.” *Journal of Social Issues* 41(I):153–71.

Rokeach, Milton. 1979. *Understanding Human Values*. New York: The Free Press.

Roll, Anat and Howard Litwin. 2013. “The Exchange of Support and Financial Assistance: Differences in Exchange Patterns and Their Implications for Ageing Well.” Pp. 289–300 in *Active Ageing and Solidarity between Generations in Europe: First Results from SHARE after the Economic Crisis*, edited by A. Börsch-Supan, M. Brandt, H. Litwin, and G. Weber. Berlin: De Gruyter.

Rosenbaum, Paul R. and Donald B. Rubin. 1984. “Reducing Bias in Observaitonal Studies Using Subclassification on the Propensity Score.” *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 79(387):516–24.

Rosenbaum, Paul R. and Donald B. Rubin. 1985. “Constructing a Control Group Using Multivariate Matched Sampling Methods That Incorporate the Propensity Score.” *The American Statistician* 39(1):33–38.

Rosenbaum, Paul and Donald Rubin. 1983. “The Central Role of the Propensity Score in Observational Studies for Causal Effects.” *Biometrika* 70(1):41–55.

Rossteutscher, Sigrid. 2004. “Explaining Politics: An Empirical Test of Competing Value Measures.” *European Journal of Political Research* 43(5):769–95.

Rowe, John W. and Robert L. Kahn. 1997. “The Forum.” *America* 37(4):433–40.

Rowe, John W. and Robert L. Kahn. 2015. “Successful Aging 2.0: Conceptual Expansions for the 21st Century John.” *Journals of Gerontology, Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 70(4):593–96.

Rozanova, Julia, Norah Keating, and Jacquie Eales. 2012. “Unequal Social Engagement for Older Adults: Constraints on Choice.” *Canadian Journal on Aging / La Revue Canadienne Du Vieillissement* 31(01):25–36.

Salomon, Joshua A. et al. 2012. “Healthy Life Expectancy for 187 Countries, 1990-2010: A Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden Disease Study 2010.” *The Lancet* 380(9859):2144–62. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61690-0).

São José, José Manuel de, Virpi Timonen, Carla Alexandra Filipe Amado, and Sérgio Pereira Santos. 2017. “A Critique of the Active Ageing Index.” *Journal of Aging Studies* 40:49–56.

Schmid, Tina, Martina Brandt, and Klaus Haberkern. 2012. “Gendered Support to Older Parents: Do Welfare States Matter?” *European Journal of Ageing* 9(1):39–50.

Schulz, Martin S., Philip A. Cowan, C. P. Cowan, and Robert T. Brennan. 2004. “Coming Home Upset: Gender, Marital Satisfaction, and the Daily Spillover of Workday Experience into Couple Interactions.” *Journal of Family Psychology:* 18(1):250–63.

Schwartz, Shalom H. 2005. “Robustness and Fruitfulness of a Theory of Universals in Individual Values.” Pp. 1–46 in *Valores e trabalho [Values and work]*, edited by A. Tamayo and J. B. Porto. Brasilia: Editora Universidade de Brasilia.

Serrat, Rodrigo, Feliciano Villar, and Montserrat Celdrán. 2015. “Factors Associated with Spanish Older People’s Membership in Political Organizations: The Role of Active Aging Activities.” *European Journal of Ageing* 12(3):239–47.

Shiovitz-Ezra, Sharon. 2013. “Confidant Networks and Loneliness.” Pp. 349–58 in *Active ageing and solidarity between generations in Europe. First results from SHARE after the economic crisis*, edited by A. Börsch-Supan, M. Brandt, H. Litwin, and G. Weber. Berlin: De Gruyter.

Sidorenko, Alexandre and Asghar Zaidi. 2013. “Active Ageing in CIS Countries: Semantics, Challenges, and Responses.” *Current Gerontology and Geriatrics Research* 2013.

Sieber, Sam D. 1974. “Toward a Theory of Role Accumulation.” *American Sociological Review* 39(4):567–78.

Siegrist, Johannes and Morten Wahrendorf. 2009. “Participation in Socially Productive Activities and Quality of Life in Early Old Age: Findings from SHARE.” *Journal of European Social Policy* 19(4):317–26. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1350506809341513).

Smelser, Neil J. 2003. “On Comparative Analysis, Interdisciplinarity and Internationalizaion in Sociology.” *International Sociology* 18(4):643–57.

Sobotka, Tomáš. 2008a. “Does Persistent Low Fertility Threaten the Future of European Populations?” Pp. 27–90 in *Demographic Challenges for the 21st Century: A State of the Art in Demography*, edited by J. Surkyn, P. Deboosere, and J. Van Bavel. Brussels: VUBPRESS.

Sobotka, Tomáš. 2008b. “Overview Chapter 6: The Diverse Faces of the Second Demographic Transition in Europe.” *Demographic Research* 19:171–224.

Sonnega, Amanda et al. 2014. “Cohort Profile: The Health and Retirement Study (HRS).” *International Journal of Epidemiology* 43(2):576–85.

Stenner, Paul, Tara McFarquhar, and Ann Bowling. 2011. “Older People and ‘Active Ageing’: Subjective Aspects of Ageing Actively.” *Journal of Health Psychology* 16(3):467–77. Retrieved (http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1359105310384298).

Stolz, Erwin. 2015. “Cross-National Variation in Quality of Life of Care-Dependent Elders in Europe: A Two-Step Approach Combining Multilevel Regression and Fuzzy-Set QCA.” *International Journal of Sociology* 45(4):286–308. Retrieved (http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00207659.2015.1098177).

Surkyn, Johan, Patrick Deboosere, and Jan van Bavel. 2008. *Demographic Challenges for the 21st Century: A State of the Art in Demography*. Brussels: VUBPRESS.

Szinovacz, Maximiliane E. 2008. “Children in Caregiving Families.” Pp. 161–94 in *Caregiving Contexts: Cultural, Familial, and Societal Implications: Cultural, Familial, and Societal Implications*, edited by A. Davey and M. E. Szinovacz. New York: Springer Publishing Company.

Szinovacz, Maximiliane E. and Adam Davey. 2004. “Honeymoons and Joint Lunches: Effects of Retirement and Spouse’s Employment on Depressive Symptoms.” *The Journals of Gerontology: Psychological Sciences* 59(5):233–45.

Szinovacz, Maximiliane E. and Adam Davey. 2006. “Effects of Retirement and Grandchild Care on Depressive Symptoms.” *International Journal of Aging & Human Development* 62(1):1–20.

Theeke, Laurie A. 2009. “Predictors of Loneliness in U.S. Adults Over Age Sixty-Five.” *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing* 23(5):387–96. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apnu.2008.11.002).

Thomas, Patricia A. 2011. “Trajectories of Social Engagement and Limitations in Late Life.” *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 52(4):430–43.

Timonen, Virpi. 2008. *Ageing Societies: A Comparative Introduction*. Maidenhead: Open University Press. Retrieved (http://itidjournal.org/itid/article/viewFile/760/320).

Timonen, Virpi. 2016. *Beyond Successful and Active Ageing: A Theory of Model Ageing*. Bristol: Policy Press Shorts Research.

Timonen, Virpi, Catherine Conlon, Thomas Scharf, and Gemma Carney. 2013. “Family, State, Class and Solidarity: Re-Conceptualising Intergenerational Solidarity through the Grounded Theory Approach.” *European Journal of Ageing* 10(3):171–79.

Todosijević, Bojan. 2014. “Failed Promises of Modernization: Temporal Trends in Religiosity, Postmaterialism and Ethno-Nationalist Attitudes in the Netherlands.” *Sociological Discourse* 4(5):29–43.

Towers, Andy, Polly Yeung, Brendan Stevenson, Christine Stephens, and Fiona Alpass. 2015. “Quality of Life in Indigenous and Non-Indigenous Older Adults: Assessing the CASP-12 Factor Structure and Identifying a Brief CASP-3.” *Quality of Life Research* 24(1):193–203.

Trading Economics. 2017. “Retirement Age of Men and Women.” Retrieved October 19, 2017 (https://tradingeconomics.com/country-list/retirement-age-women).

Tsai, Feng-Jen, Sandrine Motamed, and André Rougemont. 2013. “The Protective Effect of Taking Care of Grandchildren on Elders’ Mental Health? Associations between Changing Patterns of Intergenerational Exchanges and the Reduction of Elders’ Loneliness and Depression between 1993 and 2007 in Taiwan.” *BMC Public Health* 13(1):567. Retrieved (http://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2458-13-567).

Uhlaner, Lorraine and Roy Thurik. 2004. *Post-Materialism Influencing Total Entrepreneurial Activity Across Nations*. Jena.

UN. 2002. *Madrid International Plan of Action on Ageing*. New York.

UNECE. 2013. “Ensuring a Society for All Ages: Promoting Quality of Life and Active Ageing.” in *2012 UNECE Ministerial Conference on Ageing*. Geneva: United Nations.

Vásquez, Ian and Tanja Porčnik. 2017. *The Human Freedom Index: A Global Measurement of Personal, Civil, and Economic Freedom*. Washington DC. Retrieved March 15, 2018 (https://object.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/human-freedom-index-files/2017-human-freedom-index-2.pdf).

Veblen, Thorstein. 2003. *The Theory of the Leisure Class*. A Penn Sta. edited by J. Manis. Hazleton: The Pennsylvania State University.

Walker, Alan. 2002a. “A Strategy for Active Ageing.” *International Social Security Review* 55(1):121–39. Retrieved (http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/1468-246X.00118).

Walker, Alan. 2002b. “The Politics of Intergenerational Relations.” *Zeitschrift Fur Gerontologie Und Geriatrie* 35(4):297–303.

Walker, Alan. 2004. “Quality of Life in Old Age in Europe.” Pp. 1–30 in *Growing older in Europe*, edited by A. Walker. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Walker, Alan. 2005a. “A European Perspective on Quality of Life in Old Age.” *European Journal of Ageing* 2(1):2–12.

Walker, Alan. 2005b. “Conclusion: From Research to Action.” Pp. 161–72 in *Understanding Quality of Life in Old Age*, edited by A. Walker. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Walker, Alan. 2009. “Commentary: The Emergence and Application of Active Aging in Europe.” *Journal of Aging and Social Policy* 21(1):75–93.

Walker, Alan and Tony Maltby. 2012. “Active Ageing: A Strategic Policy Solution to Demographic Ageing in the European Union.” *International Journal of Social Welfare* 21(SUPPL.1):117–30.

Warburton, Jeni and Eva Jeppsson Grassman. 2011. “Variations in Older People’s Social and Productive Ageing Activities across Different Social Welfare Regimes.” *International Journal of Social Welfare* 20(2):180–91.

Warburton, Jeni and Rachel Winterton. 2010. “The Role of Volunteering in an Era of Cultural Transition: Can It Provide a Role Identity for Older People from Asian Cultures?” *Diversity* 2(8):1048–58.

Warwick, Paul V. 1998. “Disputed Cause, Disputed Effect: The Postmaterialist Thesis Re-Examined.” *The Public Opinion Quaterly* 62(4):583–609.

Weber, Max. 2001. *The Protestant Ethic and the Spirit of Capitalism*. London: Routledge.

Weidekamp-Maicher, Monika and Manuela Reichert. 2004. “Germany – Quality of Life in Old Age I.” Pp. 33–54 in *Growing older in Europe*, edited by A. Walker. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

WHO. 1999. “Active Ageing Makes the Difference.” *WHO & Global Movement for Active Ageing* 2.

WHO. 2002. “Active Ageing: A Policy Framework.” 1–60. Retrieved (http://www.informaworld.com/openurl?genre=article&doi=10.1080/713604647&magic=crossref%7C%7CD404A21C5BB053405B1A640AFFD44AE3).

WHO. 2012. “Good Health Adds Life to Years: Global Brief for World Health Day 2012.” 1–30.

Wollebæk, Dag and Per Selle. 2008. “A Social Democratic Model of Civil Society?” Pp. 47–69 in *Changing Images of Civil Society: From protest to governance*, edited by B. Jobert and B. Kohler-Koch. London: Routledge.

Wong, Jessica Y. and Joanne K. Earl. 2009. “Towards an Integrated Model of Individual, Psychosocial, and Organizational Predictors of Retirement Adjustment.” *Journal of Vocational Behavior* 75(1):1–13. Retrieved (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2008.12.010).

World Bank. 2018. “GDP per Capita (Current US$).” Retrieved March 15, 2018 (https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.CD?end=2015&start=1960).

Zaidi, Asghar. 2015. *Active Ageing Index 2014 Analytical Report*. Geneva: UNECE.

Zaidi, Asghar and Kenneth Howse. 2017. “The Policy Discourse of Active Ageing: Some Reflections.” *Journal of Population Ageing* 10(1):1–10. Retrieved (http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s12062-017-9174-6).

Zanutto, Elaine L. 2006. “A Comparison of Propensity Score and Linear Regression Analysis of Complex Survey Data.” *Journal of Data Science* 4(1):67–91.

# List of tables and figures

[Table 1: Descriptive statistics of pre-matched variables – means (for the first three variables) and column percentages 57](#_Toc512687476)

[Table 2: Results of covariate balancing test – difference between matched and unmatched sample across matching methods and regions 58](#_Toc512687477)

[Table 3: The effect of working in older ages on QoL – average treatment effects of Radius and Kernel matching in four European regions 60](#_Toc512687478)

[Table 4: Descriptive statistics of the cross-sectional sample of respondents used in an analysis 72](#_Toc512687479)

[Table 5: Ordinal multilevel logistic regression of three domains of subjective QoL – number of care activities performed almost every week or more often as the main explanatory variable 77](#_Toc512687480)

[Table 6: Ordinal multilevel logistic regression of three domains of subjective QoL – number of care activities performed almost every day or more often as the main explanatory variable 80](#_Toc512687481)

[Table 7: Descriptive statistics for all utilized waves – respective means (only for age) or proportions 93](#_Toc512687482)

[Table 8: Descriptive statistics of the baseline characteristics of 14,989 respondents available for analysis in waves 4, 5, and 6 sorted by education. 117](#_Toc512687483)

[Table 9: Random effects and fixed effects regression models predicting QoL 121](#_Toc512687484)

[Table 10: Fixed effects regression models predicting QoL sorted by education 123](#_Toc512687485)

[Table 11: Fixed effects regression models predicting QoL sorted by European region 124](#_Toc512687486)

[Figure 1: Distribution of population 50+ by current working status in four European regions 14](#_Toc512687433)

[Figure 2: Prevalence of three types of care provided by population 50+ in four European regions 16](#_Toc512687434)

[Figure 3: Prevalence of five activities promoted by the active ageing approach in population 50+ within four European regions 17](#_Toc512687435)

[Figure 4: The relationship between GDP per capita and participation of older adults on the labour market for 17 European countries 18](#_Toc512687436)

[Figure 5: The relationship between the strength of familial norms and prevalence of daily care within a household for 17 European countries 20](#_Toc512687437)

[Figure 6: The relationship between Human Freedom Index and prevalence of volunteering among older adults in 17 European countries 20](#_Toc512687438)

[Figure 7: Differences among countries and regions in subjective QoL measured by CASP-12. Nordic countries are coloured in blue, Western Europe in green, Southern Europe in yellow, and Post-communist countries in red. 56](#_Toc512687439)

[Figure 8: Proportional differences in social participation between tertiary and primary education 96](#_Toc512687440)

[Figure 9: Proportional differences in social participation between tertiary and primary education 97](#_Toc512687441)

[Figure 10: Ratios of social participation between tertiary and primary education 98](#_Toc512687442)

[Figure 11: Proportional differences in social participation between very good and bad financial situation 99](#_Toc512687443)

[Figure 12: Ratios of social participation between very good and bad financial situation 99](#_Toc512687444)

[Figure 13: Proportional differences in social participation between very good and fair/poor health 100](#_Toc512687445)

[Figure 14: Ratios of social participation between very good and fair/poor health 100](#_Toc512687446)

[Figure 15: Proportional differences in social participation between older adults with tertiary education and very good health and older adults with primary education and fair/poor health 101](#_Toc512687447)

[Figure 16: Ratios of social participation between older adults with tertiary education and very good health and older adults with primary education and fair/poor health 102](#_Toc512687448)